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NUTRITIONAL NEEDS OF NATION'S
OLDER AMERICANS

WEDNESDAY, JUNE 14, 1972

L.S. SENATE
SELECT COMMITTEE ON

NUTRITION AND HUMAN NEEDS
Washington, D.C.

The Select t_onnitittee met at 10 a.m.. pursuant to call, in room 1114
of the New Senate Office Building, the Honorable Edward M.
Kennedy. IP esiding.

Present : Senators Kennedy and Percy.
Staff members present: Kenneth Schlossberg, staff director; Gerald

S. J. Cassidy, general counsel ; Vernon M. Goetcheus, senior minority
professional staff: and Elizabeth P. Hottell, minority professional
staff.

Senator KENNI:Dy. The meeting will come to order

OPENING STATEMENT BY SENATOR KENNEDY, PRESIDING

Senator KENNEDY. We are pleased to be able to open this hearing by
the Select Committee on Nutrition and Human Needs, into the critical
problems of the nutritional needs for the Nation's older Americans.
This hearing is being carried out in connection with the Special Com-
mittee on the Aging.

Currently some 5 million of the Nation's 20 million elderly live on
incomes below the poverty level. Another 1.'2 million elderly receive
incomes just over the poverty level, bringing the number of poor or
near poor to 30 percent of the Nation's elderly citizens.

And across the Nation in hearings that were held on S. 1103* and on
the House version of this measure, it was demonstrated time and again
that the failure to provide for the nutritional requirements of elderly
isolated persons, particularly low income elderly, spelled early
institutionalization.

Enactment of S. 1103 represents a first step to end the circle of mal-
nutrition and institutionalization by providing nutritionally balanced
meals in a social setting for the Nation's elderly.

It represents a clear congressional mandate for meeting the needs of
isolated low-income elderly persons, both by providing a base for an
adequate diet and by providing a stimulus to their involvement in so-
cial activities. It also represents a response to the elderly who testified
on the need for this program.

'See Appendix 3, Public Law 02-218, p. 368.
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They understood best the need for a program which would use out-
reach services to co, tact the thousands of isolated elderly Americans
who live alone in mailing houses and dreary apartments and provide
meals in group setEngs.

And they were witness to the'success of the pilot programs which
had been supported in the past by the Older Americans Act.

They could point to friends and relatives who not only received
sustenance from the meals themselves but who also benefited from so-
cial contact at the community centers or the schools or the churches
where the meals were served.

And they would cite the side effects of bringing these men and
women into situations where they also could obtain information about
other elderly programs, counseling about their healthand income prob-
lems, and an opportunity to become a part of our society once more.
And so I am particularly pleased that the administration ended its
opposition to this measure and requested the full authorization.

The new law authorized $100 million for fiscal year 1973 and $150
million for fiscal year 1974 for grants to the States to supply a mini-
mum of one hot meal per day to persons 60 years of age and older,
for at least 5 days a week. The program which is to be administered
by the Administration on Aging takes effect on July 1. And now I
also am pleased to announce that the House Appropriations Commit-
tee has approved the full $100 million requested for fiscal year 1973.
I have urged similiar action by the Senate.

Our aim today is to provide a forum for exploring the process of
implementing this legislation. We have the opportunity to hear the
original sponsor of the House version of this legislation, Congressman
Claude Pepper, whose work over the years on behalf of the Nation's
elderly citizens is well known and who _can rightly be viewed as the
father of this law. We have as well one of the foremost authorities
on nutrition, Dr. Jean Mayer, Chairman of the White House Con-
ference on Nutrition and Chairman of the Nutrition Section of the
White House Conference on Aging. In addition, we have State. direc-
tors and local project directors who speak with the authority of direct
involvement in the operations of these programs. And finally, we will
have the comments and hopefully the response to the earlier testimony
by Commissioner John Martin of the Administration on Aging.

I believe that this hearing can be an important cot ollary to the hear-
ings held last week by the Senate Subcommittee on Aging, which has
legislative oversight responsibilities in this area.

At that time, while commending the administration witnesses for
the general tone of the proposed regulations and the intent to move
speedily in their implementation, I raised several questions concern-
ing specific provisions of the legislation. I anticipate that the final
regulations will reflect those concerns; and the testimony we hear
today, undoubtedly, will provide additional documentation for neces-
sary changes before the regulations become final.

Before hearing our witnesses, we want to recognize the Senator
from Illinois, Senator Percy, who has been so instrumental over the
period of recent years in ensuring that the Senate of the United States
would respond to the programs of nutritional needs for the elderly.
He, perhaps more than any other Senator, was instrumental in con-
tinnii:g many of the nutritional pilot programs that were being cut



out for budgetary reasons; and has, of course, followed this legislation
closely and continues to concern himself with these problems. He
is a member of the Appropriations Committee and wields great weight
there in assuring there is going to be funding.

STATEMENT BY SENATOR PERCY

Senator PERCY. Thank you.
I would like first to indicate that the hearings this morning with

the Select Committee on Nutrition and Human Needs are being held
in cooperation with the Special Committee on the Aging, and the staff
of that committee under William Oriol, the majority staff director,
has been extremely cooperative in helping us set up these hearings.

I trust that this will be a beginning of what is to be a searching in-
quiry into the nutritional needs of our Nation's elderly and into the
ways of meeting these needs.

Aside from infants, no group in our population is as vulnerable to
the consequences of poor nutrition as are the elderly. About one quar-
ter of our 20 million senior citizens live at or below the poverty level,
and they are the most malnourished segment of the population.

Congress recently became aware of the dimensions of the problem
of assuring a nutritionally adequate diet to older Americans, of the
potential benefits to individuals, and of the savings to society of maxi-
inizinp.; the elderly people's ability to remain independent as well as
physically and psychologically healthy by assuring him access to nu-
tritionally adequate meals in a social setting. It overwhelmingly ap-
proved legislation authored by Senator Kennedy and Congressman
Claude Peppera bin which I was pleased to c "sponsor as the only
Republican originally cosponsoring the bill, but which certainly is
now a bipartisan program fully supported by the administrationto
create a nutrition program for the elderly.

This legislation, S. 1163, authorized $100 million for fiscal year
1973 and $150 minion for fiscal year 1974 for grants to the States to
supply one hot, nourishing meal a day to persons 60 years of age and
older.. or more days a week. The program, administered by the Ad-
ministration on Aging, is scheduled to become effective on July 1.

Our specific purpose today is to examine in some detail the imple-
mentation of this pioneering nutritional program. I believe the Con-
gress has indicated its desire to see these nutritional services made as
widely available as quickly as possible. I believe the Administration
on Aging has made a commendable effort to achieve this goal Com-
missioner John B. Martin and his colleagues have done a great deal
since S. 1163 was signed by the President on March 22 to make the
program operational by July 1.

I also know of and applaud Commissioner Martin's desire to see
these nutrition projects put into place only after very careful planning.
I am concerned, as are other Members of Congressand the chairman
has indicated some concern on his partthat the great emphasis on
State and local planning efforts evident in the proposed regulations
not unduly delay the delivery of these nutrition servicesif only on a
step-by-step basisto the target population.

I take the position thatif this Nation can feed three meals a day to
the armed services of this country whether they may be engaged in



combat or otherw ise, any place in the worldwe can find a way to use
our ingenuity and .*.ur energy to deliver meals to people in this country,
wherever they are. Es_pecially if they are elderly and poverty stricken
and impoverished and also physically unable to obtain adequate nour-
ishment because of their present condition. That is a goal we simply
must set for ourselves and a task that we are -rigidly going to hold
ourselves tobecause the Congress has said this is going to be the policy
of this country and the bill has been signed into law by the President.

We wish to review today the efforts which have been made at the
Federal, State, and-local levels to achieve the twin goals of rapid and
well-planned or effective implementation of -the nutrition= program for
the elderly. We wish also to review the rate of progreas toward these
goals, to learn of any existing or potential roadblocks to achieving
these goals, and to examine ways in which the Congress as well as the
AoA can help to eliminate these- roadblocks.

I welcome all our witnesses this morning, particularly former Sen-
ator and CongreSsman Claude Pepper of my own native State of
Florida, who has provided great leadership.. in this field and who. I
know, canceled his other appointments and other engagements in order
to be here this morningso important did he feel these hearings to be.
I welcothe also Dr. Jean Mayer, who has provided such tremendous
leadership in this field. I have read his testimony, and it is an eloquent
statement of the problem, and we welcome his expertise as well as the
expertise of our other witnesses this morning.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator KENNEDY. Before introducing our first Nyitnes.s, I wish to

submit the statement from Senator McGovern, who is the chairman of
the Select Committee on Nutrition and HuMan Needs; and also, a
letter from Senator Church, who is the'chairman of the Special Com-
mittee on Aging. These will be made a part of the record.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR GEORGE McGOVERN
CHAIRMAN, SEURCT COMMITTEE ON NUTRITION AND HUMAN NEEDS

There is no subject of greater importance before the Congress than adequate
provision for the health and wellbeing of our elderly citizens.

I commend Senator Kennedy and Senator Percy for their vital interest both
as individual senators and as members of the Select Committee in the passage
and implementation of the Nutrition Bill for the Elderly.

The bill is a first step toward our eventual goal of ensuring that every needy
older American receives the proper nutrition so important to his general well-
being.

As a first step, we are all concerned that the program be implemented in a
manner consistent with the hopes and goals of those who support the program.

We want to make sure that it is implemented speedily.
We want to make sure that it is implemented in a way fully responsive to the

nutritional and social needs of our older citizens, as they interpret those needs
for themselves.

Along with Senator Cranston, I recently authored an amendment to the Food
Stamp Law to permit food stamps to be used to purchase meals available under
this new program.

That amendment would, in one quick stroke. significantly expand the resources
available to support this program. I hope it will be approved before this Congress
concludes.

I am sure today's hearing will move this program closer to a reality for Amer-
ica's older citizens who so clearly need the help it can provide.
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lion. Gomm: ,McGovKsx,
Chairman, Select Committee on Nutrition and Human Net ds,
11.5. Senate, Washington, D.C.

DEAR GEORGE: Your decision to direct the attention of your conunitZee to the
nutritional needs of the elderly is especially timely and appropriate.

ImpIementation of the new nutritional program for older Americans should be
regarded as merely the first step in a national effort-to deal more realistically
and coutprehenhively with several issues of direct importance to older An.ericans.

In joining with you in this-inquiry, the Senate Committee on Aging will be
especially concerned with the development of a proper balance between meal
programs and social services. In addition, we will ask that more definitive data
be developed on the extent of malnutrition and the other essential information
related to aging in the United States.

At a later date. I will comment further on such issues. I will look forward to
working with you in this area.

With beet regards,
Sincerely,

U.S. SENATE,
SPECIAL COMMITTEE ON AGING,

Washington, D.C. June 13, 1972.

FRANK CHURCH,
Chairman.

Senator Kr.xxnny. Our first witness is Congressman Pepper, who,
as I mentioned, is the original author of the nutrition for the elderly
legislation in the House.

STATEMENT OF HON. CLAUDE PEPPER, A U.S. REPRESENTATIVE
FROM THE 11TH DISTRICT OF THE STATE OF FLORIDA

Mr. PEPPER. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I am
very grateful to have the honor to .appear here this morning before
these two distinguished committees dealing with nutrition and human
needs, and on aging. I particularly want to acknowledge the gratitude
of the senior citizens of this country, and I happen to be one of them;
and the Members of the Congress and the people of the Nation for the
magnificent leadership which has been given in the enactment of this
legislation by the distinguished Senator from Massachusetts, Senator
Icennedv, resulting in the enactment of this legislation, for the aid of
his very helpful and eminent colleagues in the Senate, and also particu-
larly to the great leadership in the whole nutrition program which
has been given by the distinguished Senator from Illinois, Senator
Percy.

I am grateful for the k!M words that both of the distinguished Sen-
ators have been good enough to say about me this morning.

I thank 7oti very much, Mr. Chairman and members of the commit-
tee, for the opportunity to present my views regarding the implementa-
tion of Public Law 92-258.* an amendment to the Older Americans
Act, entitled "Title VIINutrition Program for the Elderly ;" and
to comment generally on the nutrition and relatedneeds of America's
senior citizens.

It is encouraging that as a result of .congressional pressure the
spending under the Older Americans Act has risen from $32 million
in 1969 to a proposed $157 million as announced in the President's

See Appendix 3, p. 358.
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1973 budget; and, in addition, the full $100 million requested for Title
VII has been approved and reported out by the House Appropriations
Committee this week. We do commend the President and the House
Appropriations Committee and I think we soon will be able to com-
mend the Congress. This is one of the first instances that I recall where
the full amount authorized in a meaningful program like this has been
recommended by the President and approved by the Congress, aad I
think it is very significant-

Our vigilance in the Congress must remain constant, and we must
persist in our efforts to upgrade the Administration on Aging if we
arc to effectively elevate the Federal role called for in the Older
Americans Act. We cannot consider the implementation of the nutri-
tion program for the elderly without recognizing this program's ulti-
mate dependence upon congressional approval of the amendments to
the Older Americans Act. The bill I have introduced in the House,
H.R. 13587, and other bills to provide for elevating the Commissioner,
Administration on Aging, to be the principal officer of the Department
of Health, Education, and Welfare for carrying out all titles of the
Older Americans Act, making the Commissioner directly responsible
to the Secretary is, I submit, desirable legislation.

I regret very much that in my own State, we find the Commission on
the Aging or the Bureau of the Aging is way down the line in the layer
of various agencies, the head of which is the welfare department of
the State. Now, I see a tendency here on the part of the Federal Gov-
ernment lid I believe in the recommendations of the administration
to make LAS aging jurisdiction a part of Health, Education, and 'Wel-
fare without having any special authority or any special responsibility.

IMPLEMENTATION RENPONSIBILITY WITH AoA.

Senator KENNEDY. That runs quite contrary to the letter of the law
and certainly the intention of the law, does it not, that passed? We
were quite specific to give the responsibility for this implementation
with the Administration on Aging.

Mr. PEPPER. That is right.
Senator KENNEDY. As you pointed out, the way the regulations have

been drafted, I think it undermines their important role in insisting
that the responsibility be with the AoA.

Mr. PEPPER. The only justification that I can think of for that pro-
posal in the guidelines is that the Administration on Aging would
expire at the end of this fiscal year if it is not renewed, but it seems to
me that we should certainly renew that authority and expand and
elevate the status of the Administration on Aging.

Senator KENNEDY. We can give you assurance that it will be renewed
over here. I know Senator Eagleton and I sit on that Labor Committee,
and it is just about to be passed out of the committee. I am sure it will
be passed on the floor, and I am sure the administration understands it.

Mr. PEPPER. These amendments of which I spoke are scheduled for
executive session in the House Education and Labor Committee this
week, and many of us are going to do everything we can to secure the
adoption of this legislation in the House.

Mr. Chairman, the proposed rulemaking for Title VII for the
nutrition programs for the elderly, published in the Federal Register
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for June 0, raises several concerns regarding the administration's in-
tent to carry out the nutrition program as provided in the law. Now, I
realize this is a program of magnitude, yet this law eontemplates that
this program should go into effect July 1. Now, I . somewhat con-
cerned and not agreeably so, with my own State. I have been pressing
the Governor and the Bureau on the Aging there to get our State
plan prepared and presented, but they have used the excuse that they
did not have the guidelines of the Federal Government and they did
not know the details of the plan until they got the guidelines, and those
guidelines came out June 6 and yet this program was supposed to go
into effect July1. That is the reason I tun going to make some sugges-
tions that we might depart somewhat from the arbitrary proposals of
these guidelines to get it going early.

Senator ICxxxEny. Please do. We really did not have enough time
before July 1 and the date it was available for aging groups to COM-
mut on the regulations.

Pi:0mm Ittn.EmAumo DEFINES SRS Nor AoA

Mr. Neren. Right. As the distinguished chairman said, the law
clearly states that the Administration on Aging \vas intended to ad-
minister the program. The proposed rulemaking places the adminis-
tration of the nutrition program in the Social and Rehabilitation
Services. Now, that is a layer in the Department of Health, Educa-
tion, and Welfare remote from the Secretary, whereas it would seem to
me desirable that as the legislation we have pending in the House now
proposes, the Commissioner on Aging have access to the Secretary,
that he have an independent agency within the Department that would
have that access.

. We know the Social and Rehabilitation Service has long been
oriented to welfare concepts of Federal programing and certainly
is net in a position to provide for the coordination of the nutrition
program with other Federal programs under the jurisdiction of other
Federal departments. For example, the preivisions of Title VII will
in a small way help in providing supplemental employment for some
elderly because it requires that preference mint be given to the elderly
themselves for necessary staff positions. But the effective implemen-
tation of this provision will require the technical assistance and
cooperation of the Department of Labor and the Office of Economic
Opportunity.

Second. ihe.proposed imlemaking imposes an arcawide bureaucracy
between the State agencies and the community level nonprofit private
and governmental sponsors of the nutrition programs. I understand
these planning and service areas known as MA's are a device desiged
by the administration to do away with the traditional pattern of State
agencies receiving applications and funding directly a large number of
small individual applications from both the public and the nonprofit
private sponsors of programs in communities throughout a State.

Senator Kimxnny. What sense does that make ?
Mr. Pgerea. Well, in the first place, in the statute itself there is no

reference to what the State unit may be that will be the recipient of
these grants. But in the guidelines, it seems to me. there is an arbitrary
provision that the project area shall comprise a county--in my case it
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would be 1.3 million people in Dade County operated by the metropoli-
tan-government. that-We haveor a city with not less than 250,000 in-
habitants. Miami would be the only city out of 27-in my county that
would be eligible to participate that way.

oW, that -waS:not spelled out in-thelaw, and-the chief of the Bureau
on Aging, one of the distinguished -WitneSses froni Florida who has the
prospect-Of appearingSbon before yehr committee ha Vitighad'a large
experience, recommend Alittk.at -leaSt An-- the ificeptiori -of this _pro-
gram that these areas be Made Sinalletniidiliat4O,not:iiisiSt.:on-a=State
-plan for the _whole-thing,

PROPOSALS -CALL- FOR-MULTIPLE- 4311:iREAUGit1G2-
.

Senator -170.-xlsttOt. What sense does it -ake to add another. liu=
reancracy ? If it-goes to the-,_StateS ,siths,nnt let the4Mwer-bf-theStUtes-
be able to award-those funds iiiid-7targettltein inttithe areas-of need?
What poSsible-sense does it make tOeStabliih-another ivhole bureauc-
racy so-it -goes to-the States-an-crthen,,it goes to some punning- council
at 250-.000_and then eventually-it _gets- dowlEtO-the-_Corninuntry? I=fail
to under-Stand why -that- makeS -SenSe :adininistratively _and, second,
it seems-to Me-to separate thoeldeilk:_theiiiielVeS--froin participating
in _a -mofe-rnianhigful-Wlif on -The=Iodol bohicIS in -the- coniinunity. and
having direct access'to=the Statezand:th&tijiaiiiig-theit-partieipation
of the- State-boards: -To Of _layer:At -SeemS to_ nie,
to _further lenitive chiefly- iiiiiticipationiii.jthe_deVeliipinetit-of these
progranis.

Mr.,P0.0rzu:- The distinguished--chairinan-is abSolutelv. right. In my
for example,- in- anyrarea, _ itriVo-fild,bd'thd-sStati lorida: and

then it would--be Dade ConntY:fTlitit-*Oilld-U-aiuither buicitucracy
that would have to go-throiigh-the same proceedings that WoUld
bd-lTqUifed for the Statelevekan&it-,Seettis-Ao-ine, since 10-percent
of.theinnourit_ grantedliS,PernitSSible-for,adminiStiatioir and if need
be the State -ctin SuPpletnent---that --ift-the-iimniiiit-liecesSaly, I see no
reason Why the representativez- could -ger into- the,alea and
invite, ropos;a1S by, theSe-VationSAunits: -We -htiVc_ti_ -yAolfi- of -knit*
citizen programs - throughout for example. They -are
ready to go. The Senior-hieh-operate_the_prOgiamwe feed
every day-With hOt-lmiCheS abont-600 to1:000 People--7=WOuld be reach
to undertake n-prog:raiii, right away, andthoState_ authorities could
easily discover similar group§ among -church- groups and- various
other groups.

LEGISLATIVE AUTIIOR TOT -CONSULTED

Senator PERok. Coiigressmnn, could I ask; as the author of this
legislation the_HofiSe side; were yOu,ever consulted by the agency
.to help these-regnlationS difring the proms§ Of draftiag of those
regulationSt

Mt. P0000.1t.Xo, other than our_ own inquiries-and contacts. They
MAT always been gracious- hi- their responses,- -but we haVe had no
Solicitation of advice. _

Senator P0ndie. While they wele-defeloping these, from the time of
the signing Of-the bill Until their promulgation -on June 6, were you
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available to be consulted and do you have experts available that could
have helped in that process?

Mr. PErrEn. We, of course, would have been delighted to participate.
. Senator Pam Would it be desirable_in the future to have a liaison

with the author of a piece of-legislation-to be certain the regulations
do carry out the intent of-that legislation?

Mr. Prf.eka. -We Would_ be-Very grateful-to-make such observations.
Senator PERCY. Thank-you.
Mr,_PkriTn. Iam aware today that-we cannot ignore the megalopolis

and N-vei too, are aware -of the linanCial_plight-otthe_States which re-
stricts sonic States' ability_ to aditiinisteeneprograms.,NevertheleSs,
I_ ha ve-graVe concern- that _these thject;areas=ituV-rethove-direct-par--
tieipation oftheelderly=ifilhe fintrition=program-iand may under-
mine the support of Voliniteers- lir nonprofit priVate agencies at the
local level; Which was so Well provided for in thiS program. And I am
so &ad to see a lot-of young; people in -the high schools and the col-
leges are invited to participate as volunteerS in the impleinentation of
this program.

Therefore, the project areas were not provided for in the law and I
would urge that such a structure not be mandatory liut, rather, depend-
ing upon: the readiness of various States, be-permiSsive. I- would urge
ftuther, particularly in the first year Of the implementation o_ f this
program, that the project area concept be utilized for providing trans-
portation. dietetic, and other supporting services, at the option and
request of local sponsors of the program.

Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, if we have to wait in
my State until the State of Florida has formulated and perfected a
plan and that plan is subinitted_for approtal and the-necessary time
has elapsed, it will be way _in. the fall-before we can possibly get this
program implemented. Whereas, if this project area proposal were
at least eliminated for the first year of the life of this program, the
States could use the facilities and the agencies and the groups that are
now available to implement the program within-the next few months.
Next month there are going to be a lot of people in this country dis-
appointed. They thought this program was going into effect July 1.
So we must not insist on the project area requirement at the expense
of getting the program underway, when the States could contact. a lot
of these local people and get it underway in at least a large number of
areas at an earlier time.

GUIDEI.INES INSERT "MEANS -TEST"

My third comment concerns the-income standard proposed in the
rulemakingand I want to comment that the distinguished chairman,
of course. steadfastly fought _againstand so did his colleagues
fought against the proViSion of a means test in this legislation. But
now, for all practical piirposeS, these guidelines provide n means test
by using the definitions that relate to the general objectives of the
legislation as the criteria of eligibility.

The rules provide that the -Department of Commerce, Bureau of
Census poverty threshold be utilized for the determination of areas
for priority grants. I understand -this threshold for 1970 was $2,194
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for a family of two with the head of the household 65 years of age or
older. I understand further this threshold is based on a family budget
Which provides for a food -item- that would-assure only one-tenth of
the minimuth adequate diet for the average American. I would urge an
effort should be made to reach all the -elderly who qualify aslow-
ineome elderly under the Bureau of Labor Statistics standard for that
Bureatt'S "intermediate budget." This income for an elderly couple
aver $4,500 a year in the sprin,g-of 1970,_ and I reCtill- was the
-standard- that -was recommended by the White House-Conference on
Aghig for the -determination-cif -adequacy: -.of income- -for older
Americans.

This guideline should be-utiliiedzwith_priority_grant.§ going to those
areas with- the- greatest concentration l of Older, perSons- with income at
the-_ lowest levels below the Bureau -of Labor Statistics intermediate
budget figure.

am aware that the $100 million will not provide enough for all
-people in this country 60 years of age to-get at least one-good nutri-
tious meal a day and to receive the other services that are provided.
However, we can discover the need for future-appropriations by the
Congress by the number of people -who apply, and the experience that
we-have with this legislation. It is all right to start off with the lowest
income groups, but misery and loneliness and inadequate ,nutrition
apply to many, many more people thah the-people below the $2,100
14-_ yea r.

My fifth comment regarding the proposed rules concerns the limit
of 20 percent imposed on any State for expenditures of a State's allot-
ment to carry out the provisions for required supporting social serv-
ices to the nutrition program. I have been keeping in close touch with
the Governor of Florida and other Officialsin the State who eXprets
great concern about the need for adequate-Federal subsidies to meet
transportation cost required to implement fully the- nutrition pro-
gram. Until such time as Congress acts on various legislative proposals
tc meet the needs of the elderly for adequate transportation services,
I urg:e that the Secretary of the Department of Health, Education,
and Welfare have the discretion to allow for more than 20 percent
When a State plan contains a justification for a greater expenditure
for transportation necessary to support the program.

In the guidelines, it seems to me transportation is referred to rather
incidentally. Well, you cannot have all the center§ for these people lo-
cated within walking distance of their residences. You are going to
have to have transportation to make it a meaningful program.

Senator PERCY. Are you including-in that transportation for meals
on wheels, too, adequate transportation allowances to deliver hot meals
Or meals to shut-ins who cannot get out?

Mr. PEPPER. It does provide for the delivery of meals to those who
are unable to come out to the center where the meals- are to be served,
and that would be through such a program.

ESTABLISHES "FEE" GUIDELINES

One other provision in the proposed rules raises serious policy issues.
This is the provision that the State plan shall provide that each proj-
ect shall have a project council which, among other things, will be
responsible for "the establishment of suggested fee guidelines." The

a
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law provides that "recipients of grants or-contracts may charge in-
dividuals for Meals furnished, taking into._conSideration the income
ranges of eligible individuals in local communities_ and othei sources
of income of the sponsors of the nutrition-program, including volun-
teer and financial support." This certainly clear that the intent of the
Congress was that no means -test shoidd be utilized in any manner
whatsoever, andnthat in-appropriate cases individuals would partici-
pate in the-program even *hen-they are notable te,pay,anything.-The
proVition for the_eitabliShinent of lee,giiidelihes should be eliminated.
Instead, a- proviSion.should5heinade-that:t*ProjeCt shall= set
a-Maxinitim:_fignre-which -aloenofigit the=reach of Most

theliarticipantS. sponeerS'l shonld =then= encouraged ,to-
Sol kit time_ additional any- of Ahe participants who are
able to Make a greater financial contribution to the progi ant-

As I said a -moment .agol Mr. Chaitnitin and inembert ef_the com-
mittee, there IS a reference-in here-to the fact that information- gained
from people who.apply for-participation in-the program shall be kept
confidential. Now, what does that- suggest-except that a means-test is
piing to be applied? How-Much can you.afford to pay? Yet-the gnide-
lines provide that the individual, fronilis_own conscience, shall deter-
mine how much he or she shall pay, and yetthe-guidelines specifically
limit the eligible to the categories that- are enumerated in -the first
section of the legislation.

So, when you take all that together, it is pretty obvious -that the
applicants at least are going to get the impression that a means test
is applied to those Who seek to take advantage Of this legislation, and
I think Congresswhich so insistently cleared this legislation of any
Suggestion of a- means test and-intended that it -not be appliedshould
see to it in a supervisory capacity that a means test is not actually
applied.

Senator PERCY. CongressmanYepper, you know human nature quite
well. We all have to in public life. I have visited maybe as many as
30 or 40 of these feeding centers,-several in -Illinois and some right
here in Washington within a Couple of miles of the Capitol. I took Dr.
Arthur Fleming with me one time.

In yOur judgment, do-you feel elderly people of- means, affluent
people, middle-income people, would tend to go to a center for hot
meals that they pay say a quarter for=-.4is they do here=if they had
the means of eating someplace else, or do you think the tendency is
for lower income elderly to go to these feeding centers?

Mr. PEPPER. In general, people who have adequate means have their
own provision for their dining. They eat with their families or friends
at places which they have access to.

Senator PERCY. In these experimental programs in Florida, have
you had any evidence of cheating?

Mr. PEPPER. No. There are those people that would get a pleasure,
a degree of comradeship and friendship, from association with other
elderly people who would perhaps like to go there. That is what I am
going to mention in the concluding paragraph, what we eventually
hope this program is - going to mean to the elderly people of this
country. That is, putting into this legislation a provision for the rendi-
tion of social and recreational settings. I foreteeand we are getting
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to where we do things with greater acceleration around here in the
public good than we formerly did. I used to say that in Washington
that the period of gestation of a good idea was about 25 years. Well,
it does not take quite that long now and I think with the experience
We have with this legislation we would rather speedily improve it.

Hors _FOR DIGNIFIED RETIREMENT

But, what I foreste from-this is ii-groiip of centers which would be,
in -fact, Senior citizeirclubhouSes. fost OfthoSepeoPle-cannotafferd a
-private club .aarinany-sittiiiire able --to enjeYiliat-thisjVinild'he sort Of
a :senior citizens'-, -iirthat-oliih=not only the
= friendship =find the einiadeShipanclthelelloW:shiP-Of-OtheraiSiiiiiltirly
related-lin- age and -,experierice,--ilt Oey.-Wonld find.,edneational
recreational- opportunities and -:faeilities there. I could-'foreSee=thotion
pictures, slides, and -lectureS;li'libtary of books,-Magazines, and-news -1
papers; in addition -to -recreational=iiind. Social services available to
them, and I hope that you two distinguished Senators sitting here
today, who have so magnificently led this program, and we will coop-
erate-in-the House; tind-Make-thiS the charge of the -greater _hope for
nourishment- and dignity and Satiafactionthat the senior citizens of
this country have ever had. Thank you.

Senator KENNEDY. Thank you, Congressman Pepper. That was a
splendid statement.

I think you have identified the principal areas of concern, that I
share with you, about the new -regulationstheneW planning group
of some 250,000; the failure of meeting our responsibilities under the
Administration on Aging; the suggestion about hoW _much of the

. funds could be made available for use of transportation; and; how
much ought to be used for the direct nutritional grants. I think this is
useful and certainly the view that I share.

NO NEED FOR MEANS TEST

Coming down hard on the questions of the-means tests in the last
comment which you made. Do you not think-it would be possible to
set some kind of -guideline? It -could say that those-in either an-area
or region, understanding the income structureand it is not terribly
difficult to get that information; the statistics are available. It shows
that about 21 percent of the-people between 50 and- 55 are making
$1,000 or less; and, 79 percent are making between $1,000 and $3,000.
So could you not just take a region or area and say that you are going
to-have a certain minimum amount, maybe 50 tents or whatever,-and
then you would ask those that were able to pay more as a voluntary
contribution be able to pay more. So you are putting some kind of
initiative on the part of the people. It is certainly-my impression that
I share, I am sure, with Senator' Percy that no one is trying to beat
the system, trying to get a hot meal. It seems to ine,that that is cer-
tainly much more in accord with the kind of dignity that the sponsors
of the legislation felt was essential in the development of it.

I am going to work with you in insuringthatwenre not going to
provide a means test in this-Ilea strongly about it. We brought that
up with the administration officials when we had that hearing a week
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ago. Then they showed some sensitivity to this, but we will have to just
wait and see in the development of those regulations.

But I think you have been very specific in these suggestions, and I
want to commend yod for theM. 1 am in complete agreement.

Mr. PEPPER. Thank you very_muCh.
Senator litx NEM'. Senator Percy.
Senator PERCY:JuSt a-Very fe* quick questions to be sure the record

is complete -fidiv,,Before Lask:theMi_I-Would say I haVe never
sponsored a-piece, of legislatiOn:that_groupS could not ko,-iifter it later
and find -ways to improve it I iiimiSkingl:these_theStiohs;iii that spirit.
If the answers are in any way-oritioal -Of What hai,heen-thine,-IAiltht to
go= an -the tecottt,now -in -§aY ing,tkii6W-COMMis§ioriet- Ala n- aim ost
dropped eetything-in ordeito try-to out -the regulations to covet
this kind of prograni When there was not much time

Do you-feel the regulationS idled the original intent When drafting
the authorizing legislation or are they subject to improvement?

SOME GUIDELINES CONTRARY TO INTENT

Mr. PEPPER. I think they are subject to improvement and in several
respects, most of which I enumerated in my statement. The proposed
guidelines do not reflect the intention of the authors of the legislation
and in some respects they go exactly contrary to the intent, as, for eX-
ainple, with- respect to the means test and with respect to the area proj-
ects and who is going to administer the programs.

Senator PERCY. So I thiilk from the standpoint of ourintent in the
Senate we possibly in the legislative history should have made ita little

iclearer. I think the incidence of cheating in this area would be very
small. I am willing to tolerate, let's say, 3 Of 4 or 5 percent because I
have gone around and I have wondered occasionally at seeing a retired
teacher sitting there, but I Would not want to take that retired teacher
who is living on a minimum income and subject her to a means test.
I have seen some of them who ,,because they came there, they needed
something else. Maybe they could have afforded a dollar and a half for
a meal, but with their higher educational quality they gave something
and stayed. They needed nourishment for the soul, really. They were
there for a purpose, and I think they contributed more than they took
away from the total program. So I would not want to subject them to
a means test.

Is the State of Florida prepared to implement this program on
July 1?

Mr. PnrrEn. No. We recommended that Mr. Oliver Jerrigan be
permitted to appear today and I hope he appears. He is the head of the
Bureau of Aging under the Department of Public Welfare iii Florida.
and he revealed rather disappointingly to me that he had not prepared
any kind of a comprehensive program. I spoke to the Governor about
this and asked him to put some impetus behind it, but We cannot pos-
sibly come up with a comprehensive State a that would have
an opportunity to be considered and_ critimzedand then reviewed in
Washington and get this think started in the next 2 or 3 months.

That is the reason I think this committee can perform a magnificent
service, if you Will get them to start something with the people that are

76-300-72pt. 2-2
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already able to put a program into effect that are already carrying on
a nutritional program in many areas, with such others that might
be brought in, and then we could perfect-the organizational chart at
a later time.

.Senator Niter. One last question. It is not directly related to this
legislation, but we have had 1 day-6f hearings on what I consider to
be quite an interesting fact-that we diScOVered._ As_ otJune'30, $400
Million is, pint?. to-be returned:to theiTreastury Department :a§-untiSed
by the Depart lent Of. Agriculture, that was aiithoriied- and -appro.;
printed'Iv:con*i§ tO ifeedllielifingryandinaliithiriShed coun-
try. I Chaired-th60-XenringS16--firicUtint-,-Whether.-the:4ungo
been closed' tot proclaim ,Iiitlieliijah7if* --had '=-1616-ged- the =hanger
gap 'arid We returned all that mbriekbeeatiieVii had--§OlVed-te problem.

-COuld I= ask-the-que§tiOn-of you: Have we- closed the hunger gap in
the State of Florida?

Fax FROM CLOSING AI:INGER GAP

Mr. PEPPER. I will say to the able Senator far from it. Not only are
the statistics generally available that show diat a-large---r believe it is
about 20 or 30 percent,==gyoup of the senior citizens of this country
have a below poverty line income level; but ',kilo* from my own area
at the present time that I have within-my_ district, South Beach along
Miami Beach, there are some 30,000 Ot40,000_peoplc below-that level. I
was down there one time with a- member Of theWay§ and Means Com-
mittee from the House of BepreSentatives, and we had a public meeting
arid had 300 to 400 people there.

I asked the question of tlia§e people: "How many of -you here re-
ceive any income Other than your, social security? ThoSe who do not
receive any income but social security, hold-up your handS." There was
a forest of f-hands in the room..

Then I-said; "Everybody in--this room who receives less than $100
a month, hold up your hand," and three.fOurthsUf the hands Went up.
Then I asked, "HOW mazy of you-receive less-than $75 a month total
income?" and at least 30 or 40 percent of-the hands went up then._

I have been in the apartments Of thoSe-people where-they had their
food in paper sacks along the floor because-they did not have any kind
of a refrigerator. In the winter they would use their gas stoves to heat
the place because their apartments had no central heat; and sometimes,
when there was a little temporary cool periodthe landlords would shut
off the gas. If they bought a newspaper it-meant, ordinarily, a sacrifice
in some food for them at the eheapeSt cafeteria --or any other place
that they could possibly find.

Now, the able Senator has been out over the country and seen- the
need for it, and it is §hOcking_to me that there would be a surplus of
money for food from the Department of- Agriculture turned back'to
the Treasury when there are so many hungry people in this country
as there are, particularly in the eenior-titiiens' groups.

Senator PERCY. We have had testimony that there is still a great
deal of hunger among elderly people and among Other people in thiS
country, and in a few days the administration will be called in to
answer as to why $400 million is being returned. I will precede the
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hearing by this statement: That in recent years we have done more
to close the hunger gap than at any period in our history - -and Sena-
tor McGovern made that statement originallybut the question is :
Have we finished the job? I am told delivery IS difficult to get meals
to the elderly. Let me ask this question: DO you find any citizens in
the State of Florida that we cannot, somehow, that the I, ederal Gov-
ernment cannot get an income tax statement to before April 15?

Mr. Perrmi. It is shocking to suggest that with all this communica-
tion and transportation facilities that we have and.the ingenuity that
I still think Americans possess, that we cannotget some meals to the
people that need it in any part of America.

Senator PEacy. Thgnk you Very much.

TAKE CAREFUL SCRUTINY OF 'MERGE PROPOSALS

Mr. Ptrkii. -Mr.--Chairmanithere-is one_thingI would liketo throw
out as Sett of a-caveat. I am-adVised=that there isan adMiniStration
proposal to =rot' possibly -this Older Americans -Act aad the Social
Services Ad. Now, I think till of us oiitglit,to take careful scrutiny of
Such proposals to see Whether or not it is in the interest of -the elderly
people that we do separate these two functions. If we do put them to-
gether, at least let's See to it that there is no diminution in the amount
of money provided for them Separately if they Shotild-be-merged.

Senator1Cfo:Enr. Before leavine. -Congressman Pepper, we hear so
much about the response that if we set a minimum fignre,_which I think
should be probably established or set by the local groups, that maybe
there will be people that will come in there- and cheat- oh I mean,
we do not even blink about'35 or 45 percent pilferage in Saigon-Hat-
bor,,and yet when it comes to 4or 5 percentoi something of our elderly
people, everybody starts making a big issue of it.

Senator PERCY. Nor do we fail to bliriti at the possibilities of fraud
that exists in our agriculture Surplus crop support _programs that cost
$3 or $4 billion and the excess payments that may be made in those
programs. These programs have been going on -for 30 -sonic years now.

lfr. PEPPER. Senators, we_ have all around here a good long
while. I have generally observed that the Government of-the United
States can do what it really wants to do. When We establish a list of
priorities, we carry them out, and I am glad to see this problem emerg-
ing as a priority, and we can do it if we-just will, and we are not
bectinning to meet the needs in this area.

§enator Kmicinr. Just finally, Congressman, we will be talking
about these regulations this morning- and about the difficulties of
Florida getting a chance to develop_a program. As you remember, we
paged thiS legislation at the end of last year. We could havefpassed
thin. and the President could have signed that in December,-but Mr.
Ford in the House of Representatives, the minority_ leader,over there,
objected to the consideration so it was put off until February and not
signed by the President until March. I laioW_Cominissioner Martin will
be taking the heat from many of the State GOVernors and administra-
tors for the failure of gettin_g the regulations out until the past few
days and not giving elderly people a chance to respond to these
regulations.



But if there had not been objection to this, we could have pa.ssed that
bill and it could have been implemented. It would have given Mr.
Martin the time to develop these regulations and given more time for
elderly people to make comments, and States" a. chance to take ad-
vantage of this program much earlier.

Since we are talking -about reaulations, and giving Commissioner
Martin some heat about them and about their development and the
hi& of tine, I think it is appropriate to-look back and find out where
some of theproblems began.

.Mr. PErrEn. 'think what you say is se Significant. I remember very
wellIthe disappointment_we all had-Wheirthat Objection-Was Made.---We
would not, under any cifcurnstances criticize iadVefsely- Mr. 'Martin,
biit)NT might induce him to recognize in View_ of tardiness with
Which he was able to get these guidelines prepared; perhaps due to cir-
cumstances beyond-his control;-we-might have a more :flexible syStem
ofeffeetive application of thaprogram, at-least in the first year, until
We can perfect the organizational syMmetry of What may seem most
desirable.

Senator ICEXNEnt. Thank you very much.
. Mr.-Pi:rm. Thank you.

Senator KENSED1'. Our next witness is Dr. Jean Mayer, who is pro-
fessor of nutrition at Harvard University, perhaps the Nation's fore-
most authority on- wht we eat and shouldn't and what we do riot cat
and should. Dr. Mayer has distinguished himself throughout his career,
mot-only in the expertise area of -nutrition,hut in educating the public
of the linkage between the problems of nutrition and the problems of
poverty and the problems of child .:are and problems of the elderly. He
is-Chairman of the White House Conference on Food, Nutrition, and
Health: and Chairman of the nutrition section on-the White House
Conference on Aging.

Dr. Mayer has been a source of counsel for both the executive and
legislative branches of Government. We want to welcome you here.

STATEMENT OF DR. JEAN MAYER, PROFESSOR OF NUTRITION,
HARVARD UNIVERSITY

Dr. MAYT.R. Mr. Chairman, Senator Percy, a number of the points
which I think deserve to be emphasized have already been made in
Congressman Pepper's interesting testimony. I would like, though,
to have an opportunity to review the social and general medical con -text in which the elderly have problems, to talk about their specific
nutritional problems, and to discuss a number of criticisms of pro-
posed regulations.

I think that it is worth mentioning that -while we have recently
become interested in the problems of the elderly, our country has never
been particularly kind to the old. It has always been a country which
offered opportunities to the young and the vigorous, but I think it
may be said that in the very founding of the country and in its settle-ment westward the elderly were left behind. They were left behindin Europe, England, Italy, Ireland, and they were left behind in thewestward migrations. People who settled in Illinois probably left
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aged parents in New England without the insurance that they would
receive needed help, such as the provision of wood in winter.

The geographic abandonment of the elderly has been precipitated
by the great mobility of our citizenry in the pursuit of better job op-
portunities. People move extremely frequently and either do not want
to or cannot take their aged parents with them. So we are dealing with
a population which is not only poor, but also tends to be isolated
from their relatives.

Sometimes the isolation takes place even in a small geographic
area: r think all of us are familiar with neighbor,hoods, which have
changed in character, leaving the elderly bChind, increasingly isolated
from friends and .relatives, trying to center themselves around their
churches and what community centers they can support.

From the medical viewpoint,-the aged suffer from a great many
handicaps. In fact,. to become older is to be hit by various diseases of
old age. The most significant, of course, is cardiovasculardisease, heart
disease, disease of blood vessels, which are not only our number one
cause of mortality but also our number one cause of disability. The
hardening of the blood vessels leads not only to strokes and coronaries
but to renal diseases, to loss of hearing, to loss of vision, and to loss
of limbs. A great many of our older people are diabetic, which aggra-
vates the risk of cardiovascular diseases. Many have arithritis which
seriously hampers their mobility.

The hick of mobility due to chronic diseases is compounded by the
inability of the elderly to afford cars.

Another problem suffered by the elderly, particularly the poor, is
the loss of teeth. A great majority have either no teeth or badly fitted
dentures, This of course limits their diet.

Finally, as has been said already by you, Mr. Chairman, 1)y Senator
Percy, and by Congressman Pepper, the elderly are poor. Most of the
elderly today are not covered by Social Security. 'Their occupations
were not covered by Social Security when they worked. Many have
no pension, and 'certainly one of the outright scandals of our indus-
trial society is the loss of vesting of pension rights causing people who
have worked a very large part of their life to losePension rights if they
lose their job due to changes in the economy.

The net effect of all this is that the elderly either live alone, isolated,
or they tend to be put prematurely into nursing homes by their chil-
dren, usually because their children fear that unless their parentsare
institutionalized they will not be fed and no one will look in on them
every daythey could break a leg or hip coming out of the bathtub
and not be found until too late.

ELDERLY FEEL INCARCERATED IN NURSING IIOMF-S

It is my experience that the elderly feel about nursing homes just
the way the young feel about the draft. They do not want to go. They
feel that it is an abrogration of their most basic freedoms and they
feel that it is forced on them by the middle-class power structure over
which they have no control. It is done for "their own good," but very
often their house is sold out from under them so that the money will
become available for them to be incarcerated in the nursing homes.

I



The net effect of all this, and countless other factors such as the
large size of many commercial food packages, the lack of storage and
refrigeration and so on, is that the elderly are generally poorly fed;with a diet showing little variety, and with no incentive to prepare,
serve or consume dishes that require extensive preparation.

Now, what have we done so far about this? We have made the elderly
eligible for commodity programs, those programs no one likes. They
are special foods for the poor, often consisting of unfamiliar foods and
often packaged in such large cans that for instance, a single person
cannot consume the can of meat before it has become-a menace to
public health. Furthermore, how are the elderly, without transporta-
tion, going to bring those foods home?

Food stamps are vastly preferable. They have the same flexibility as
money in the supermarket, though they are not redeemable for restau-
rants meals or community meals and they require the individual to go
to the store and bring the food back.

have shared the impatience- which you, Mr. Chairman, Senator
Percy, and Congressman Pepper have expressed concerning the delay
in making the proposed regulations available. I do understand why
this has been so. The delay in the passing of the legislation has been
a factor and, again, I would like to pay tribute to Commissioner Mar-
tin for producing those regulations in spite of the short time he has
had to do it.

CORRECT REGUIATIONS Now

At the same time, I feel thereare a number of deficiencies which hope-
fully we can correct now. First of all, let me point out that while I
certainly recognize that man does not live by bread alone and that one
of the essential reasons to have a program of this sort is to recreate a
social life for people who are increasingly isolated,and abandoned,-at
the same time, we have to take care of their nutrition. The nutritional
problems of the elderly are well known. A number of them are just
plain undernourished. iThis is engendered by poverty, lack of mobility,
lack of teeth, sometimes impaired absorption. The elderly,by and large,
are the only group I know of that almost systematically gain weighton
hospital food, which is something most of us cannot achieve.

Senator ICENNEDY. Why do they gain weight/
Dr. Anwar. They gain weight simply because they have not eaten

properly for months and are finally being given three meals a day.
Obesity is a particular risk because of the lack of mobility anal the

excess of sugar. fat, and other concentrated sources of calories in their
diet. I have mentioned already the problems of atherosclerosis. Accen-
tuated by inappropriate nutrition, high in saturated fat and choles-
terol, the cardiovascular risk may be aggravated by excessive salt con-
sumption in the presence of hypertension, which is a very common
phenomenon among the elderly.

Vitamin deficiencies, particularly A and some of the B vitamins are
common in the elderly. In fact. there are certain syndromes of mental
depression and confusion well known to exist in the elderly as a result
of poor vitamin B intake.

Iron deficiency anemia is very common among the elderly. Our ownstudies in the Department of Nutrition at Harvard shOw that inBoston. in the Roxbury section, np to 25 percent of the elderly are
anemic, both among men and women.
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FLUORIDE HELM RETAIN CALCIUM

Osteoporosis, demineralization of bones, is accentuated by a diet low
in calcium and lack of fluoride in the water system. Fluoride not only
strengthens teeth of Children, it has been recently shown that it helps
to retain the calcium in the bones of the elderly.

Senator ICExxEnr. Can you give us some information on that, about
fluoridation retaining, the calcium in the bones of the elderly

Dr. MAYER. A number of studies have shown this.
Senator KENNEDY. Maybe you could give us some references to that.

I am dutimian of the Health Committee, and we passed the child dental
bill out of our committee. It is being held up over in the House because
of the antifluoridation group that is getting louder and lender
every year, unfortunately, and this is interesting as a positive point
about what fluoridation does do for the elderly. I would be interested
in it.

Dr. MATER. The first studies were done in Texas and showed that
in areas with high natural fluoridation there were fewer hip fractures
among the elderly than there are among the elderly living in areas

iwith low fluorides. There are various studies done in the Dakotas
showing greater retained calcium in the bones in areas with higher

intakentake and less calcium on the aorta.
Our own department has participated in a number of such studies,

and if I may supplement the data
Senator ICENNEDY. If you can give the references, we can have staff

check it out.
Dr. MAYEIL All right. We have mentioned. dental caries. It is a

universal disease, and it is accentuated by diet high in sugar and low
in yittunins and minerals.

I have mentioned already that diabetes is very common among the
elderly and they therefore have special problems. A number of food
intolerances are also common among the elderly.

All this leads me to a suggestion: The rather vague language of the
regulations on nutritional supervision ought to be made more spe-
cific. Tho present language says something about. persons "knowledge-
able" in nutrition. Unfortunately, at this point, everyone thinks they
are knowledgeable in nutrition and, in the absence of specific super-
vision. we may end up with programs which will expend every effort.
to deliver organic green celery stems rather insuring that the specifie
medical needs of the elderly are met as well as their general needs.

I would therefore like to see the regulations altered to say nutrition
supervision should be done by qualified dietitions and nutritionists,
rather than persons knowledgeable in nutrition: One would be quali-
fied as a result of being a member of the American Dietetic Associa-
tion or similar organization.

I would also like to see the distinction between programs that solely
take care of community meals, and programs that solely take care of
home delivered meals minimized. Elderly people have much greater
morbidity than most younger people. They are sick more often and for
longer periods. Often the sickness may not, in itself, require hospitali-
zation. But, in the absence of other means of feeding one's self. one
may be forced to undergo hospitalization at enormous cost to the com-
munity and to themselves.

ti
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Goon FEEDING PROGRAMS SAVE HOSMALIZATION COSTS

I think the point made earlier, that good feeding programs will
actually save a great deal of money because they will make unneces-
sary a great deal of the institutionalization and hospitalization that
now takes place, is one that ought be emphasized.

Senator KENNEDY. That's a very good point, Doctor, because the
utilization of hospitals and hospitat beds-for the elderly just for the
reasons that von have identified is hutch too frequent, and as you Epiite
appropriately mentioned, enormously-costly,and-expensiv-e.mlellos,
Intel rates are just escalating_driimatically and Athen_yon_are talking
about a few dollars a day to-feed-afierson-versus anywherefrom the
minimum of $45 or $50 to $155 at Mount Sinai in New York City, you
see the cost of hospitalization.

I)r. MAvsti. I think-it would be worthwhile for the Administration
on Aging to commission it study to determine how much' oney would

saved by expanding the feeding programs and thus eliminating the
need to hospitalize older people solely to feed them and to look in on
diem in the course of the day.

Senator Pmicr. So we are really talking about -an investment that
can be justified in the most conservative terms possible. not even in
humanitarian terms which ought to be first, but in fiscal where it is
absolutely sound.

Dr. MAy}:n. It is-sound in two ways. First, better nutrition prevents
the development of diseases. Second, such a program makes hospitali-
zation unnecessary for mild diseases.

Getting back to the specific regulations, there should be provisions
in any program that feeds older people for the availability of diabetic
foods and special methods of cooking. A substantial number of the el-
derly require, for instance, a lower salt diet than the general popula-
tionif not a low :salt. diet as such. Thus either special foods have to
be made available or those people who conduct the program ought to
be instructed by qualified dietitians in these food preparation
programs.

I would like to reemphasize a point which was made by Representa-
tive Pepper and by yourself, Air. Chairman, and by Senator Percy:
That the regulations as they stand appear very unwieldy. The needs
are enormous. I think that if the meals are served in A pleasant at-
mosphere they will attract not just the poor but the middle-class el-
derly. who are often just as isolated and abandoned,as well. By empha-
sizing local programs. we will reach the grOntOst number of such people.
Any program conducted in a public building and in the cafeterias of
the high schoolsobvious potential sites for such programs, since
they are next to well-equipped kitchens which are usually used only
2 or 3 hours a day for half the days of the yearcarries the connota'-
tion of n welfare type of program.

Now, I happen to.agree completely with ex-Chief Justice Warren
that the definition of welfare ought tole xastly expanded to include
all sorts of subsidization programs to individuals, and to industry, as
well as to the poor, and that the opprobrium attached to welfare would
be removed if we looked at our overall subsidy policy as welfare.
Nevertheless, with the constant opprobrium attached to the word "wel-
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fare" by so many public figures, the elderly are understandably reluc-
tant to participate in any program which smacks of welfare. Senior
centerprograms do not have that connotation.

Even though I do recognize the need for proper accounting proce-
dures, even though I have been insisting on the need for proper nutri-
tional supervision, I think the maximum amount of decentralization
which would enable people to have such meals in a familiar club-
like type of *atmosphere would greatly enhance the chances of
participation.

Senator KENNEDY. Could you just elaborate on that point a little bit.
about the elderly people rejecting anything that sort of smacks of
welfare?

PROUD AMERICANS QUIETLY STARVE

Dr. MAYER. I think experience liar shown, particularly in New
England, a great many elderly people are quietly starving simply
because they did not want to go-to the welfare office or in any way,
shape, or manner appear to be asking for what really is no more than
their right. They arc people who built America, who defended it, who
educated it, and they have prided themselves on being self-sufficient.
Inflation is robbing them of a great deal of the value of their savings
and yet they are very unwilling to ask for help in the form of welfare.
They will go to church or to their friends and neighbors.

A program which is like a church supper going on every evening or
every day is much more acceptable to them than a program which
looks like something organized by public oflicials1 even though it does
conic from Federal money. Also local flexibility is essential if we are
going to reach them. Without it, the program may remain unknown to
those it is supposed to reach.

Senator KENNEDY. You say that in a. way that you would :assume
that those of 'as who sit. on this side of the table would recognize the
wisdom of that comment or statement. The general popular attitude is
that there are so many people that are abusing the system
rather than underutilizing it. i share the view that you have ex-
pressed here and I think in so ninny instances this is so much more ac-
curate in Understanding the whole human dimension of people and
their relationships. Obviously, there are abuses, as there ale in any kind
of system, and certainly we understand that; but this idea about el-
derly people and nutrition is supported in the health area in the de-
velopment of these neighborhood health centers. I have listened to
people across that table who have a. line of academic degrees say that
if yon provide health care in this country to needy people that it
would be overutilized; and vet one of the common developments in the
development of these neighborhood health Centers is the first thing
they have to do is develop an outreach program to reach out into the
community because people are frightened about going down and they
do not want. to burden other people with their problems.

It is a rather interesting phenomenon. And the people who over-
utilize the health system are the rich who have the time to do it, not
the poor who.are scurrying around taking care of their kids or trying

jto get a job. You have reconfirmed my view, certainly, as to the ques-
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tion of-Overutilization- of the system by elderly people in just the nu-
trition program, and it is a interesting one and is not generally widely
accepted or expressed that way, andl think it is partictilarly a very
worthwhile comment given yonr_ekperience and understanding

Dr. llavrit. I would -like to add that the rural-elderly sire even more
neglected in this respect and- are.eveit more unwilling to avail-them-
Selves of publiC facilities -than the urban elderly.. This-is a national
- phenomenon. Whileit-may bentOst-prevalent-among Minoritvelderly
an the South and SofithWesti_ it iS-trite-Of,alr:groUpsEthroughotit_the
conntry.In -iny oWn *orkinMahioliOUndAi;vctfyzdilliOilt-tii,get the
elderly in-the rural arms -to participate nu program which they des-
4,eratily need:

Senator ItExxkiiv. r know yowliave _been, terribly interested -in the
whole need for accurate labeling of iood;produCts as to nutritional
value, but I suppose part of the drive for that-ought to be labelingit
With letters that people can read, Is this a problem? Do you find that
sometimes it is in so fine print that you could not read-it if you had
20/20 vision ?

PROBLEMS OF FOOD FOR THE ELDERLY

Dr. MAYER. The packaging of, food for the elderly is a very serious
problem. There IS. a shortage- of small, individual packages, and in
many cases the elderly have -to pay more feed themselves than
families who are able to buy commodities in bulk. In addition, labeling
is uninformative in terms of listingingredientS and giving.. the Overall
nutritional value. I am very much in favor Of making-both percentage
ingredient listinghow much turkey in turkey'pie, how much beans
and pork in pork and beansand explanation of overall nutritional
value mandatory in labeling.

We all talk about the need for nutrition education. It is mentioned
again in the regulations. Bid with 15,000 different products-on the
shelves of the supertharket and about 500-new products every month,
nnless we have informative labeling-nutritional education is actually
of very little value.

Senator KENNEDY. Finally, in this legislation, we will cover about
250,000 to 275.000 of the approximately a million. We are talking here
this morning like we are-really beginning to try to do the job. This is
realry just a drop in the bucket is it not, as far as the need?

Dr. MAYER. I think it is a drop in the bucket.
Senator IC.r..x.Nr,ox. It -is an important one and_no one is underesti-

Mating the sionificance of this. I do not think any of us that have
sponsored it and are fighting for it have

Dr. Marta. I think this touches a very general problem. The Ameri-
can people, as a Whole have-become used to thinking:that health is
something you buy in the form of- medical care, instead of something
-you nurture by taking care of yourself and eating sensibly. There is
just not enough money in the country to take care of all the acute
medical needs unless more attention is paid to preventive medicine
and nutrition: We must concentrate more on the individual's health
throughout his lifetime, rather than considering it only from the mo-
ment he enters the intensive care unit of the hospital.
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This particularly applies to. the elderly who are more fragile. We
must insure that they are on a proper dietthat means enough food
and not too much and food not too high in salt and not too high in
sugar and not too high in saturated fat. Unless some attention is paid
in the program to what goes on at the other meals than the ones that
are being provided, unless educational programs are grafted onto it,
programs of community medicine, we can spend all our substance
really by providing_ to prolong for 1 or 2 weeks the lives of elderly
people. Less would'have been spent by providing preventive medicine
and it would-have been very much more effective.

Senator KENNEDY. Finally, why do you think the country has been
so slow to respond-to this area of social need? You have-been working
on it for pretty near u lifetime. We have an important bill here and it is
a sianificant one, and it will help hundreds of thousands of people. Why
are we so slow in really ,accepting this kind of challenge, what do
you think?

NEED FOR "SOCIAL" MEincixii

Dr. MAyEn. I think it is because we have been used to thinking of
health as something that a patient buys from his physician rather than
the result of individual and organized community effort. Before the
middle of the 10th century, when mass infectious diseases, such :Is yel-
low fe:er, malaria, and typhoid were prevalent in the United States
It was very apparent to those health-minded people who began what
was called the cemetery revolution that the provision of clean milk
and water was an essential function of society. This led to the cleanup
of the water system and control of the sewers. With the disappearance
of the mass infections diseases, this need for social organization of
medicine disappeared. It is reappearing now for two reasons. First,
the discovery that a great many of our fellow citizens, perhaps as
many as 20 million, have not shared in the general prosperity of the
country; and second, the realizution that once again, as in the Middle
Ages, 50 percent of the men over the age of 40 are dying of one dis-
easecardiovascular disease. The problem has become too big for each
individual to try to negotiate it with his own physician. Once again.
we need community organizations; in prevention and in care and
rehabilitation.

We are so used to the 1-to-1 approach that it-is difficult to under-
stand that we need, not socialized medicine, but social medicine.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF DR. JEAN MAYER

THE NUTRITIONAL PLIGHT OF THE AGED

America may have been the Land of Opportunity for countless vigorous or
venturesome young men, but it has never been kind to the old. Its very founding
and populating may have broken the heartand the healthof many old people:
The hardy Pilgrims who came to the shores of Massachusetts left aged parents
in Boston, England and in the cottages of Englandperhaps to the care of a
remaining brother or sister or perhaps not. And countless other elderly parents
must have been similarly left in the cities of Germany, the farms of Ireland,
the villages of Sicily, the ghettos of Eastern Europe.

The story has repeated itself in our Westward migration. The Ohio settlers
loft aged parents in the farms of Maine and Vermont, hoping someone else
would cut their wood for them in the winter. And the process went on from



262

Ohio to Illinois, to the West ana the Pacific Coast, from Virginia to Tennessee
to Texas. Lately, we have seen new patterns of abandonment of the elderly.
In the pursuit of a career, children and their spouses are constantly reassigned
from one city to another, leaving aged parents behind. in the pursuit of a better
life, the younger members of various ethnic communities have moved to the
suburbs, leaving their aged parents in urban areas increasingly populated by
'groups they regard as aliens, with as sole remaining common meeting places,
churches and temples increasingly too Large for their thinning numbers, and
which they become more and more unable to support.

The aged suffer from many handicaps. They are poor. Most are not covered
by Social Security (which had a coferifge-far froth universal in their working
days). They often have no pension: (The lack of vesting of pension contributions
is one of the major scandals of our industrial life.) They are ferociously dis-criminated against in employment.

The aged are heirs to a myriad of degenerative diseases. They are handicapped
by cardiovascular diseases, our number one cause of disability as well as our
number one cause of mortality. Hypertension and atherosclerosis, leading not
only to strokes and coronaries, but also to renal diseases, loss of hearing and
vision, and loss of limbs ; diabetes, which considerably aggravates the risks of
cardiovascular diseases; arthritis, which seriously hampers their mobility. The
lack of mobility due to chronic diseases is made worse by the fact that the elderly
are too poor to acquire and maintain a car, are often found unfit to do so, and
by the steadily worsening state (and cost) of mass transportation facilities.The aged, in this country are largely edentulous; many lost their teeth very
younglack of fluoridation, lack of availability of dental care, and the high
sugar consumption In this country have seen to that. This means that they have
to use their few remaining teeth, their gums and badly fitting dentures to chewtheir food.

We have already seen that the aged are often alone and isolated. Their chil-
dren, concerned over this isolation, solve the dual problem to the parent's welfare
and to their conscience by pushing the elderly into nursing homes (who would
feed you if you could not get out? Who would know if you broke your hip in the
bathroom?). The elderly feel about nursing homes the way the young feel about
the draft. It is an abrogation of their most basic freedoms, forced upon them by
the middle-class power structureand they don't want to go but are often forced
to, with their house sold out from under them "for their own good" and thecapital used to incarcerate them.

The combination of poverty, chronic disabilities. lack of mobility and loneliness
(and countless other factors, such as the large size of many commercial food
packages, lack of storage space and refrigeration. etc.) means that the elderly
are generally poorly fed, with a diet showing little variety and with no incen-tive to prepare. serve or consume any of the dishes which .require extensivepreparation. The commodity distribution program is n ridiculous answer to the
problem: it is unwieldly (How are the elderly to bring their commodities home?).
consists often of unfamiliar foods and usually comprises large cans which lead toa series of identical meals, with the meat often spoiling before it iq finally
consumed. Food stamps are vastly preferable: they have the flexibility of moneybut do not solve problems of mobility, preparation or loneliness. The answeris a complex one, going from reform in the Social Security and pension plansystems to better city planning and more appropriate housing for the elderly.
Certainly, special nutrition programs for the elderlybring them to community
meals or bring individual meals to them. Such programs of course serve morethan a purely nutritional aim: they recreate a social structure which permit
human intercourse, and the provision of medical, consumer, electoral and enter-
tainment programs. From an economic Tien point. these programs may savethe Nation a great deal of money. By proiding a daily check on the partkinnt-
ing person, they obviate the premat- institutionmization of the elderly, thus
saving a great deal of unnecessary . .ering and expense.

Frankly, considering that the President pronounced himself n strong sup-
porter of the principle of these programs at the White. House Conference on the
Aging in November. 1971. and that Congress passed the legislation authorizing
the exptaditures of $100 million in fiscal 1973 almost immediately, I am a little
surprised that it has taken as long as it has for the proposed regulations to be
established. Needless to say, I welcome the hearings held by the Senate Select
Committee on Nutrition and Human Needs, which once again. is the necessary
goad to action. 1 will not. in this initial statement. comment in detail on these
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regulations, except to say that particular attention should be paid to the rural
aged, particularly those from minority groupsIndians, Eskimos, and denizens
of our island territories and dependencies. It is hard to be old in America ; it is
even harder to be old and black, old and Spanish-speaking, or old and Indian.

Let us remember that the elderly have worked for and fought for America.
Whatever we can do here Is no more than a small repayment on a debt we can
never redeem.

NOTES ON NUTRITIONAL PROBLEMS OF THE ELDERLY

The elderly present certain frequent nutritional syndromes which would be
alleviated by the provision of regular meals supervised by dietitians.

UNDERNUTBITION

Engendered by poverty, lack of mobility, lack of teeth, sometimes impaired
absorption.

OBESITY

Engendered by lack of mobility, excess of sugar, fat and other concentrated
sources of calories.

ATHEROSCLEROSIS

Accentuated by inappropriate nutrition, high in saturated fat and cholesterol;
the cardiovascular risk may be aggravated by excessive salt consumption in the
presence of hypertension.

_

VARIOUS PARTIAL VITAMIN DEFICIENCIES

Low intakes of vitamin A, the B vitamins and vitamin C are common in the
elderly. Certain syndromes of mental depression and confusion in the elderly are
thought to be related to low B vitamins intake.

IRON DEFICIENCY ANEMIA

Recent studies show a very high prevalence of anemia among the elderly poor,
both women and men.

OSTEOPOROSIS

Demineralization of bones is accentuated by diet low in calcium, lack of fluoride
in water system.

DENTAL CARIES

Accentuated by diet high in sugar, low in vitmains and minerals.

DIABETES

The nutritional problems of the elderly diabetic poor cannot be solved without
substantial community help. The same is true of a number of food intolerances
and loss of specific intestinal enzyme activity.

COMMUNITY CENTERS FOR THE ELDERLY

Senator PERCY. Doctor, before I ask you questions, I would like to
comment on the chairman's and Congressman Pepper's notes about
community centers for the elderly. I think they are essential, and I did
introduce a bill, S. 1588,* on April 20, 1971, with the cosponsorship of
Senator Hart of Michigan, which calls for the construction of com-
munity centers. It authorizes $70 million for the first year and up to
$200 million as of 1975 for their construction. I feel centers of that
type, plus a nutritional program, can be an answer to prevent so many
people going into nursing homes. The minute they go into the nursing
home, if they are indigent, we pick up the whole cost, $500 or $600 a

See Appendix 3, p. 375.
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month, and they are in an atmosphere many times that is just degrad-
ing to them. We can prevent that for a very modest cost. I think when
we think about what we put into young people on dormitories on
campuses, we run into billions of dollars, and certainly modest invest-
ments here for community centers mould help a lot.

I would like to also comment on our commodity distribution pro-
grams. I felt rather deeply about this program because in the 1930's
we were the recipientS of commodity food distribution that was
dropped off at the door. I can remember my Republican mother Saying
she voted for Franklin Roosevelt because he fed Us, and that shocked
my father. We were able to get food delivered. I can remember the
trucks coming up delivering it.

Today, some 30 years later, we have a commodity food distribution
program essentially set up for the farmers, not the recipients. What
they get is what the farmers have left over. If you have a big surplus
orange crop down in Florida, we will buy it up and then they get
orange juice; but if we do not get a surplus crop, they do not get it;
they get some other form of juice if that is in excess. The older people
may get a lot of peanut butter if we happen to have an excess of peanuts
in the crop and we have to sometimes get rid of it. We dump it on the
elderly in 10-pound cans.

So I did introduce a bill, S. 3599,* and I just want you to know that
we are now, for the first time, going to look at the program from the
standpoint of serving the needs of the hungry rather than serving the
interests of the farmers who are producing things in excess that we are
not using. We call for small packages. We call for proper labeling and
a wide distribution of products to be available, whether they are in
surplus production or not, to meet the needs of the hungry.

So at least we are making a little progress in that area and I cer-
tainly know that our distinguished chairman will provide support for
that legislation.

I would like to ask your judgment as to whether the regulations are
sufficient to insure that menus meet the Unique dietary needs of the
elderly as you have outlined in your statement?

Dr. MAYER. I think that the wording is vague. I believe that rather
than to try to legislate the menu we should guarantee that the menus
are supervised by a qualified dietician. This is better than trying to
enumerate everything that ought to be or ought not to be in the menu.
I think that "knowledgeable persons," the wording of the regulation
is unsatisfactory. I would like more specific wording.

Senator. PERCY. What additional authorizing legislation, if any, is
required to insure a nutritionally adequate diet to all senior citizens
who are iri need?

PROVIDE FUNDS FOR SPECIAL DIETARY NEEDS

Dr. MAYER. I would like to see some method whereby additional
money, perhaps from medicare or some such source could be tapped for
the many elderly who have special dietary needs. Again, I think we
will probably find people going to different kinds of treatment. Some
will go to the community center or wherever they are going to be fed;

*See Appendix 3, p. 401.
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others to the diethetic outpatient clinic of the hospitals to get special
foods; and some form of regulation which would make it easy to make
that transfer of funds at the local level would be very useful.

Senator PERCY. I would like to ask you the same question I asked
Congressman Pepper with respect to the $400 million being returned
to the Treasury within 2 weeks now, that was authorized and appropri-
ated by Congress. I can well understand that possibly $100 million
would be unused simply because of administrative pipelines and so
forth; and a desire of Agriculture to have an adequate amount flowing,
but would it appear that WO million, in your ,judgment, would be
somewhat excessive, and- does that iiriply to you from your knowledge
that we have closed the hunger gap, or do we still have great human
needs that could have been met if we had somehow found the way and
had the will to do it?

Dr. MAYER. Senator, I am very glad you are asking me that question.
There was an article* which has been much commented on the week
before last in a widely read financial magazine, Barron's, sort of sug-
gesting that there was no such thing as the hunger problem, that the
needs were all solved and that the whole program was unnecessary.

In my experience, the needs are very great. The recent partial re-
cession, which is attenuating itself nowbut more from the point of
view of industrial production than from the point of view of employ-
menthas, if anything, increased the overall needs compared to what
they were 2 years ago. The outreach of the programs is still poor.
In fact, we have just found two cases of kwashiorkor, the disease
caused by acute protein malnutrition, in Boston, in two Puerto Rican
children. They were acutely ill, having been fed only some, rice and
some crackers, without their families realizing that they were eligible
for outside help.

I think the Department of Agriculture can do a very much better
job than is being done now in terms of making the availability of the
programs known to our poor fellow citizens, particularly to those
who have difficulty either reading English or do not speak t nglish as
their mother tongue.

Senator PERCY. One last question, because we have a record vote on
the floor that has been called. I would like to ask unanimous consent
that the editorial in this morning's Washington Post entitled "Thrift
at the Expense of the Hungry," ** be inserted in the record this
morning.

Senator KENNEDY. Yes.
Senator PERCY. I would like to put to you the last question that a

72-year-old woman, a diabetic, who testified before the hearings I
held a week ago, asked. In a week and a half ste runs out of her food
stamps and does not know where she is going to get her food. She
lives a mile from the Capitol. She asks question: "Senator Percy,
why are they going to give it back when I get so little?"

How would you answer that question? I said that I would open
with that question when the Secretary of Agriculture or his deputy
comes before us at the hearings to be held later this week or early
next week. Is there an answer that can logically given to this woman ?

Dr. MAYER. The only answer is that we operate a system which is
so complicated that the only people who receive what the law says

See Appendix 1, p. 813.
See Appendix 8, p. 867.
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they can receive are the people who are sophisticated enough to go out
and press the right buttons. There has been a tremendous under-
utilization, not only of Government services but of volunteers, in
making sure that people are reached as they ought to be reached.

NEED FOR YOUNG VOLUNTEERS

In this regard, Senator, I think that one of the events which I hope
will take place as a result of the regulations and the previous legis-
lation is a drafting of young people in these programs. The young
very often get along with the old better than they get along with the
generation immediately aboVe them.

The old are not interested in seeing only older people. They are
very happy to see younger people. It is a good relationship. Fortu-
nately, at this point, young people are very much more aware of social
problems and the needs for advocacy than their parents' generation is,
so that the drafting of young people to work in programs of this sort
is not only a way to have highly qualified free manpower, but also,
to build some strong advocacy into the program and to avoid the sort
of episode that you dust mentioned.

Senator PERCY. Thank you very much, Dr. Mayer.
At 'this time we will call a panel of directors of State agencies on

aging: Charles A. Chaskes, executive director, Michigan Commission
on Aging; 'Tames O'Malley, acting director, New York Office for the
Aging; and Mrs. Elizabeth Breckinridge, supervisor of section on
Services for the Aging, Illinois Department of Public Aid.

I give an equal welcome to all witnesses, but particularly to the
witness from Illinois. Now, that our distinguished Chairman has is-
sued a sermonlike statement, he will probably be delayed for a few
moments on the floor and with the media, but I know lie will be right
along and I think it would be his intention that we go right ahead at
this particular time and lie will go over the record of all the testimony
(riven.

Have you decided in which sequence or order you would like to go?
Mr. CITASKES. As president of the national association, I would like

Mr. O'Malley from New York to lead off if he will.
Senator PERCY. Fine.

STATEMENT OF JAMES J. O'MATTEY, ACTING DIRECTOR,
NEW YORK OFFICE FOR THE AGING

Mr. 01LILLET.-I feel in an awkward position at this point with a
lovely lady on my rightand particularly one of your constituents
and a hard worker. But perhaps, Senator Percy, I can borrow on my
status as a former Chicagoan and thank you for the work that you
have done on this particular program, and hopefully that you will
continue to do, since I have parents back in Chicago who, by age alone,
at least, are considered senior citizens.

When Congressman Pepper talked about the young people in the
room, I, too, was pleased, particularly because many of them are from
Queens College in New York. But I was also disturbed in the sense
that there were not enough older people.

t"4
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We are here today talking about proposed regulations for a nutri-
tion program for older people, and I want to begin my official testi-
mony byt'thanking you and the members of the Committee on Nutri-
tion and. Human Needs for the opportunity to talk about the proposed
rules and regulations for Public Law 92-258, the national nutrition
program for the elderly.

I am honored to testify on two counts. First of all, your committee
has a long and distinguished record of concern for this particular sub-
ject; and second, I have the honor and the consequent responsibility
to represent the largest segment of older people of any State in this
Nation. If I have one objective today, it will be to suggest procedures
policies, and regulatiOns which will make it possible for the largesi
number of those older New Yorkers as possible to avail themselves of
this program.

Although I come before you today primarily as a State official con-
cerned with the needs of older New Yorkers. I will also attempt to
convey the concerns of my fellow State executives in aging in my role
as treasurer of the National Association of State Executives on Aging.

I was pleased to learn that the original 15-day review and comment
period on these regulations has been-extendedthrough the work of
your committeeto June 26. In this way, you and Mr. Twiname, the
Administrator of the Social and Rehabilitation Service in the U.S.
Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, will have an oppor-
tunity to hear from many more Of us in New York.

This very week, we will be mailing out more than 10,000 copies of
this new law, and the proposed regulations thereto, and I am certain
that the voices of our older New Yorkers will be given attention in the
revisions which seem to be needed in these regulations.

I would be remiss; however, if I did not begin by publicly acknowl-
edging the hard work which the Administration on Aging has done
in putting together this preliminary document. I have had several
meetings with the Administration on Aging over the past months on
this new law, and although all of our recommendations do not agree, I
can appreciate that theirs was an almost herculean task in trying to
pull together so many diverse views.

And I feel comfortable in knowing that what I say before your
committee today will help both you and the people in the Administra-
tion on ik.ging in refining these regulations to the point where they
will help all of us to serve as many older people as we possibly can.

NEED QUICK RELEASE OF APPROPRIATION FUNDS

But before I begin with any specific remarks, I would appeal to
you, and through youand I was pleased to hear that the House has
already actedto help us in this task by acting with dispatch on the
appropriations bill which will put the money-behind the authoriza-
tions which we now have. And when that is accomplished, to help us
to see to it that all of these funds are released as quickly as possible by
the Office of Management and Budget.

For our part, we in the States will move ahead equally as fast so
that we can, in fact, bring hot, nutritious meals to older people who so
desperately need them.

76-200--7Z---pt. 2- -- .3
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For the moment, however, I cannot help but be reflective andhopeful.
Nearly 200 years ago, the British Tea Act required colonists to payan excise tax on all English tea. Many people engaged in quiet revoltby refusing to drinktea; others, like thecolonists in .13oston, engaged inmore outright acts of indignation by throwing the tea into BostonHarbor.
For too many years now, we, as a nation, have been conditioned toforget sonic of the more serious and pressing needs of our older peo-plenot the least of which is their need for an adequate diet.And so, in the passage of the nutrition program for the elderly, per.haps there is a symbolic parallel to the Boston Tea Partythough inthis instance, we will be throwing out the idea of "tea and toast" forthe elderly and replacing it with the commitment to provide a mini-mum of at least one hot meal a day for people GO years of age andolder who may otherwise not have even such a minimum diet.Hopefully, this landmark legislation may have the same effect onour Nation's historyin terms of meeting the real needs of our oldercitizens as the Boston Tea Party had on our Nation nearly 200years ago.

St. Francis de Sales, in his "Introduction to the Devout Life," madethe following observation: "Persons of honor never think of eating,but at sitting down at table, and after dinner wash their hands andtheir mouths, that they may neither retain the taste nor the scent ofwhat they have been eating." In the case of St. Francis, it was a spirit-ual act of abstaining from corporeal pleasures.I am afraid that many of our older citizens could use the samewords, but in their case they would have a more literal meaning;namely, that they would not want to remember the taste or smell ofthe food they were forced to eat because they could not afford to eatbetter.
Knowing the cause of a problem is only the first step. Creating theprogranis and services to eliminate these problems is the next and mostimportant step. And that is why I am pleased that this new law is ap-propriately called a nutrition program and not just a hot meal pro-gram:
This new program will address itself to all of the present problems:It will provide the minimum of one hot meal per day in a central lo-cation; it will allow for meals to be delivered to the homebound; itwill call for outreach to inform the largest number of eligible peopleabout the program; it will provide special menus to meet dietary, re-ligious, or ethnic requirements; it will provide for settings whereinaddition to the hot mealan older person can also have recreationalprograms and informational, health, and welfare counseling and refer-ral services; it will provide training for the people who will work onthe programs; and finally, it will seek the advice of older people whowill participate in the program, as well as giving them a preferencefor staff positions for which they qualify.

We do, indeed, have thetbeginnings of an excellent program and weare all anxious to move ahead. Governor Rockefeller has designatedour office for the aging in New York State to administer this new pro-gram and we, like you and the Administration on Aging, are anxiousto move ahead.
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With my testimony today, I am submitting specific recommenda-
tions for changes in the proposed regulations.* I shall be pleased VI
highlight these for you and officially submit them for the record.

But before I do, I would like to repeat a quotation of Archbishop
Trench of Dublin, who, more than a. hundred years ago, wrote what
might apply most appropriately today when he said: "That which the
fool does in the end, the wise man does in the beginning."

Let us, at this beginning, be wise men and not fools.
Senator PERCY. Thank you very much for an excellent statement.
Betty, would you like to go ahead now? I would liketo say for the

record that my office has really enjoyed working with Betty.Breckin-
ridge. We have been helped specifically on projects, and long before
others were talking about the problems of the aging and trying to solve
those problems, Betty Breckinridge was in the field working, dedicat-
ing herself,, a lone voice at that particular time, 10 to 15 years ago. I
have no hesitancy however, in saying that beingan older person myself
and a grandfather now, that I have been in the field even longer than
Betty. At age 29, I was the honorary chairman of the Bell &Howell
retirees group, which always went to the chief executive office, so by
nature, I- was then put into the program of working with those who
had retired or were going to retire in our own company. So I may even
have been in the field a little longer than you but you have been ab-
solutely outstanding and we are most grateful to you for what you
have done in our State and we are very proud of you.

STATEMENT OP MRS v.T.TzABETH BRECKINREDGE, SUPERVISOR OP
SECTION ON SERVICES FOR AGING, ILLINOIS DEPARTMENT OP
PUBLIC AID

Mrs. BRECK1NRIDGE. Thank you very much, Senator Percy.
We certainly have enjoyed the sensitive and intelligent response

that your office has always given us in our prog.ram. I do believe I
rank you a bit in the field because last March fourth was my 25th
anniversary in working with and for older people. Our first Chicago
city plan began on March 4,1947, when I was 32.

Senator PERCY. You are absolutely right. I took over that program
in 1949 and that is 23 years. You rank me by about 2 years.

Mrs. BRECKINRIDGE. The Illinois program is the second oldest State
program for the aging; the New York-State program started in 1947
under the aegis of Al Abrams.

I have not a formal statement for you today because we have just
now completed the State's role in organizing, signing contracts, and
setting up nine area agencies on aging in Illinois. As you know, this is
in accord with the strategy of the administration.

In looking at this nutrition program for the elderly, at Title VII,
and how it can be implemented, we have tried to take a pragmatic
approach. I cannot help remembering the old man in the black retire-
ment community of Pembroke Township who was found dead of
starvation with his little dog beside him. I cannot help,remembering
the withdrawal of a congregate feeding program in another location
for 1 month during which month one of the participants, a woman,

See Appendix 1, p. 317.
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was found dead of starvation in her room, and one man jumped out of
his window and committed suicide because of the withdrawal of the
nutrition program.

17:urgently impressed with the need to implement the
intent of Congress at the earliest possible date and I would like to sug-
gest and recommend that the Administration on Aging and the Social
and Rehabilitation Service authorize the States to use up to one-half
of the supplementary Title III appropriations, which we now have in
hand, for congregate and home-delivered meals programs, including
transportation and related services. I believe this could be done
through administrative action.

I would also recommend that, in such action there be liberalized
authorization for matching in kind. This might include volunteers at
$1 an houras was possible in the early days of the Older Americans
Actcredit for volunteers to work in delivery of meals, escort services
and outreach; matching in kind for rent at going rates for spaces used
for meals, and matching in kind of a percentage of some supervisory
staff time not currently allowed, plus the value of other donated serv-
ices for food preparation, handling, packaging, and delivery.

This liberalized portion of the in-kind matching should not exceed
15 percent of the total gross budget. In other words, there would be 10
percent normal matching according to present Title HI regulations and
15 percent matching on a special liberalized basis. This would consti-
tute a 75/25 matching basis for the project. We could then easily con-
vert to the 90/10 basis when Title VII is funded.

I would like to eliminate the administrative restriction that projects
should be contained completely within one State planning and service
area. In Illinois, this is particularly relevant in connection with the
local 0E0 programs. We have one request for a home delivered meals-
plus program from Effingham. Effingham has rounded up the county
boards of supervisors of seven counties. They have each agreed to put
up $1,000. Unfortunately, they are in three State planning and service
areas and it is going to be a task for Solomon to fit this request into this
particular pattern. I would like a little flexibility in that respect.

NEED FLEXIBILITE IN PROJECT lbws

I would recommend eliminating the regulation that a project area
cannot be less than a county. There are certain natural trade patterns
in Illinois in some of our counties that cut across a county line and
there are certain cities in one countyI am thinking of Aurora and
Elginwhere a common project would be most difficult. They would
each insist on their own programs, and I would like to see some flexi-
bility there, not to the point of proliferating a thousand small projects,
but a reasonable amount of give in that regulation.

I would recommend eliminating the requirement that there be only
one grantee for each project in a city of 250,000 and over. I am think-
ing here of Chicago. In Chicago, we have letters of intent to participate
in the nutrition program from the YMCA. This agency has a depart-
ment for the aged. It has restaurants and cafeterias all over town. It
would be an excellent supplement to the established program in the
city of Chicago. We also have a letter of intent from the Catholic
charities indicating the desire of 115 senior parish groups to partici-
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pate in this program. With programs of that size, it. seems an unneces-
sary administrative complication to insist that they subcontract with
the city government. I anticipate difficulty in this area.

I could also like to see, paiticularly in connection with our down-
state counties. the requirement eliminated that each pmject serve 100
meals it day. You were in a nrojea recently which served :39 meals a
day and kept 39 people in their own homes. We have many smaller
meals programs downstate.

I have these maps which I will be glad to submit. The darker por-
tions indicate the county's percentage of the voting population which
is over 60. The darkest portions indicate the counties in which that per-
mintage is over 30 percent. In those areas. if we are to get meals to
the withdrawn and isolated, it will be necessary to have some projects
serving less than 100 meals a day.

Senator Pliny. Betty, I am going to have to interrupt you. I have
been urgently asked to come to the floor to present a $115-million re-
quest for homeownership counseling for low-income people. There is
no other Senator that I can quickly get to chair these hearings: I am
very. very sorry. Senator Pastore assures me I will be up immediately,
and this should be disposed of very, very quickly,

Mrs. Bamitixanxit. This was really my last main point.
Senator PEacY. We want to hold you. You do not have a plane to

catch, do you?
Mrs. BRFAMI.WRIDOE. No.
Senator Macy. We will just. recess for a temporary period and I am

extremely apologetic. The staff will try to find another Senator on
the committee that can come in and chair the hearings while I am gone,
but there is no alternative. I have to be over there or we lose this whole
appropriation.

We will recess.
[Whereupon, at 1 p.m., the Select Committee was recessed, to recon-

vene at. 2 p.m., on this same day. j

See Appendix 1. pp. :127-329.
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AFTERNOON SESSION

Senator KI:NNEDY. The committee will come to order.
We have a number of statements and comments from the National

Council on Aging: Retired Teachers Association; letter from David
Goldberg of the Bread and Law Task Force; detailed, thoughtful
analysis of regulations by the Food Research and Action Center; and
the National Council of Senior Citizens. We will include these* in
i ho official hearing record.

We will keep the record open for 10 days to get other kinds of com-
ments to be made part of the record.

We appreciate the panel and I apologize for the interruptions.
Senator Percy and I are playing musical chairs here. He has some

amendments on theI believe it is the D.C. Appropriations, and right
after that is "Lead Paint Poisoning," which is legislation I have intro-
duced, which is terribly important as well.

He will be back shortly, but when the next bell rings, I am going to
have to leave due to "Lead Paint Poisoning."

Do you want to proceed?

STATEMENT OP CHARLES H. CHAS/MS, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR,
MICHIGAN STATE COMMISSION ON AG/NG

Mr. CHASM. Mr. O'Malley and Mrs. Breckinridge have both made
statements and I would like to comment on some of their points; also,
on some comments made by the previous witnesses.

I am Charles H. Chaskes, the president of the National Association
of State Units on Aging, and the executive director of the Commis-
sion on Aging in the State of.Michigan.

We are delighted with the nutrition bill, and the spirit behind the
bill. We are forever grateful to you, Senator Kennedy, and to your
colleagues for getting this piece of legislation passed.

We think that it can be a very, very useful piece of legislation and
authorization for very useful programs to do what you intend to do, to
provide an opportunity for nutrition for the elderly and an oppor-
tunity for socialization.

I think several of the statements that were made here this morning
need elaboration. Senator.

Congressman Pepper and you questioned the desirability of the re-
gional structure before programs were funded and I would point out
that I do see an advantage to that approach in the long run.

However, I think it would be a mistake to insist that these regional
planning councils are created first before we go about the business
of creating programs within areas.

ogee Appendix 2. Pp. 333-364.
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I think that it would be perhaps unwise to turn our backs on what
we have learned in the half doyen years the Older Americans Act has
functioned.

Every State agency on aging has created a number of multipurpose
centers throughout their States and many of these are in a position to
go aheadas a centrally located place where this nutritional program
could be started.

I think to insist that the regional concept be built in first doesn't
take into account the fact that the regulations and the guidelines seem
to say that you must work with local governments. In order to get
local governments, which in our State, I suppose. you would mean
local county governments, to agree on accepting their responsibility
toward the costs of a regional planning operation, is something that
you couldn't get done in a short space of time.

All local governments would have to put it in their budget. At. this
point in time, most of the budgets have been made up. which would
mean that it would give them a built-in reason for not doing anything
until after the first of the year.

I think that it would be perhaps wiser to fund programs at central
locations that are now operating, and I think that if the regional plan
prevails, that all of these pmgrams could be folded into a regional
concept if that is the desire of the administration.

The only advantage that I can see to the regional concept would be
the advantage of perhaps asking for large: grants, which the Office
of Management and Budget seems to understand better than maybe
a series of $30,000 or $10,000 or $50,00 grails for local programs. If
all States are the same as Michigan, and I think that day perluip.§
are, then there are enough centers operating at the present thne or
enough programs operating that if we could fit this nutrition program
into the existing centers, we almost would have statewide ileSS of the
program.

We have probably 60 to 70 centers located in the State of Michigan.
And I would advocate that we be allowed to fund individual programs
where, in the opinion of the State agency, it would reach a sufficient
number of elderly to make the program economically feasible.

Senator' KENNEDY. Well, how many is that, approximately? Are
you talking about 100 or 5,000?

Mr. CIIASKES. No; I do not think 5,000. For example, I can see in
a citythe city of Ann Arbor which has a population of 60.000 to
70,000there I can see one program that might feed 10 people a
day. Also, I can see another program in that same city. in a different
part of the city, that might only feed 60 people a day; but they would
be reaching the majority of the elderly within their logical area.

The other point that I would make and that our chairman raised
a question aboutand I would support what Congressman Pepper
has saidis I think it is tremendously important under whose
auspices these programs are presented to the elderly.

KEEP NUTRITION PROGRAM FROM WELFARE CONNOTATION

Now there are many States, my own included2 where there is senti-
ment by certain individuals to place this nutrition program into the
social services department with Title XVI moneys.1 think this would
be a big mistakeI can just see older people saying, "If we want serv-
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ice, we have to go to :1 welfare agency, we have to say please, go hat-in-
hand, rather than participate in a program that the Congress, in its
wisdom, said we should have."

I think that it would be a great mistake to allow this program to be
run by any agency that has a connotation of welfare or connotation of
poverty connected with the program.

Experience has taught us that there are many, many older people
that don't avail themselves of food stamps, for example, when they
meet all the criteria for obtaining food stamps because they feel that
when they go through that supermarket liner if they give food stamps
in exchange for the payment of their groceries, that everybody in the
supermarket is looking at-them. I think that if those of us in the
field of aging, if we have learned anything about older people, it is
that we should do whdtever we can to bolster their self-esteem, not
to put them in a position that they might regard as demeaning.

Senator KENNEDY. Very helpful comment, and I appreciate it. Di-
recting your attention about that planning council level, I agree with
you in questioning its necessity, and I appreciate it.

Was there anything else in those regulations you would like to make
a comment about.?

Mr. CILISES. Well, Mr. O'Malley and I have been discussing the
reaulations, as a matter of fact, and he has a lox, statement* on the
regulations. -

I think that the one other point I would say that would be quite a
stumbling block would be the suggested strategy as proposed by the
administration. If the governor designated one area as a PSA
priority service areait could get funds for the nutrition program
for 90/10; whereas, if you were going to start a similar program in
another area of the State which was not designated as a priority
service area, that program would be funded as the regular Title III
programs are: 75/25; 60/40; 50/50 ;and I think that this would be a
decision that I would hate to make.

INDIVIDUAL NEF.DS SAME EVF.RYWIIERE

I would hate to tell somebody because he was in a smaller town or
a more rural areathat he could not get a program on the same basis
as somebody in a more heavily populated area; and this is why I think
that we ought to take a good hard look at this priority service area
concept because I think that the nutrition requirements of the in-
dividual are as severe and as necessary if a person lives in a rural area
as they do in an impacted urban area.

As I read the bill, I thought that the intent of the bill was to pro-
vide the necessary nutrition to maintain a person's health; and while
the bill does emphasize that we focus our attention on the low-income
elderly, it does acknowledge the fact that people might not have a
severe economic need but still might have a severe nutritional need
because of isolation and boredom, et cetera, all of these things you
know all too well.

I would point out in the last two words of the secopd paragraph of
the bill which says, ". . . in dignity." I think that this is the crux of
the whole situation.

See Appendix 1, It. 317.



Senator PERCY. Just one question, Mr. Chairman. Just one questi,,n
of Betty Breckinridge.

From your own experiences in the State of Illinois, would you want
to expand at all on the need for transportation services and the im-
portance of transportation in connection with the nutrition and feed-ing program?

Mrs. BRECKINRIDOE. I certainly would. We have found this need both
in rural and urban areas. Pembroke Township, to which I referred
earlier, is an example of the rural situation. It is a black retirement
community, with one black-top road, in 58 square miles and no public
transportation. With the elimination of public transportation systems
in many parts of the State both urban and rural areas are affected.

TitaxsroirrAnox SERVICES NECESSARY

Some people say you should set up a separate kind of transit pro-
gram, but what we are doing to meet the immediate need is to fund,
insofar as funds are available, small buses adapted to older people,
with friendly drivers, with an escort so if they are in a high-rise, one
person can help them take the groceries in and so forth. These are
scheduled for specific routes at specific times for specific purposes.

One trip may be for shopping. One may be for certain hours for
clinic and doctors' appointments. Certain times arc for social outings,
that kind of thing, getting to church. They are sometimes on a i -day-
a -week basis. In fact, we are trying to get almost 24-hour-a-day cov-
erage for emergencies.

We funded a project which included a bus and a station-wagon for
the Little Brothers of the Poor out in Lawndale, a ghetto community.
There they are taking food and flowers and wine to the old people;
but they are also helping them when they hare to move, if urban
renewal hits them. They will not only help them move; they will
paint the apartment, and put the furniture in place; and if another
piece of furniture is needed, somehow, in their own mysterious way
the Little Brothers find that piece of furniture.

In the Uptown-Lakeview area of Chicago, where we hare the dens-
est concentration of old people in Chicago, Hull House provides
coverage through its outreach workers, many of whom are senior citi-
zens. There, the workers discovered that there was one building full
of older people. Thiy were very isolated in this very crowded city.
The building was going to be torn down for urban renewal. Those
outreach workers and the other workers at the senior centers found
apartments for every single one of those people. They took the buses
they have two buses now up therethey took those buses and they
moved them and got them settled in theirnew homes.

This is a kind of personal service on call. We are trying to ring the
city of Chicago with such service and then have buses going into the
center of the city. We are hoping we can get a radio communications
hookup for better use of buses. We have the same need down in rural

Senator PERCY. I would like to just comment to the chairman that
just as he went over to vote, Dr. Mayer mentioned that here is an area
where young people can be particularly useful and helpful, that
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young people relate better to the older generation than they do to the
next generation.

They have a lot more in common. Unhappy parts of it; they are.
both heavy users of drugs, heavier than any other age levels.

lIaybe it is the feeling of being lost in society, cannot get hold of
it, do not feel needed and wanted and useful and somehow sharing
that in common.

MEALS ON WHEELS PROGRAM

I just went out 2 weeks ago on a Meals on Wheels Program and got
on the minibus and with a young worker who has been doing this for
a number of months, delivered the Meals on Wheels with him without
any prior notification-to the people at all.

You walked in and sat down in their living roomspeople with
broken hips, 80, 85 years old, could not get up to put sometliing on
the stove or get it out of the icebox, just rigid in a chair, could not
get out really but did not want to go to a nursing home.

They lived in an apartment building or apartment hotel, some of
them on Wilson Avenue. You know that uptown section in Chicago.
They do not want to go to a nursing home. They wanted to stay
there. But this is the only way they could do it.

What it meant to that personone said, "I look forward more to
this young man cominob

'
he sits down and talks to me for 10, 15 min-

utes.' You would like to hear also the stories that the young fellow
told me about what it has meant to him to be able to engage in this
program and see human need. He said, "I feel needed and wanted
every day of my life now. When I came into it, I was not sure what my
role in life was."

That is the same spirit the Peace Corps has. Young people have
found themselves in Afghanistan that could not find themselves in the
cities and towns of Illinois.

This is the kind of program that brings an awful lot of human
souls together that can feed each other as well as get a good hot
nourishing meal.

I really want to thank all of you very much for being here with us.
Yes?
Mr. CHASEES. I would like to add something from our experiences

with transportation.
Of course, transportation permeates any service that you can offer

to older people. If you cannot get the people to the services or vice
versa, it is all a waste of effort and money.

In one community in Michigan, we started a program under Title
III, itselfas an in-kind simport toward the Title III grantmade
available to the Council on Aging two station wagons with complete
maintenance and insurance and a citizens' band radio in each one and
in the home station in the senior center.

They recruited 40 volunteer drivers from the younger old people,
the retired people that were in their late 50's or early 60's and the
insurance company obliged by putting these people through some kind
of a driving test to see that they had reflexes that were up to the job,
and it has worked out very, very nicely.

We have given them credit for $11,000 in-kind for these two
vehicles.



Wel:, anything in this field that you try spreads like wildfire. Now
we find that there are two or three other communities in Michigan that
are doing the same thing. The cities can always come up with a new
automobile or lease an automobile and make it available to the center.

We found that station wagons were not the answer, that there
should be some station wagons, but that they should have minibuses
that are easier for older people to get in and out of, and they should
have at least one vehicle with a hydraulic ramp to lift a wheelchair
with a person in it.

We are funding a project in a larger city in Michigan now, and I
guess all the projects that we are looking at now, we are saying to the
people, let's build in some kind of a transportation component.

Usually it is a leased vehicle type of thing with part-time drivers
and :A) forth, but I do not look for any nutrition programs to be
funded without consideration for transportation.

NEED DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION FUNDING ASSISTANCE

One other think that I would ask you, Senator Percy, if you would
use your influence with the Department of Transportation. Every
time a program in Michigan submits an application for a bus or for a
transportation program for the elderly to the Department of Trans-
portation, we are always told that it must be a unique system, and that
it has to be a part of a mass transportation system. I would hope that
you could get the Urban Mass Transportation Administration and the
Department of Transportation to see if they couldn't consider funding
some transportation components that would be part of this nutrition
program.

Senator PERCY. Thank you, very much, all of you. We appreciate it.
I think we probably have to move on to other witnesses. We have

delayed. Could you submit your comments for the record?
Mr. O'MALLEY. Very definitely, but I would feel a little guilty on

behalf of the State of New York and the largest number of older
people in any. State if I did not explicitly remark on some of the
things that are in the testimony.

As I did with you, I want to congratulate Senator Kennedy on be-
half of all of the older people in our State for the work you have done
on this bill. And I would like to congratulate you, Senator Kennedy,
on the publication of your new book which is going to discuss the
health needs in America. And I wonder how related this evaluation
of the health needs is to our program today.

There are preventive aspects in the nutrition programin terms of
health and incomeand I think what we have touched on is the fact
that we have been fighting any low poverty threshold figure being used
for eligibility for a program.

You asked earlier about people not going on to public assistance
rolls and it is very evident that they do not want to. And so, it is also
very evident that this program could be preventive in nature if we
allowed the maximum number of older people to use it.

It could help people from having to declare poverty if we set a
standard that would be acceptable. The income determination is prob-
ably the most serious part of these regulations to which we object.



279

I will not go into the details on it here because the figures are avail-
able in my testimony. I will agree with the other people who talked
about target areas.

In the State of New York: we can fund every one of our 62 counties,
but out of our 60-or-so cities, we can fund only three : New York,
Buffalo, and Rochester.

We have a town, probably the largest town in the United States,
Hempstead, with over 800,000 people; of whom 96,000 are 60 and over.
Under these proposed regulations Hempstead could not operate a pro -
grain whether it wanted to and whether it had the financial support ore,
not. The regulations would prohibit it.

I would also caution against changing in the wording with regard
to minorities. I believe the wording that the bill itself had with regard
to priorities for minority groups was better than the rewording that
is now in the regulations. I specifically have in mind groups that now
consider themselves as minorities.

There has been a great deal of discussion in New York of the older
Jewish-community being a minority. The reinterpretation of the law
might almost eliminate the possibility for programs to serve these
people.

And the fourth vital area which no one seems to have a handle on is
continuity and tying in with other programs.

Does the Title VII program absorb all of the nutrition programs
that are operated under Social Services, under the Office of Economic
Opportunity, and under a variety of other sources, or does it only fund
new programs or expansions?

I think the appropriate Federal and State agency people are going
to have to get together to resolve what appears to be a conflict at all
levels of Government with compounding insteaaof maximizing on the
types of programs we should have available.

In justice to the other people on the program this afternoon, I will
finish with that.

Senator KENNEDY. We stand in recess for a vote.
[Recess.]
Senator PERCY. The hearings will resume.
Our next panel will be the directors of local level projects for the

elderlyt Edward .7. Kramer, director of services, Henry Street Settle-
ment, New York City; C. W. McLoud, senior director, Senior Citizens,
Dade County, Fla.; :Mrs. San Juan Barnes, director of Senior Neigh-
bor and Companion Club, Washington, D.C., that I visited; and Ivan
Simonsen, director of Senior Services, Western Idaho Community
Action Program.

These witnesses are all operating nutrition programs. They will be
the ones who are on the firing line at the local level.

I think for the benefit of all of those in the room, I should explain
the great difficulty we have in carrying on hearings in the afternoon.
We will probably have more votes though I hope not for an hour so we
can go right straight through.

It is a heck of a way to run a railroad, to operate this way, and it is
a terrible inconvenience to those of you who have given so much time
and thought to your testimony and given up the better part of a whole
day. As a weak excuse, I can assure you that it was just exactly this
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kind of afternoon when the appropriation bills were on the floor of the
Senate that we saved the experimental nutritional feeding bill for the
elderly last year.

If I had not given up another hearing someplace else, and said I had
to leave and go down on the floor, we would have lost it, and we would
have lost $12 million for counseling programs for low-income families
this morning, and we would have lost the D.C. Jail this afternoon, I
am afraid, if I had not been on the floor.

I hope that you will be understanding of this, but we certainly
apologize to you for the inconvenience that this has caused you. I hope
we can make it up by giving you an assisting hand someplace along
the line.

Go ahead, please. How would you like to organize your testimony?
I think, in the interests of yourselves and others, your full text of

material will be put in the record; and if you would like to just quickly
summarize, we will try to keep our questions as concise as possible to
move you right along so we can get to Mr. Martin. We all want to hear
from Mr. Martin and his colleagues.

STATEMENT OF CLIFFORD W. MoLOUD, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR,
SENIOR CENTERS OF DADE COUNTY, MIAMI, FLA.

Mr. MoLoun. Senator Percy, I am Clifford McLoud, and we have
decided between ourselves I would begin and read the statement*
made jointly by several of us of the direct programs of nutrition for
the elderly.

May I first express my appreciation to you members of the Senate
Select Commission on Nutrition and Human Needs for inviting my
colleagues and I to testify regarding proposals for Title VII of the
Older Americans Act.

I wish to thank Representative Claude Pepper for his authorship
of the original legislation as presented to the 91st Congress, and for
his total commitment to Public Law 92 -258.

Because of the impact these hearings will have on the implementa-
tion of Title VII, and because of the millions of older Americans
anxiously awaiting a. speedy startup, I feel this statement should be
brief, concise, and credible.

I am currently the executive director of the Senior Centers of Dade
County, Inc., in Miami, Fla., operating one of the largest nutrition
programs for the elderly in the Nation.

During this fiscal year the senior centers will serve approximately
180,000 meals to older Americans living in Dade County.

Prior to my current position, I was chief of the Florida Bureau on
Aging, responsible for the administration of Title III of the Older
Americans Act in the State of Florida.

I have designed, and am currently administering, a research project
for the Administration on Aging, under provisions of Title IV, to
determine the effect of nutrition programs on the socially isolated
elderly.

See p. 28a
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This study is referred to as Project Renaissance. I suggest to you
gentlemen that I have the background experience, and actual opera-
tions expertise, to comment with considerable authority on the effec-
tive implementation of Title VII and particularly to comment on the
proposed guidelines.

Those of us who work with the nutrition programs for the elderly
are picking up the ball on the 5-yard line. The clock is running out,
but T. think we can still score.

Our project personnel must be convinced of the soundness of this
premise that through adequate nutrition, a participant will benefit
physically, mentally, and emotionally.

We feel the problems that the older people have such as assistance
in education, that mental and physical activities, that all of these
things help to develop an individual and to keep his vigor at a high
level.

Comtzwr ow GIIIDLINES

My remarks will be addressed to each of the guidelines on which I
feel comment is necessary. I will mention each guideline and speak
briefly about these.

Section 909.3 addressed to eligible individuals: I suggest that this
should read, "The spouses or guardian of such individuals are also
considered eligible."

Project area, item B, means the geoaraphic area for which a single
award may be made and it goes on to describe those areas, including
Indian reservations. I suggest to you an additional statement be added
to provide that smaller areas may be designated as project areas upon
review, and recommendation of the State agency, with subsequent ap-
proval of the Secretary's delegated authority.

Section 909.18 deals with coordination of other agencies. Part 909.83
requires that supporting social services including comprehensive out-
reach, transportation, information, and referral services, health and
welfare counseling services; nutrition education and recreational ac-
tivities be provided.

Section B of this part provides that no more than 20 perceiit of a
State's allotment for a given fiscal year shall be used for the provision
of social services.

I would suggest to you, sir, that the 20 percent support limitation for
supporting social services is inadequate to provide the projected de-
mands for social services, particularly that of transportation.

I would suggest that we have a comprehensive review, if you will, of
the priorities of Title III programs under the Administration on
Aging, as they relate to the operation of the Title VII program, to in-
sure adequate coordination. I would further suggest a task force be set
up to study the feasibility of expanding the provisions of Title XVI of
the Social Security Amendments of 1967, to include a direct tie-in with
the requirements of this section, dealing with this provision of social
services.

I am suggesting the following areas in Title XVI be considered :
1. Assurances be made that each of the 50 States has completed

its plans for, and has implemented the necessary machinery to
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contract with, private and/or public agencies, organizations, and
institutions for the purchase of supportive social services.

2. The requirement of third-party funding.
3. The eligibility requirement of former, current, or potential

recipient of public assistance be further expanded.
4. The matching requirements be revised to be more consistent

with matching requirements of Title VII; Title XVI requires 75-
25 percent matching.

We should also look into the possibility that Title XVI include an
in-kind contribution as opposed to cash.

On Section 909.21, projects awards, I would suggest to you that part
E of this item, "Each project must serve an average of at least 100
meals daily throughout the project area," be amended to include that,
"This provision may be waived in the event that local geographic and/
or population characteristics would make this provision impracti-
cable." Such a waiver Would require state and/or SRS approval.

On 909.22, "Strengthening of Existing Programs," I would suggest
to you that the words "and expand" be added to line three of this para-
graph following the word "strengthen."

On 909.34, "Selection of Congregate Meal Sites," I would suggest to
you that either in this section, or part 909.59, "Allowable Costs," that
there be a provision for the purchase of equipment and vehicles under
the title of capital expenditures.

On 909.40, "Charges to Recipients for Cost of Meals," part E; this
section must be reviewed and explained in much greater detail regard-
ing the eligibility of persons using food stamps for home-delivered
meals, the USDA guidelines are quite specific regarding the limitation
placed on this provision.

On 909.49, "Purchase of Goods and Services"; part C should pro-
vide for renewal, options on contractual agreements provided both
parties are satisfied with performance of the contracts.

Section 909.59 should provide for the purchase of goods and services.
Under the section 909.60, "USDA Donated Foods"; I would sug-

gest that USDA or the Administration on Aging prepare for distribu-
tion, a handbook and/or guidelines that would clearly define the type
of donated foods available.

The procedure for acquisition of such foods. and periodic equivalent
cost charts for accounting purposest especially when food service is
contracted out to a private, prat= king firm.

REBUTTALS TO NEED FOR MEANS TEST

One other statement I would like to make in response to a question
mentioned about the means test. In Dade County, we are serving some-
where in the neighborhoodwe have served somewhere in the neigh-
borhood of 800 to 1,000 meals a day. It is probably one of the largest
nutrition programs in the country.

In one day, we interviewed 1,000 people without any prior notice
whatsoever, to determine what the income level of a person using our
services amounted to. Less than 5 percent of those interviewed had in-
comes exceeding $200 a month. So, we felt that there were a few people
who had incomes that were ofmore than adequate, that were using
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our services, but the majority of our people had extremely low, fixed
incomes.

One of the problems we are experiencing with the use of surplus
commodities is the type of commodity that is given to us: Cornmeal,
rice, butter, peanut butter, cooking oil. Such distribution does not pro-
vide sufficient raw foods for significant reduction in raw food costs.

The other area we would like to think about just a moment is the
effect, cost analysis, cost benefit we have experienced in Miami with a
new program that has been developed in cooperation with the hospitals
for the release of geriatric patients earlier with an agreement that
senior centers provide food service and supportive social services to
these patients.

In many cases, this has meant a release of 5 to 8 days earlier than
they normally would have been released.

Talking about the nutrition programs, I think there is a great deal
of meritand, of course, this depends on the size of the community, the
volume, of the program itselfthe use of outside contractors for this
type of food service.

1. believe there are many, many other methods that can be developed
in the delivery of nutrition services to older people and which war-
rant further investigat ion. Thank you.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF CLIFFORD W. 3IcLOUD

Mr. Chairman, gentlemen : May I first express my appreciation to you, mem-
bers of the Select Committee on Nutrition and Human Needs, and members of
the Minority Staff for inviting my colleagues and I to testify regarding the pro-
posed regulations leading to the implementation of Title VII of the Older Ameri-
cans Act, Nutrition Programs for the Elderly. I wish further to particularly
thank my Congressman, Representative Claude Pepper for his authorship of
the original legislation as presented to the 91st Congress, for his continued in-
terest and perseverance and for his total commitment to Public Law 92-258.

Because of the impact these hearings will have on the implementation of
Title VII and because of the millions of Older Americans anxiously awaiting a
speedy start up, I feel this statement should be brief, concise and credible. I am
currently the Executive Director of the Senior Centers of Dade County, inc. in
Miami, Florida operating one of the largest Nutrition programs for the Elderly
in the Nation. During this fiscal year, the Senior Centers will serve approxi-
mately 180,000 meals to Older Americans living in Dade County.

Prior to my current position, I was Calef of the Florida Bureau on Aging
responsible for the Administration of Title III of the Older Americans Act in
the State of Florida.

I have designed, and am currently administering a research project for the
Administration on Aging, under provisions of Title IV, to determine the Effect
of Nutrition Programs on the Socially Isolated Elderly. This study is referred
to as project "Reniassance". I suggest to you gentlemen that I have the back-
ground experience, and actual operations expertise to comment with considerable
authority of the effective implementation of Title VII and particularly to com-
ment on the proposed guidelines.

My comments will be addressed to each part of the guidelines on which I feel
comment is necessary.
909.3 Definitions
A. Eligible Individuals"The Spouses of such individuals are also considered

eligible Individuals."
I would suggest to you that this section should read :

"The Spouses and/or guardian of such individuals are also considered
eligible Individuals."

B. "Project area" means the geographic area for which a single project
award may be made. This project area may not be less in area than a single

76-300--72--pt. 2----4
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county, a single city with population of at least 250,000, or a single Indian
Reservation."

I would suggest to you that an additional statement be added to provide that
"Smaller areas may be designated as "Project Areas" upon review and recom-
mendation of the State Agency with subsequent approval of the Secretary or
his delegated authority."
009.18 Coordination of other Agencies Part 909.38, A.requires that Supporting

Social Services including : comprehensive outreach, transportation, Informa-
tion and referral services health and welfare counseling services; Nutrition
education and recreational activities be provided.
Section B of this part further provides that, Not more than 20 percent of
a State's Allotment for a given fiscal year shalt be used for the provision
of Social Services prescribed in this section.

I would suggest to you that the 20 percent limitation for Supporting Social
Services inadequate to provide the projected demands for Supportive Social
Services particularly that of transportation.

A comprehensive review of the priorities of AoA Title III should be completed
with the objective of coordinating there priorities with the stated goals and ob-
jectives of Title VII.

It is further suggested that a task force be established to study the feasability,
on a national level, of expanding the authority of Titlez-VI of the Social Security
Amendment of 1007, to include a direct tie in with the requirements of Supportive
Social Services as provided for in Title VII.

The following should be reviewed:
1. Assurance that each of the 50 states has completed Its plans for, and has

implemented the necesszas machinery to contract with private and/or public
agencies, organizations, and institutions for the purchase of supportive social
services.

2. The requirement of third '3rd) party funding.
3. The eligibility requirmant of former, current or potential recipient of

public assistance:.
4. The matching requirements revised to be more consistant with matchingre-

quirements of Title VII (Title XVI requires 75/25).
5. To include a provision that Title XVI matching requirements may include

"In Kind Contributions."
909.21 Project Awards

I would suggest to you that part E, of this item, "Each project must serve an
average of at least 100 meals daily throughout the project area," be ameuded to
include that, "This provision may be waived in the event that Local geographicand/or SRS approval.
909.22 Strengthening of Existing programs

I would suggest to you that you add the words "and expand" be added to line
three (3) of this paragraph following the word "strengthen."
909.34 Selection of Congregate Meal sites.

-

I would suggest to you that either in this section : or Part 909.59, "Allowable
Costs, that there be a provision for the purchase of equipment and vehicles underthe title of capital expenditures.
909.40 Charges to recipients for cost of meals.Part E.

This section must be reviewed and explained in much greater detail regarding
the eligibility of persons using food stamps for home delivered meals, the USDA
guide lines are quite specific regarding the limitation placed on this provision.
909.49 Purchase of goods and services.

Part C should provide for renewal, options on contractual agreements provided
both parties are satisfied with performance of the contract,
909.60 USDA Donated Foods

Would suggest that USDA or the Administration on Aging prepare for dis-
tribution a handbook and/or guidelines that would clearly define the type of
donated foods available, The procedure for acquisition of such foods, and periodic
equivalent cost charts for accounting purposes, especially when food service
is contracted out to a private profit making firm.

Senator PERCY. Well, I appreciate that very much, indeed.
Mrs. Barnes, would you like to go ahead I

112
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STATEMENT OP MRS. SAN JUAN BARNES, DIRECTOR, SENIOR
NEIGHBOR AND COMPANION CM, WASHINGTON, D.C.

Mis. BARNES. Thank you.
I am the director of a 3-year-old program in Washington known

as the Washington Urban League.
I am delighted to be allowed to speak about the nutrition program

for the elderly.
Although I have seen the project grow from three to 17 clubs serv-

ing 348 older Americans a five-^ourse meal 5 days a week in a social
setting, I still am concerned about the circumstances surrounding the
eating habits of the elderly.

I was very happy to hear you say this morning the Armythe
country has found ways of feeding the Army., regardless of where
it is and we should do the same for the senior citizens.

I would like to speak to the contributions to the program. I feel
that they should be the same. As to the tendency to cheat, the senior
citizens of today are so thankful and happy to be able to participate
in a program such as this that they are willing to contribute their bit
to the project and I think that the cheating is very, very small, if any.
If fact, that was their way of life. They know they must pay the way.

Emphasis has been placed on the broad scope of the elderly, but it
also includes specifically that forgotten elderly segment of the popula-
tion, namely the American Indians, the black Americans, the orientals,
and the Spanish-speaking people. These are the pele who suffer most
for they, too often, not only have to go without food, but generally, are
not aware of the social services that are theirs for the asking, simply
because they have not been exposed to this information.

The needs of the elderly have been analyzed. The results well doc-
umented. Now remains the challenge of implementation to reflect the
.011s spelled out in the nutrition bill. These proposed regulations do
so very effectively. For this I am happy and I commend the committee.

However, as viable as the nutrition program might be, a question
arises in my mind as to the feasibility of some parts of .the mandate.

For instance, there are presently existing programs of long duration
that have become a way of life for some elderly. The structure of these
programs is not compatible with the 5-day-week site concept, for in
these programs, the elderly meet only once or twice a week. Yet the
senior citizens who participate in these programs look forward to
that 1-day gathering with their friends and neighbors.

SOCIAL SERVICES CREATE BRIGHTER LIFE

The procedure of dressing up and coming to the congregate feeding
station for a hot meal and social services such as nutrition education,
counseling and health services, recreation, and may I add one service
not included in the regulation listing, consumer education. That is very
important. All of this already has given these senior citizens a newer
and brighter outlook on life.

I am only saying, gentlemen, that as comprehensive as the goals of
the nutrition program are, if the 5-day week, hot-meal onsite-only
concept remains the mandate, then there will be senior citizens who un-
necessarily will go hungry and will be denied the social services that
may help them to lead a better life.
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One hot meal a day in a site for 5 days or more a week in a social
setting involving social services is ideal. Let us keep it and try to in-
sist on this arrangement as much as possible but let us also try to
provide for the people who meet for a lesser time per week. At least
one hot meal a day in the same environment as the 5-day-week program
under the same circumstances is better than no meal at all.

Further, gentlemen, it has been proven that these programs are not
a waste of money, energy, or time but instead are a means of reaching
more elderly, especially the isolated, to motivate them as well as to edu-
cate them and to provide social services.

So I beg of you to include this group of programs in the plans for
the nutrition program for the elderly.

The goals established in the nutrition program are worthy ones, but
let us not overreach, for goals set too high may fail to be as far-reach-
inf.., as they could be or as realistic.

The conscience of the Nation has been amused and concern for the
elderly has reached new heights. Let us not be hasty to cut off those
programs already meeting the needs of the elderly but instead help to
reinforce these efforts as new goals are established. At least, let us try.

Thank you for inviting me to be with you this afternoon.
I close with the hope that this committee will continued to see fit to

work in the interest of enhancing the lives of the senior citizens of
this country. In their behalf, again, I thank you.

Senator PlatCY. Mr. Kramer?

STATEMENT OF EDWARD J. KRAMER, DIRECTOR, SERVICES TO
THE AGED, HENRY STREET SETTLEMENT, NEW YORK CITY

Mr. KRAMER. Thank you, Senator Percy.
I am Edward Kramer, director of the services to the aged at the

henry Street Settlement in New York City.
I will submit, my written testimony* for the record and review the

major points which I believe are important.
In speaking to many older people, we in New York City, would like

to redefine, as was suggested by Mr. O'Malley of our State office, the
definition of minority groups to read : "The definition of minority
groups should not be limited to specific ethnic or racial groups but
should be broadened to include all limited English speaking aged
poor."

We also believe in-kind resources should be expanded to include
credit for property, rent, facilities, and equipment and that the 10-per-
cent non-Federal matching requirements by the State, the State should
be able to consider this as a contribution of a local sponsor.

Senator PFRCY. Could I ask a question there that puzzles me on
limited English - speaking aged poor. What if you have very large
Jewish communihes, low income Jewish communities, but there is no
problem about English speaking at all. They might speak perfectly
fluent English. There is a particular dietary problem, particularly for a
lot of orthodox. Wouldn t that be looked upon as a minority group
then

See p. 288.
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Mr. KRAMER. I would hope so. Then again, in many orthodox Jew-
ish communities, you find people speak only Yiddish or Hebrew or
mixed German or both.

Senator PERCY. We should not establish a criteria whether they can
speak fluent English or not.

For nutrition purposes, we have to take into account that special
dietary needs and requirements exist in certain groups in America that
must be and should be respected.

Mr. KRAMER. I think one of the problems we found with some of the
0E0 programs and some of the Model Cities programs is that you get
in New York and Chicago, the blacks wanting one program, the whites
wanting another program, the Polish people wanting this, the Jews
feeling they are left out of that.

As a person working with people for many years, I want to say
let's avoid that now and let's not divide groups. There are enough
divisions in this country. If we don't specify but limit it to the aged
poor, and the other guidelines that are in the regulations, we would
be better off.

DEVELOP ETHNIC MENUS AT LOCAL LEVEL

To continue, you had mentioned the regulations provide for meals
which would meet ethnic and religious obligations, and I would like
to recommend that the ethnic menus be developed at a local level with
the cooperation of members of the program, of the site, and that the
funds somehow be available for the supervision of the religious
requirements. -

For example, if we were to have a kosher program, you would need
religious supervision, and it raises a question of who would pay for
that. hi New York City, the cost for that, to have a supervising rabbi,
is $1.9.00 a year, and I would recommend that some decisions need to
be made of irliere these funds would come from. Will they be the
Federal funds. the State funds that come from the site, or should
that be a contribution of the religious community?

I personally feel it should be a contribution of each religious com-
munity, and I am afraid we would get into where we have ditrerent
leaders who see this as it way of getting Federal funds. I would hope
that religions communities will see the benefit of this to contribute
their services.

I would like to recommend that we try very hard to get food stamps,
to again be able to be accepted for food, meals eaten at the center.
It is not allowed at the present time and many people are using the
food stamps, the people who are for home-bound meals. But many,
many people have food stamps, and want to use them in the center.

I hope through your cooperation and the cooperation of the De-
partment of Agriculture this could be worked out.

The guidelines I feel are somewhat vague on project staff, and I
feel very strongly the selection and competency of project staff be
very specifically spelled out.

Let's develop job descriptions for the project director, for the nu-
tritionist, and other people working on the staff.

Let's not get into the situation where we have people who have been
in civil service a long time come down and get these jobs. I think the
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experience we found in working in the nutrition programs through-
out the country, that this is not a 9-to-s job. People do show up for
a meal at all hours, and they cannot be refused because it is my lunch
hour or because during thesummer I get off at 4 o'clock.

If we do this we will destroy this program for all older Americans.
Let's look very carefully at whowe hire, how we hire, and the
qualifications.

I would also like to comment on the outreach programs.
The regulations specify, somewhat, what outreach is.
I believe, however, that outreach. Leaflets are not enough, radio an-

nouncements are not enough, even community meetingsare not enough,
but it must be mandated that stall spend a certain amount of time
doing outreach, knocking on doors, sitting on park benches. You just
don't open a program and expect old people to come down.

I also fear that some programs may be established in communities
where there is a lot of crime and older people are just not going to
come into a specific neighborhood. We must give some thought to the
neighborhood, how people are going to get there, will there be adequate
police protection at the site and I would suggest to you that it would
not be wasting money to hire a guard or security guard at a particular
nutrition site if that was a high-crime neighborhood.

I don't think by the time this program gets implemented we will
solve the crime problem in our country, and you know this is one of
the fears that many older people have.

I would like to end by readinz a note, a letter* I received from an
older woman the other day. She had seen something we did on the TV,
and she writesshe is from Birmingham, Mich. She writes: "We live
in a small house. We just about pay our rent and property taxes. The
neighborhood is full ot. young folks. They don't care about us. I think
they would like to isiloot us. Maybe some day, God willing, they will
get old also. We hear they will be feeding us, but when? They move
so fast for the younger folks but they don't do it so fast for us older
people. We don't have that time to wait."

And you know, Senator Percy, I was thinking of something Robert
Frost, the late poet, :aid in one of his poems, he said about "the long,
long time to go before I sleep."

I hope tins program will get off the ground much sooner because
older American4 tat going to be sleeping much too soon and let's avoid
that. Thank you.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF EDWARD J. KRAMER

Distinguished members of the Senate Select Committee on Nutrition and
Human Needs. I am Edward J. Kramer. Director of Services to the Aged at the
Henry Street Settlement in New York City. I wish to thank you for the oppor-
tunity to testify on the proposed regulations and implementation of the Title 7
of the Older American's Act, the Nutrition Program for the Elderly, I believe
that sensible regulations must be implemented.

These are some of my suggestions :
1. Definition of Minority Oronpe.The definition of minority groups should

not be limited to specific ethnic or racial groups but should be broadened to
Include all limited English Speaking aged poor.

*See Appendix 1. p. 332.
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2. In-Kind Resources.In-Kind resources should be expanded to include credit
for property, rent, facilities, and equipment utilized by a local agency receiving
a grant. Any labor or staff supervision provided by the sponsoring agency should
be considered as applicable toward 10% non-federal matching requirements.

3. Pecs for Meais.The present regulations for fees for meals are vague and
contradictory. Four years of experience from the twenty one existing nutrition
projects prove that the aged participants want to pay a small fee for their meals.
The present regulations perpetuate the narrow "social work and bread line"
philosophy of years ago and remove any and all dignity from the program. In-
stead of the present regulations, it Is recommended that the older people at each
site be allowed to determine for themselves what- they should pay for the meal,
and this fee be clearly posted for all to see. Of course, there will be a few who
cannot afford to pay: These people can be given meal tickets just as the paying
members are or other sensitive rozans can be arranged so that non-paying mem-
bers are not ostricized from the majority.

4. Lose Income Areas. Present regulations make provision for preference in
awarding grants to low income neighborhoods. It is recommended that low-income
not be defined by the total neighborhood, but by the incomes of elderly people
living within. For example, many upper income neighborhoods have within these
neighborhoods large concentrations of low income aged people.

5. Jlcnus. The regulations provide for meals which meet ethnic and religious
obligations. It is recommended that ethnic menus be developed at the local
level with the cooperation of the members of the program and funds be available
for the supervision of the religious requirements. For example, a kosher pro-
gram would need on-going rabbinical supervision at an approximate $1200 per
year. Decisions need to be made where these funds should come from or if it
should be a contribution of community service of the local religious community.

6. Food Stamps.The regulations permit elderly people to use Food Stamps
for homebound meals. It is recommended that, with the cooperation of the U.S.
Department of Agriculture, elderly people be permitted to use Food Stamps for
the meals eaten in the Center.

7. Project StatThe regulations spell out some vague guidelines for the selec-
tion and competency of project staff. It is recommended that all major staff jobs
be filled by those people who have proven successful work experience with older
people for at least three years. Jobs should not be given to long-time civil service
bureaucrats who wish to move from one department to another and 'rho have
no experience or sensitivity toward the aged.

8. Outreach Programs.The regulations do not specify what outreach should
be. They refer vaguely to leaflets and some community meetings. It is recom-
mended, however, that the outreach programs of the nutrition centers beaggres-
sive ones. Staff should be assigned directly to the community and spend con-
siderable time out of the center doing the necessary recruitment work. This
means that opening a center will not insure that old people in the neighborhood
will come unless door bells are rung and staff spends time sitting on benches
encouraging old people to come to the center.

Illness resulting from old age and exacerbated by malnutrition leads to tend-
ency among old people to spend their days in clinics, nursing further real or
imagined illnesses. Loneliness also leads to further illnessreal or imagined--
and the clinics in city and private hospitals become improper and impromptu
day centers for the lonely old people to gather and share their loneliness with
one another. Most older people exist in a society oriented 'toward youth and they
are isolated and in many cases forgotten by their families and friends. There is
a tremendous need for a variety of services for these old people and for those
services to be located under one roof. In the Nutrition program persons living
near a site area should not need to go from place to place looking for the services
he needs. It happens so often that even when services are available they are
fragmented, uncoordinated and too difficult to locate for any but most sophis-
ticated and persistent. A multi-services senior center would answer this problem.
It would also mean that the elderly people could remain in the neighborhood
that they know best and with the multi-services of an all purpose center could
live in their home situation in their community and continue to function inde-
pendently. The multi-services center would provide necessities which the older
person can use to keep himself out of nursing homes, homes for the aged or
other extended care facilities. One of the main purposes of the Nutrition site



must be to enable older adults to function best when they can remain in contact
with the familiar environment and community they have known all their lives.
Most professionals as well as older people themselves would agree that living
in a home situation where you are responsible for yourself is better than being
cared for. The Nutrition site must be able to provide short and long term services
that will enable older people to continue living independently.

Senator Pla:CY. Thank you very much, indeed.
Mr. Simonsen?

STATEMENT OF IVAN SIMONSEN, DIRECTOR, SENIOR SERVICES,
. WESTERN IDAHO COWITUVITY ACTION PROGRAM

Mr. SIMONSEN. Thank you, Senator Percy and staff.
Scattered across America, living in their own little homes, are the

rural elderly. Although they may not be concentrated in one area, since
they tend to remain in the homes they have had, their needs do not
differ from those of the elderly in the cities and the ghettos of America.
They know the loneliness of a meal with no one to talk to and the
hunger when that meal is skipped or eaten as a snack from the bread-
board just simply because there is no incentive to cook properly for
"just me."

Four years of work with the Title IV nutrition program for the rural
ielderly in six counties of Idaho, has shown that success is possible when

several small cities are combined under one project. We witnessed and
experienced the end results of the purposes stated in the proposed
nutrition program for the elderly.

Around the meal program we have built a program that stimulates
the whole person and makes him a brighter, more alert citizen and a
real asset to the community.

I was going to do some.background of the people in the rural areas,
giving the background of how they feel; but I will skip that. It is in
the report. I will go directly to some of the proposals in the rule sheet.

Section 909.33 talks about project councils. This section implies a
large central site with a project council elected from its participants.
but m the rural areas where there are several senior meal sites sep-
arated by a considerable distance and each of these sites has their own
advisory board composed mainly of seniors, to establish the proposed
project council, rural areas must have the option to select from these
local advisory representatives to a regional project council who could
deal with the State agency. the Administration of the Aged. It is most
important that the advisory board of each senior site has a chance for
imput into the daily operation of the project.

Section 901.34. "Selection of Conreirate Meal Sites." Tn section A.
it states that the project area selected to receive awards will be chosen
from locations having major concentrations of older persons frhm
the low-income brackets. The term "major concentration" does not
apply to a nonurban situation. Although Idaho has o high percentage
of elderly citizens. our low-income elderly are scattered throughout our
counties. Because of these factors, it is essential that the State agency
be allowed much flexibility in choosing project areas. Depending on
geographic limitations, one project area may consist of one county
or several counties with sites in numerous small towns composing the
award area.



Section 909.30, "Nutrition Requirements." Section A specifics one
hot meal per day at least 5 days a week at the congregate meal site.
This is a most commendable goal for urban areas where participants
are within walking distance ; but it is not feasible, practical, nor ac-
ceptable for rural seniors.

However, if the proposal would allow several sites to make up an
award area, then within that award area, 5 miles a day or more could
be served.

The national guidelines for the nutrition program for the elderly
can be adapted for both urban and rural needs if the state agency has
liberty to implement the program to fit the geographic, economic, and
cultural needs of the older Americans.

If the specifications in Section 909.34, "Selection of Congregate
Meal Sites," could be expanded to include a composite site area of
several small sites which would function in the same capacity as a
congregate site, then and only then, rural America would be able to
enjoy the benefits of the nutrition program for the elderly.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF IVAN SIMONSEN

I would like to thank Senators Kennedy and Percy, their staff, and the other
Senators and Representatives whose efforts made it possible to extend the Re-
search and Demonstration Nutrition Program to a fourth year ; and thus pro-
vided the basic foundation for the proposed Nutrition Program for the Elderly,
under the new Title VII of the Older Americans Act. As a project director from
Idaho, I am especially grateful for the work which our Senator Frank Church,.
as chairman of the Senate Committee on Aging, has done to promote the welfare
of older Americans.

Scattered across America--in small villt ges; little hamlets; in homes where
they have raised their families, and are perhaps now surrounded by the second
and third generations raising their families ; on farmsteads which have seen sub-
divisions slowly creeping out to meet themare the rural elderly. Although they
may not be concentrated in one area, since they tend to remain in the homes
they have had, their needs do not differ from those of the elderly in the cities
and ghettos of America. They know the loneliness of a meal with no one to talk
to, and the hunger when that meal is skippedor eaten as a snack from the
bread boardsimply because there is no incentive to cook properly for "just me."

Four years of work with the Nutrition Program for the Rural Elderly in six
counties of Idaho has shown that success is possible when several small sites
are combined under one project. We have witnessed and experienced the end
results of the purposes stated in the Proposed Nutrition Program for the Elderly.
Around the meal program we have built a program that stimulates the whole
person, and makes them a brighter, more alert citizena real asset to the
community.

A study of the origins of these people indicates a rather limited living back-
ground : working in the fruit industry, farming, cattle ranching, logging and
lumbering. These are people who have worked and labored long and hard, many
have "retired" only !mouse they were no longer physically able to work. Life
has been hard, but home and memories are good, and friendships 'strong. Most
of the social millet was found in family gatherings, neighborhood visits and oc-
casionally setae activity in the community.

Retirement is a difficult task at times. Suddenly, from one day to the next, you
have to find a whole new way of life. Having a period of retirement following
the work career is now a part of our civilization, but it's acceptance is not yet
complete. When we think of old age, we consider it a period of dependency with
activity being greatly curtailed. Often times the oldster's attitude toward the
aging process may be resentful, when instead retirement should open wide the
door to a host of new activities.

As we outreach Seniors in these communities, we find a very proud, patriotic,
independent and friendly citizenry; but, on the other hand individuals who were
extremely bored, lonely, preoccupied with themselves, thinking and reflecting on
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the past. It is our goal to help them find, in their later years, nutrition tailored toretirement needs, added happiness, usefulness and a new concept of their ownworth.
From the new proposed rule making sheet, may I call your attention to severalsections and their effect on the rural elderly.

909.33 PROJECT COUNCILS

This section implies a large central site with a project council elected from itsparticipants, but in rural areas, there are several senior meal sites, separated bya considerable distance, and each of these sites has their own advisory board,composed mainly of Seniors. To establish the proposed Project Council, ruralareas must have the option to select from these local advisory boards representa-tives to a regional project council, who could deal with the state agency. It ismost important that the advisory board of each Senior site has a chance forinput into the daily operation of the project.

909.34 SELECTION OF CONGREGATE MEAL SITES
In section A, it states that the project area selected to receive awards will bechosen from locations having major concentrations of older persons from the lowincome brackets. The terni."major concentrations" does not apply to a nonurbansituation. Although Idaho has a high percentage of elderly citizens, our low in-come elderly are scattered throughout our counties. Because of these factors, itis essential that the State Agency be allowed much flexibility in choosing projectareas. Depending on geographic limitations, one project area may consist of onecounty or of several counties with sites in numerous small towns, composing theaward area.

909.30 NUTRITION REQUIREMENTS

Section A specifies one hot meal per day at least 5 days a week at the con-gregate meal site. This is a most commendable goal for urban areas, where par-ticipants are within walking distance; but, it is not feasible, practical nor ac-ceptable for rural Seniors. However, if the proposal would allow several sites tomake up an award area, then within that award area, five meals a week or morecould be served.
Theso national guidelines for the Nutrition Program for the Elderly can headapted for both urban and rural needs if the state agency has liberty to imple-ment the program to fit the geographic, economic and cultural needs of the olderAmericans.
If the specifications of 909.34 (Selection of Congregate Meal Sites) could heexpanded to include a composite area of several small sites which would func-tion in the same capacity as a congregate site; then, and only then, rural Amer-ica would be able to enjoy the benefits of the Nutrition Program for the Elderly.

WILT PROPOSED REGULATION 1VOULD DETER PROGRAMS?

Senator PERCY. I want to thank all of you very much indeed. My
questions are very brief.

How will your projects have to changes --I would only be interested
really in detrimental changes, if these regulations do go into effect.Are there any ways your program would change to the detriment ofthe program if the regulations go into effect without change?

Mr. KRAMER. The only concern I have is on fees. I think the experi-
ence we found is that older people want to pay a small fee and that theguidelines are somewhat vague. What we would like to see is that atthe local site. the governing board, in consultationthe governing
board, which I hope will be elected like ours is at the present time by
the members of the program, will decide on the fee; and then it willbe made very clear to everyone that if they really cannot afford it,
they do not have to pay, like we do now
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There are many people on scholarships. They can be given a meal
ticket. It does not ostracize them from the rest of the group. I think on
the whole, most of the older people want to pay something; and it
should be left up to be determined by the older people at the site,
whether it be a dime, a nickel, 60 cents.

Senator PERCY. Would anyone else care to comment on the question
of fees and give us your recommendation on that? Any of you disagree
with the statements made?

Mrs. BARNES. Except there should be a fee. Not having a fee takes
away the dignity of the program. So there should be a fee, be it ever so
small.

Senator PERCY. All concur on that?
Do you want to comment on the size of the fee?
Mrs. BARNES. No; that should be left to the individual area.
Senator PERCY. You all agree it should be left to the individual area?
The staff asked the question for clarification, should it be a decision

for the individual site or should it be a decision for the area?
For instance, in Chicago, should we try to have an individual fee

established for each different site, or should it be an areawide decision?
Mrs. BARNES. Senator Percy, I think from where I sit it would be

a problem. I think it should be afor that particular locale, I think
it should be the same thing throughout the city. If one area is paying
20 cents, another 25 cents, why do I have to do that?

Senator PERCY. All of you concur with that?
Mr. KRAMER: I believe it should be the site. For example, in New

Yorkin an area four blocks, two blocks may be tenements. Maybe
the people in the tenements can only pay 10 cents. Then two blocks
further than that, you have public housing projects. Many 'of those
people can pay 25 cents. I think it must be left to the individual site.

Mr. McLoun. I concur with Mr. Kramer. It should be left with the
site.

Mr. SimoxsEx. Individual site.
Mrs. BARNES. I think there is discrimination when you do that.
Senator PERCY. I think we can see that it is not always possible to

.get agreement even among yourselves.
If there is some disagreement with the regulations, as it is promul-

gated so far by the agency, then we can understand they are made by
humans who will not get 100-percent agreement on anything. We
never agree on everything on the floor of the Senate, anyway.

I have no further questions. If there is any comment, you can go
ahead, if you are brief enough. I have a rollcall vote I must go for.

Mr."SimoNsEN. You mentioned would our projects change if we took
the rules as stated at this time? Yes. With our demonstration scattered,
with the many areas, we cannot comply with, in each site, the five
meals per week. So we would be wiped out if they went through this
way as would many other rural areas.

Senator PERCY. I do want to thank you very much indeed. The vote
we have on the floor is one that all of you who work with low-income
people will be interested in. It is the Lead-based Poisoning Amend-
ments of 1972. I can assure you it will pass overwhelmingly. I should
be able to get back, because it is the end of the rollcall, in less than 5
minutes.
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So, Mr. Martin, if you would be prepared to start in, we will excuse
this panel with deep gratitude, and I express gratitude on behalf of
the chairman, Senator Kennedy, as well.

[Recess.]
Senator PERCY. Our last witness, at long last, is Mr. John B. Martin,

Commissioner of the Administration on Aging, Department of HEW,
and, Mr. Martin, maybe you want to identify your colleagues.

STATEMENT OF HON. JOHN B. MARTIN, COMMISSIONER, ADMIN-
ISTRATION ON AGING; ACCOMPANIED BY DONALD REILLY, DEP-
UTY COMMISSIONER; CHARLES WELLS, ACTING DIRECTOR,
STATE AND COMMUNITY SERVICES; DR. MARVIN TAVES, DIREC-
TOR, TITLE IV RESEARCH AND DEMONSTRATION GRANTS PRO-
GRAMS, DEPARTMENT OF HEW

Mr. MARTIN. Yes, Mr. Chairman. Here with me is Mr. Donald Reilly,
Deputy Commissioner on Aging; Dr. Marvin Taves, Director of Title
IV Research and Demonstration Grants Program, Social Rehabili-
tation Service; and Mr. Charles Wells, on the right, acting Director of
the Office of State and Community Programs, -Administration on
Aging and he has some direct responsibility for the carrying out of
this program.

I might say, Mr. Chairman, at the beginning of this testimony that
this has been a very useful day for us. The whole purpose of drafting
regulations and then publishina them with a time limited to 15 work-
ing days for the furnishing of comments is because these regulations
are not written in stone in the first instance and because in publishing
them, we seek to get as much comment as possible.

We have not only sought to get comments-at that point, but we have
been conferring with as many peopleop we could, right through
from the beginning. v-

This program, of course, is of vitallinportance to older Americans
because it has significant potential for reducing isolation and malnutri-
tion among the elderly. These are both important aspects of the pro-
gram. It is not just a matter of food; it is a matter also of isolation
and how we can eliminate that.

We therefore share the committee's concern that the program be im-
plemented as promptly as possible. We believe it is equally important
to plan carefully for the nutrition program, so that when the State
nutrition programs and local projects become operational, they can
most effectively serve and efficiently help the older Americans who
need nutrition and related social services.

I will address my remarks to the steps AoA has taken to implement
the nuti *ion program ; and the major elements of the proposed regu-
lations for Title VII, which we have developed and which were pub-
lished on June 6, 1972.

Smrs TAKEN To IMPLEMENT TITLE VII

Immediately after Title VII became law on March 22, AoA con-
vened three task forcesone on planning, another on nutrition, and a
third devoted to the question of social services which the bill contem-
plates should be part of this program. These task forces consisted of
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Administration on Aging staff, State executives on aging, representa-
tives from the Office of Economic Opportunity, the Department of
Agriculture, the Health Services and Mental Health Administration,
and the Community Services Administration, project directors from
Title IV nutrition demonstrations, a representative from the Baltimore
Meals on Wheels program, and three regional associate commissioners
On aging. The task forces identified issues, analyzed alternatives, and
made recommendations as to the options to be chosen.

This initial input from experts with a variety of perspectives, work-
ing closely with our staff, was necessary to develop the most effective

thod of putting together a program of the scope and complexity of
Title VII. This action was also consonant with the law, which requires
that AoA consult with other agencies and departments of the Fed-
eral Government.

The material developed by the task forces was then synthesized into
a comprehensive nutrition issue paper as the basis for decisionmaking
prior to the development of regulations for the new Title VII.

During the first week of May, we met with the Subcommittee on
Nutrition of the Advisory Committee on Older Americans to review
the issue paper.

On May 8, representatives from 16 national organizations, includ-
ing the American Dietetic Association, the National Association of
State Units on Aging, the National Council on Aging and representa-
tives of minority and Indian groups, attended a meeting conducted
by AoA in Washington. They, too, were asked for their advice and
recommendations on the nutrition program issue paper.

The views of the advisory committee, the organizations, and depart-
ment staff were analyzed and decisions made as to the content of the
draft regulations. The notice of proposed rulemaking, published on

une 6, 1972, is the result of these sequential steps.
AoA staff has met with the Office of Economic Opportunity regional

staff, to explore ways in which we may work closely together. The
Office of Economic Opportunity senior opportunities and services pro-
grain and emergency food and medical services program have funded
some 185 nutrition and services programs for the elderly. We hope
to incorporate this experience with the elderly poor, as 'well as our
knowledge gained from the Title IV nutrition demonstrations under
our own Title IV program into the Nutrition Program for the Elderly.

We have ftlso been working with two consultants, who were formerly
with the Department of Agriculture, on guidelines for implementing
the. proposed regulations for the nutrition procrram.

Yesterday, AoA met with experts from the Department of Agri-
culture to further review and analyze the proposed regulations.

Staff is also currently working with project directors from the
Title IV nutrition demonstrations on a nutrition services handbook,
which will contain how-to-do-it information. This handbook will be
extremely useful to State agencies and local projects in the develop-
ment and operation of meal projects.

Early in April, we conducted week-long training sessions for staff
from the State agencies. Although these training sessions were focused
primarily on planning rather than nutrition, we believe that such plan-
ning assistance will have an important impact on the way Title VII
is implemented.
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In order to provide the State agencies with the planning capacity
necessary to lay the groundwork for this program, we announced in
April that AoA would award $4 million in areawide model project dis-
cretionary grants to the States for initiation of local planning for their
nutrition programs. By the end of the fiscal year, June 30, we ex-
pect 85 of these awards in 46 States. We also have commitments from
States to use a like amount of Title III supplemental money for the
same purpose in other parts of the State than from those areas funded
with the areawide model project awards.

The result of this early groundwork will be approximately 185
planning efforts by States before July 1. Thus, many States will bepre-
pared to begin implementing their nutrition programs shortly after
State plans are filed and funds become available.

In many cases, programs that are currently operating can expand
and improve if they meet the requirements in the regulations. This is
important because there are some 150 nutrition programs under Title
III and under the areawide program and under our Title IV program,
which are already in existence, as well as the 185 or so programs
funded by the 0E0.

So there are substantial numbers of programs which are in opera-
tion, many of which, we believe, can be adapted to meet the standards
of our regulations.

On June 6, State agencies and regional offices were informed of
specific key requirements of the nutrition program that they should
begin working on immediately. These activities include :

1. State agency staffing for the nutrition program ;
2. Initiation of a system for obtaining advisory assistance for

this program;
3. Identification of target groups of elderly within the State,

who are in greatest need of the services to be provided under
Title VIII;

4. The identification of potential project areas to receive Title
VII awards.

Mr. Chairman, from the activities I have just outlined, I am sure
you will agree that AoA has compressed a great deal of work into a
very short period of time. We have done this expressly for the purpose
of assuring that the nutrition program becomes operational in the
shortest possible time.

With the same purpose in mind, we have asked for comments from
the State agencies on aging, plus more than 150 other agencies and
organizations, on the nutrition regulations in 15 working days from
the date of publication. We will, of course, accept comments on the
regulations up until the last moment that they remain in draft form.

Now I want to discuss what I regard as the major elements of the
proposed regulations. I believe that the key elements of the proposed
nutrition regulations are:

CONSUMER PARTICIPATION

A. STATE LEVEL

The State agency will obtain advice from nutrition experts, and
consumers of service, including members of minority groups, in the
development of the program throughout the State. The State agencies
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can add members to their present advisory councils, from these groupsto provide specific input m the area of nutrition services, or they canestablish a separate advisory group on nutrition.
This kind of assistance is mandatory and must exist at an earlystage before the programs are in operation.

B. PROJEOT LEVEL

We are also proposed that each nutrition project have a projectcouncil, whose members would consist primarily of elderly partici-pants from the major project sites.
We contemplate there will be numerous sites within each project.The council would also include other persons competent in the fieldsof nutrition and related services provided by the project, and personswho understand the problems and needs of the elderly.
The project council would advise the project director on all mattersrelating to the delivery of nutrition services, and approve all policydecisions related to :

1. The determination of general menus;
2. The establishment of a suggested fee or fees;
3. The hours of operation of the project; and
4. The decorating and furnishing of the meal setting.

By delegating these responsibilities to a project council, we will insurethe involvement of older persons in decisions about those componentsof the project most important to them.
Participants in nutrition projects will have the opportunity to payall or part of the cost of the meals served at the project site. Each proj-ect will develop, with the approval of the project council, a suggestedfee or fees for participants in the nutrition project. However, each par-ticipant will determine for himself the amount of any payment he isable to make.
Senator PERCY. From a practical standpoint, how will that be im-plemented? Let us say the 25-cent fee for a meal costing $1.75. If aperson is able to pay more, how do they go about paying more; andif a person is not able to pay that, how does that work out ?
Mr. MARTIN. Well, as we have set it up in our regulations, people

would be advisedif a single fee was set by the project council, people
would be advised as to what the fee was; and if they were not able to
pay it, they would not have to pay it.

They would also be advised at the same time that if they were ableto pay more, if they were in a higher economic bracket, it would behoped they would pay more, but they would not be forced.
We have bent over backwards to avoid what might be referred to asa means test. A means test normally relates to eligibility to get in orout of the program entirely, but I think it has been given a rather

broader connotation in the discussion here today.
We are not going to sit down and interrogate each person as to es-actly what their range is. They might well be advised, if the council

decides t.n more than one fee, that is a higher fee for a certain higher
range of income, they would be advised as to what that range was and
what would be applicable to their particular income level.

From there on, we are depending upon the honor and integrity of
the individuals who participate in the program, frankly, and that is
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the way we have done it in the Title IV projects with which you are
very familiar.

Senator Pi.ncy. I presume there is enough flexibility so that if the
local council decides that in their particular area, if the program is
going to be more successful, that they must have a more expensive
meal to compensate by charging a higher fee, they can decide so.

In other ethnic areas where, say, Spanish speaking, there may be a
lot of lower cost foods, rice, chicken, beans, where the fee could be
substantially lower and the cost of the meal could be lower.

Mr. MARTIN. If the cost were substantially lower, they might have
a little more money to spend on more meals for more people and it
would be permissible to use their money that way.

Senator Pnacr. The regulation seems to require a schedule of sug-
gested fees for different income levels in a project area. Your testi-
mony seems to indicate a single fee is permissible. Is this true?

Mr. MARTIN. It is true, Senator. If the project council decided that
a single fee would be more usable or suitable than a range, there
would be no reason why they should not settle on that.

Senator PERCY. Who do you feel should set the fee, a site, or an area?
Mr. MARTIN. I think the fee should be set by the project if the proj-

ect is, as we hope it would be, a relatively sizable project, 100 or more
meals per day. It might. run, of course, much more than that in the
case of Chicago, but I do not think we can set a fee nationally. I do
not think we can even set it statewide, but. I think it should be set
projectwide.

Senator PERCY. All right. Why don't you go right ahead?

COORDINATION WITH OTHER AGENCIES

Mr. MARTIN. The State agency will consult, with and utilize to the
maximum extent, feasible the resources of health, mental health, social
service. rehabilitation, education, economic opportunity, and food and
agricultural agencies, in the development and implementation of its
program. This will help assure that the participants of the nutrition
programs will have available a range of comprehensive and coordi-
nated social services, in addition to the nutrition and related services
specified in the law; but will provide these additional serviceswherever
possible, without cost to the Title VII program.

In the regulations, we have set a maximum of 20 percent for social
services. We do that because it is our feeling that although the bill
specifies that social services may be included, nonetheless there needs
to be some limit; because the emphasis is on nutrition, and that has
seemed to us to be a reasonable limitation.

But, it could bethere could be an exception for that in the case
of transportation if it could be shown that that was a necessary addi-
tion to the program.

Transportation is not considered a cost in the home-delivered meals
program so that improves that situation.

In any event, social services would be coordinated with the Title III
services.

IDENTIFICATION OF TARGET GROUPS To BE SERVED

Tim State agency will identify the groups of persons eligible for
this program on a statewide basis in order to assure that the Title VII
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funds are targeted at primarily those older individuals determined
to be in greatest need of such services throughout the State.

The criteria for the identification of such groups are based on the
language in the Findings and Purposes statement set forth in the law.

SELECTION or AREAS FOR PROJECT AWARDS

The States will make Title VII nutrition awards to project areas
which include major concentrations of low-income individuals as re-
quired by the statute. Such projects would serve low-income and
minority groups, at least in proportion to their numbers in the State
as required by law.

We have defined minority to include the four largest minority
gr.oups, but it would be assumed if there were more minority groups
within a particular jurisdiction that the State agency and the local
project program or management would take account of their presence
also.

The phrase is general and it is difficult for m to interpret it any
more than we have in the regulations. On the other hand. if we get
into every conceivable kind of minority we would fragment the pro-
gram so far that it might not serve the purposes of the act at all.

SIZE OF AREAS FOR PROJECT AWARDS

Each project area selected by the State agency to receive funds under
Title VII would have a single nutrition program. We propose this ap-
proach in order to assure that each of the nutrition services funded
within any project area will be coordinated and mutually supportive
of one another; and that no older person needing nutrition services
in any given program area will be overlooked.

Tins is especially true where you have a mixed urban and rural
population where the rural population might well be overlooked.

Numerous local and neighborhood nutrition delivery sites could be
operated within any project area as part of such a project.

It should be noted that thig concept was developed as a result of
our experience with the Title IV nutrition demonstrations.

The city of Chicago, as you know, Senator, operates a citywide Title
IV nutrition project with 35 neighborhood sites. In rural ()live Hill,
Ky., a single Title IV nutrition project provides meals through six
outlying community sites.

We believe that making a single award to a community results in
the following benefits:

1. Avoiding the need for multiple project directors and dupli-
cation of staff;

2. Minimum overhead and expenditures for general adminis-
trative support through consolidated operations;

3. The ability to purchase food, equipment, and supplies on a
largescale, economical basis;

4. Provide a focal point for the stimulation of the provision of
related services by public and private agencies in cooperation with
the nutrition program; and

5. Assure that older persons in need, wherever they may live
throughout the project area, would have the opportunity to par-
ticipate in the nutrition program.
76-300-72-pt. 2-5
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Therefore, the regulations we have developed propose a strategy that
would avoid overlap, duplication, and unnecessary competition for
funds in the implementation of this program.

We hare suggested that. in making awards, only one public or pH-
rate nonprofit agency within a given county should receive a nutrition
award.

We discussed this the last time we were before a similar committee,
and we have listened to the discussion today. We were not fixed on any
formula as being final and irrevocable.

We have examined several possible options in this connection. We
have not found one that we thought was better than the one we origi-
nally came up with, but we are continuing research, and I would hope
that we can find a formula which will be satisfactory for all those who
are concerned about it.

Any such award could provide for the operation of the program at a
number of neighborhood or community sites throughout the county.

We have also provided for projects to give special attention to sub-
contracting, especially to low-income, minority, or other groups hav-
ing special needs. Such subcontracts could provide for full control
by these groups over that portion of the program.

A major reason for the development of this strategy was our con-
cern that many small communities that have older persons in consider-
able need of nutrition services would not be able to support a nutrition
project alone.

Thus, these older persons might be overlooked in the provision of
the services provided under Title VII. Our strategy is designed to as-
sure that their needs will be met, no matter where they lived within
any given project area.

PREFERENCES FOR STAFFING OF NUTRITION PROJECTS

In the staffing of nutrition projects, we provide that preference be
given to persons aged 60 years or over. Part-time positions will be con-
sidered for those older persons for whom full-time work would be
difficult economically unfeasible due to Social Security benefit
restrictions.

Project staff would also be, t4 the extent feasible, representative of
minority group individuals participating in the project.

CONFIDENTIALITY

Finally, we have assured that all personal information about the
participants will be kept in strictest confidence.

One other item I might call your attention to has to do with what
is known as Project FIND. We are not directly responsible for this
project, but since it has impact on the matter of nutrition, you might
be interested in it.

ADDITIONAL PEDF.RAL NUTRITIONAL EFFQBTS

As you will recall from the President's Message on , the Presi-
dent has committed the Federal Government to a specie e ort to make
all persons over 65 years of age aware of the eligibility requirements
for Federal food assistance programs, and to aid those who wish help
in filing an application for this assistance.
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This new intensive effort is called Project FIND and is scheduled to
run from late summer through early fall of this year.

Senator KENNEDY. Mr. Commissioner. I apologize for being late.
Is this limited to that period or to an ongoing period.?

Mr. MARTIN. I presume it will be an ongoing program. Dr. Flem-
ming has indicated other projects of a similar nature might follow, but
initially it would be directed toward increasing the use of food stamps
and the use of commodities distribution where food stamps weren't in
use.

Senator KENNEDY. Have you made any estimates as to the number of
people that you will be able to find over that period of time?

Mr. Mdurrts. Well, they have made a rough estimate. I think they
estimated something like 3 million people might be found to benefit
from that program.

It would, if they found that many, of course, result in a very sizable
expansion of the Food Stamp Program.

Senator KENNEDY. Is that out of AoA
Mr. MAirrix. It is a cooperative effort by the Department of Agri-

culture, Bureau of Census, Social Security Administration, and large
segments of voluntary service organizations.

Our part in it is limited. We will, of course, cooperate. We will
notify the State agencies on aging because they might be getting in-
quiries about it. But we arc not directing the program.

Senator KENNEDY. Who is directing?
Mr. Mdurrix. Dr. Flemming is primarily responsible for the
Senator ICExxil»-. It is out of the White I louse. is it not?
Mr. MARTIN. Yes. In his capacity as adviser to the President.
At this point, Project FIND will consist of three components:

1. A. national advertising campaign through radio, television
posters, et cetera.

2. The development of a simple message to older persons to en-
courage them to investigate their possible eligibility for benefits
under the food assistance programs that services their area for
transmittal with the August Social Security checks and by a spe-
cial mailing to all Medicare recipients who are not receiving Social
Security benefits.

3. A followup effort to aid those elderly who have difficulty ap-
plying for Federal food assistance and to mount a nationwide.
door-to-door search for those potentially eligible elderly who may
not have received the FIND message.

It has been estimated that as many as 3 million eligible older per-
sons are not receiving food assistance. If Project FIND is successful
in locating, informing and assisting these 3 million older persons, it
would mean an additional $540 million of Federal food assistance to
the elderly.

That apparently is based upon the average bonus, food stamp bonus
of $180 per person per year.

IN CO.craysms

We believe that the proposed nutrition regulations provide the basis
for a well-planned, coordinated, and efficient nutrition program, which
will best meet the nutrition and isolation problems of many older
Americans.
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We will be happy to answer any questions you may have about the
program and the proposed regulations at this time.

Senator KEN xi Thank you very much, Mr. Commissioner.
It is always a pleasure to hear you testify and I have had that op-

portunity frequently before this committee and the other aging com-
mittees. 'We want to extend a warm welcome to you.

Mr. AfAirrix. Thank you.
Senator KENNEnr. Would you briefly tell me how Project FIND

is organized? What resources are being spent on radio and television?
To what extent are people sent out to actually knock on doors?

Mr. MARTIN. I can't answer that as to details, Senator, because it is
not under my direct supervision I understand various volunteer or-
ganizations are participating in it and particularly the Red Cross andother organizations.

Senator KENNEDY. Should we request that from Mr. Flemming?
Mr. AfAirrtx. Yes. I would think so, yes.
Senator KEN NEDY. Have you made any further decision about the

project areas of your organization. and the consideration of those
regulations?

Mr. MAirrix. As I indicated, we have reviewed some possible addi-
tional options, alternatives. The purpose of the regulations as you
realize, I am sure, is to try to get the most out of the projects that we
can in terms of service to older people with the minimum of duplica-
tion and overlap. The proposal I think was misunderstood perhaps
a little the last time we discussed it in that it appeared to involve only
countiesI think it was understood to involve only counties which
had over 250,000.

What is involved is counties, whatever their population mar be.
with the provision that an exception may be found for cities with apopulation of at least 250,000.

Now, there are, I suppow, other ways of maximizing the program.
One might be the size of the program in dollars. Another might be the
size of the program in numbers of participants.

LARDER PROJECTS Wrrit NUMEROUS SITES

There may be other ways of judging the scope of the program, butit is our belief that we will get more out of the program if the projects
themselves are larger, but this does not prevent projects from having
numerous sites.

Those sites can be tailored to whatever the ethnic or minority com-
position of the communities may be.

Senator KeNiany. What do you site as the parameters of these sites
or services? If we say it covers 250.000 minimum. how many people
do you think that you would be actually feeding within that?

Is that 10 programs of 100 each? What else could it be?
Mr. MAtmx. If you had a program in an area of 250.000. that would

perhaps be 25,000 older people within an area.
It is difficult to know precisely how many of that 25,000 might be

interested in participating in such a program.
The heart of the problem is, Senator, that we are not going to be able

to meet all of the demand for these programs wherever we establish
them, because 250,000 is only a portion of the numbers of people who
we believe might make use of such a program.
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So that in any given site area-you might establish a good program,
a good-sized program that might still not be as large as the total
demand within that area.

The programs today run all the way from very tiny programs which
we think are uneconomical to as much as 3,000, or 4,000 meals a day
in Chicago and one or two places like that.

Senator ICENN-Ear. How many people do you have on your planning
council?

Mr. Marrix. That would depend upon how many sites you have
bemuse-the regulations contemplate that -theylannmg council would
mean-that the site portions Of the preject would-have representation,
preSumably elected representation.

Senator Ki-txxvmv. What are-yoirtalking, about? Five, 10, or what?
Mr. Maims. It would depend Upon the size of your project. It might

be five or 10. If you were talking about Chicago, it might, I suppose,
be 35, because it has 35 sites. That would be an Unusually large project,
of course.

Senator Kzxxnar. How do von look at a State with .5 million
people when you are going to -have 22 different. planning groups?
Those planning groups vary anywhere from five, 10,15 to 30 groups.

It seems to me that if you -have 23 of those you are adding an
extraordinary kind of bureaucracy.

Mr. Matrrm. We are not adding another level of operations because
the agency appointed to handle a program in a given area would be
a public or private nonprofit pgency that is able to handle t-he program.

In, this area, it might be the agency in the district that is now
handling the program.

Senator KENNMY. I winsome back. I am jut going to give it to
Senator Percy for a minute.

Senator Prater. Commissioner Martin, again, I want to thank you
very much indeed; I am really appreciative of the way you and your
able staff have dug in on this job. It has been a Herculean task and the
timespan was not -very great indeed, and I know you have had to drop
a let of the things to go into this crash program.

Congressman Pepper as well as Senator Kennedy have criticized
the concept of project area. I would like once again for you to restate
your argument that this new level of administration is necessary for
coordination and efficient operation, and respond to the question as to
why State agencies can't provide this level of coordination.

I think this seems to be a sticky point that it would be helpful to
hive your explanation on as to whether or not, having heard what you
have heard, there might be sonic receptivity, because these regulations
are not set in cement yet.

Mr. Mannx. Well, I would restate it in these terms, that we think
that these programs run better when there is some planning and pro-
graming agency at the locallevel.

ENCOURAGES DEVELOPMENT OF PROJECTS

The selection of a project area with a project director and a project
council would give planning guidance and would give local support
to the development of this program in a way which we don't think
will happen if it is entirely a matter of State determination.

76-300-72pt. 2-6



We are not downgrading the State's ability. We are just saying
thatand this applies not only to the nutrition program, it applies to
all of our programsthat we would have much more effective opera-
tion of our programs if planning were not only done at the State level
but if planning was done at the local level and if the State plans were
made up of plans developed in the respective areas of the State.

This is a concept that is increasingly being adopted by other por-
tions of the Federal Government and it is a process which will bring
the control of these programs closer and closer to the local area, and
to the people who are living in those areas nho are part of those
programs.

Mr. REnix. If I could add to that just a bit, I think that clearly it
could be done from the State level, direct to the local. Our history with
the Title III program to date has been just dn:, funding from the
State level to the local.

The problem. as we see it, is to get an intensive analysis of the situa-
tion across a selected area, such as a county, in terms of where the
needs are and what the relative needs are: where the needs are greatest
and where they are not quite so great : match those findings up with
the existing resources and then try and make some decisions in terms
ofsince there is limited fundingwhere you go first with the amount
of money you ham

We think it is preferable to do this at the local level. Alternatively,
it could be done by expansion of the State agency to a significant de-
gree. The same sort of functions could be done there, but. it seems desir-
able to us to bring decisinnmaking down as close as possible to the local
area while retaining a State overview.

What we are particularly concerned about is what often happens
in the Title III program. in many, many cases the State agency, in
effect. gets squeezed into evaluating proposals that come in to it from
interested ttroups for funding without any comprehensive plan being
developed. What the State gets is the view of that particular inter-
ested group which looks at. whatever area it chooses to operate in and
presents its case in very favorable terms

The State agency is often rather hard pressed to determine whether
that is really the best kind of project( for that particular area, or if
some stimulation was done within the area. it could get a better project
that would do a broader job and reach people that perhaps the original
proposal would not.

Senator PERCY. We have heard Mr. O'Malley argue that a different
definition of low income be incorporated in the field regulations. Given
limited funding, should we not target funds on the most needy, those
with the lowest income?

LIMITED FUNDS NECESSITATE "MEANS Tr:'-r"

Mr. Maimx. Well, our approach to that ; this: There are about 10
million people in the category established by the BLS index. There
are about 5 million in the group related to the so-called poverty index.
Oar funds are limited. We have, therefore, said that sites should be
selected in relation to the poverty index in order that the persons in-
volved in those sites in the program would be those in greatest need.

Now we could use the other level, the BLS level. Now within those



sites there would be people who are in the poverty category and there
would be people who are above it, but you get many more of those who
are at the neediest level if you use the lower figure.

Senator PERCY. You certainly will be giving priority to the lowest
income areas, will you not?

Mr. MARTIN. I think under the way the statute is drafted we have to
do that, Senator, the statute requires us to establish these sites pri-
marily for low-income persons.

Senator PERCY. Mr. Chaskes of Michigan said that this will delay
implementation of the program. Can you say how long it should take
States to allow their plans, how long after that they should be allowed
to award contracts, and how long after that meals will actually be
served?

Mr. Mawns. Alrell, we don't think it should take anything like the
time Mr. Chaskes indicated might be the case. I think he said that we
wouldn't start funding of the program until next year sonic time.
We will have made by the first of July sonic 85 or 90 planning- award
grants for the preparation of State plans which are required by the
act. We believe by the first of August, i0 percent of these State plans
will have been approved and funds will have been released for getting
the program in motion.

By the first of August, those earliest nutrition awards should be
in operation and serving meals. The remaining State plans we believe
eau be approved by the 31st of August with an average of two nuti-
tion awards per State and those award- should be in operation at the
earliestthis is the most optimistic timetable we can envision. and it
may be too optimistic, but we believe that those awards could be in
operation by the 15th of August.

I should say that there are, as I mentioned in my testimony, thereare
a lumbersomething over 300 projectswhich are currently operat-
ing and in those projects we don't have to begin from scratch in
developing the program because they do have directors and they have
sites, and they have some expertise in running this program, so that
insofar as those projects meet our requirements, they can he funded
much more rapidly and put into motion nmch more speedily.

Senator PERCY. how many meals will be served by August 15, do you
suppose?

Mr. ManTax. We have not made an estimate as to just exactly how
many meals because it depends upon the size of the program.

Senator PERcr. I know that Mrs. Barnes and Betty Breckinridge
and probably Senator Kennedy and myself would like tosee us serving
meals right now. The need is so great.

How flexible can y-ou.be in allowing step-by-step implementation of
the program; that is, must all sites in Clucak begin operating at the
saute t i me; must all services be in place before alai meals can be served?

CAN ALLOW STEP-BY-STEP IMPLEMENTATION

Mr. MARTIN. No; I don't think so. I think these programs can be
developed incrementally. I think if we are satisfied with the selection
of a project and at plan, the program could begin, say, 100 meals per
day and eventually work up towell, it might not even begin with



100 meals per day, it might begin with 40 or 50, work up to 100, 200,
whatever the contemplated level might be. I see no reason that can't
be done.

Senator PERCY. My last questionI am glad to hear there can be
flexibility and we certainly will give you all the support you need in
the Congress to use your judgment in providing whatever degree of
flexibility you can build into the program to get it underway.

Last, I am very concerned about local autonomy and participation.
Mr. MAirrix. Yes.
Senator PERCY. I think this is a tremendously important therapeutic

part of it, to have them participating. They really need something to
do. In a sense, they want to participate in things affecting their own
lives. and I have such that, if given responsibility, they can be
ingenious in devising ways to implement services, to bring volunteers
in, to create transportation pools, to do all sorts of things that are
going to grow out of this experience that they have.

And yet when I consider local autonomy, I couldn'tI couldn't con-
ceive of that in terms of, say, the city of Chicago.

Visit Berlin, talk to the mayor of Berlin. They break that city into
10 components, each part having its own city hall, its own local gov-
ernment. They wouldn't think of administering the affairs of Berlin
all from downtown city hall. They all get married at their autonomous
subareas. This is, I think, what Mayor Lindsay was after, little city
halls.

I think that the more we can break this down and give the site the
feeling that they are making decisions, the better. They can have their
own council, they have local autonomy, they can make decisions

,
it is

their program. and they couldn't feel more remote than to feel at 95th
Street that this is run by some faceless committee or council down at
city hall or near city lia)1. That to them is as far removed from local
autonomy as is Washington.

I just urge that we really try now to rethink that through to really,
when we say local autonomy, localize it and make them feel as though
it is almost neighborhood participation.

Mr. MtKns. You are fully familiar, naturally, with the project
there in Chicago. I would be interested eo know whether you feel that
the local units, local sites do have adequate autonomy

Senator PERCY. Well, I am thinking about these new regulations
now and how they will be implemented. I wouldn't say adequate local
autonomy, but I would certainly appreciate your personal indication
as to your philosophy and feelings. I think we would be fully support-
ive of breaking it down just as far as we can go providing we are not
layingwe are not talking about building, again, a lot of administra-
tive layers of overhead that are costly.

Mr. Moms. Well, my personal philosophy, certainly, is in accord
with yours and in that respect the more then people think of this
program as being their own program, the more they will benefit from
it. The more they will enjoy the process of meeting together and eating
together and doing things together.

So we are in complete accord as to that. The problem of just how
you structure it is probably different somewhat in different places but
certainly the more they are called upon to use their initiative, to help
with many programs and encolirage voluntary activities, the better.
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I want to thank you, Commissioner Martin and your colleagues, and

just repeat for the benefit of Senator Kennedy that I appreciate his
time that he has given to this project today.

The Commissioner did report that even though he had to sit here for
a long time today to get this testimony, the time was very worthwhile
because he did receive some fine ideas from our State and local people
and it certainly has been worthwhile and that is the greatest reward
that all of our witnesses can have today, to feel that the thought they
had put into these programs was worthwhile and that someone is really
listening to them in both the executive and legislative branches of this
Government.

We are most appreciative for the time and thought they put into it.
Many, many millions of people are going to benefit as a result of it.
Senator KENNEDY. Commissioner, just to follow along with what

Senator Percy mentioned about the importance of local involvement,
I think you made the case very well for the elimination of the planning
council laecause it appears that planning council upon which you
might have one representative or a handful of representatives from
any of these sort of satellite groups that are going to be making up
the 250,000 are going to be the ones that are going to be setting up
the menus, developing the transportation, and coordinating the differ-
ent kinds of programs. I understand what Senator Percy is interested
in, and what I am interested in. Are those people out in Somerville.
developing?

LOCAL INVOLVEMENT NEEDS FREEDOM OF ACTION

Do they want to try and work out through voluntary means associa-
tions with programs for Arlington, Revere, East Boston, the north
end, let them do that voluntarily and provide an opportunity through
the State agencies or perhaps through the AoA to coordinate it and
consolidate it.

It appears that we are adding an additional bureaucratic matter.
Considering Senator Percy's expression of local involvement which

T share, and, speaking for myself on this, aren't we really removing
meaningful involvement through this planning council?

Mr. MAarix. Do you see any reason, Senator, why if they have an
adequate council for their site. whatever size that may be, that they
shouldn't also have a representative body that considers the program

.
as a whole?

Senator KENNEnv. Shouldn't that be voluntary, though, if they
want to get together and work it out? Shouldn't that be voluntary?
Shouldn't we provide either technical assistance or some resources so
that they cati,get together and work it out, if they want to get together
and try to do it?

Mr. MaarrN. I think we ',hould.
Senator KENNEDY. Wit: make it compulsory ? Why insist they either

have to join this planning council or project area or agency if they
are going to be able to participate?

This is what you are in effect saying. You fellows have to join up
here and be a. part of this 250,000 or you are not going to get any pro-
gram whatsoever.



That is in effect what you are saying to them. You either have
to goSomerville, we know you have a different program, but you
have to join up here, you have one voice and they are going to negotiate
with the State agency.

I am sure you can give us some reassurances on it. Maybe I am
putting up a strawman on the thing. I wish you would knock it down
if it ought to be knocked down.

Mr. REILLY. Senator, one of our problems with this whole process,
very frankly, is determining where along this whole spectrum from
possible areawide coverage all the way down to a single settlement
house in one neighborhood of one city does the arrow reallypoint in
terms of what is the appropriate size for a project? What is a project
and wliat is a neighborhood? We provide in the regulations for a
county level as the minimum project size because we fixed on this as
an identifiable geographical area which provides an adequate scope
for planning.

It can be attacked on the basis of being too big, or that county
government is weak. But any other choice also can be attacked on
other basis.

In your example you are using Somerville and I have been away
from Boston long enough now that it doesn't come back to me what
Somerville's population is, but I would guess something like 70,000
or so.

Senator KENNEDY. No: it is about 8S.000.
Mr. REILLY. That is another possible level.
One of the witnesses is from henry Street Settlement House, which

is one settlement house in one neighborhood of New York City. Again,
we are having difficulty getting a grasp on where along the spectrum
we ought to fix on this issue of project size in terms of whether there
is any such thing as a critical mass to this sort of process when you
view it as more than just a feeding process.

Senator Kexxiniv. There are areas in South Boston that are strongly
Lithuanian and Polish. Lithuanians are not Polish, and even though
they come from similar geographic problems, they have their own sort
of problems.

Just putting Boston together, with 800,000 in the inner city and
with 3 million in terms of its immediate kinds of the greater Boston
area, you have to consider 26 nationalities with 5,000 people or more.

Mr. MAnnx. Boston is going to have several projects under that for-
mula, Senator.

Senator lif:xx}:ov. I don't see that. I have confidence that we have
a good program up in that State. I think the State should work out
these direct grants into various communities that would encourage
them. They should be equipped to encourage them through voluntary
means to get the various groups together.

If, in a community, they are able to say that if you get together we
can give you some extra meals for your senior citizens, and that you
are going to do it, that is one reason for it.

If they have strong reasons they don't feel that is necessary, then
that is something else.

It does appear that someone has been very interested in this and
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very active in the development of legislation just to provide somewhat
of a significant roadblock to the kind of local participation and input
that we were trying to achieve. Why don't you do it just through the
voluntary? Why couldn't you do it that way?

Mr. M'Airrix. Are you really suggesting; Senator, that we don't need
any guidance with respect to the size of projects or the scope of these
projects?

Senator KENNEDY. No. I think there should be different levels for
urban and rural sites, perhaps 100 in an urban area and less for rural
sites.

I don't know the size of the various pilot programs that were de-
veloped on nutrition.

Mr. MAirrix. They range from 40 up to about 3,000. But those were
test programs.

Senator KENNEDY. And worked very successfully.

LESS TITAN 100 NOT ECONOMICAL

Mr. MARTIN. What our examination shows was that below about 100
they were not economical.

Senator KENNEDY. Sure.
I mean I think that just in terms of needs we must find a way to

rover South Boston and rural West Virginia, even if it might cost a
little more in rural communities.

Mr. MARTIN. It is important, Senator, but it seems to us we ought
to try to get some of the advantages of larger scale operations if we
can. Otherwise the pressures may result in massive numbers of very
small projects which simply expend funds without reaching all of
the older people in the area who need nutrition services.

I think there are some advantages that we ought to try to get if
we can, in order to use our money

Senator KENNEDY. Say you have this amount of money. Say it is
fully appropriated. What did we figure, 250,000 elderly people?

Now, that means it is going to be approximately, if my math is
right, and I ant not so sure it is, about 12,000, 5 percent. Massachusetts
has 5 percent of the population.

We get about 12,000 that would be affected there in Massachusetts.
We get a good formula on the percent of elderly. We are a little

higher than Iowa.
Mr. MARTIN. Ten percent in the State, but it varies with locations.
Senator KENNEDY. I think we are a little higher than that. I know

Iowa is number one. I think we are in the top three of four States in
terms of percentages.

In any event it is about 12,000. Hopefully this program will grow
and cover a great many more.

Twelve thousand would not be so difficult for a single State adminis-
trator to develop programs that are going to be targeted into 12,000,
working with local groups that are going to make applications up
through the St ate.

They are going to have to carry their burden and he is going to
make value judgments whether you develop certain coordination be-
tween various groups. You are talking about 12,000 meals.



ADMINISTRATION NEEDS ONLY SMALL ORGANIZATION

I think two or three people could organize that up in this State
relatively easily.

I may be underestimating the whole kind of problem, but it does
not seem to me to present the kind of administrative difficulty that re-
quires a project area.

Mr. MARTIN. I think we understand and we will give that a lot of
consideration in trying to work out something.

Senator KENNEDY. I think that I can see'where you get a nutrition
gift or something, you get a limited number of personnel and you want
to try to maximize to insure that a nutrition gift has a responsibility
for a certain number of projects to insure that the local group that is
developing their meal is going to have these meat requirements of a
third of the number of calories that are needed for a day..

So that person has, or should have, a certain required area. You
also need other kinds of expertsfor example, transportation.

Now, if you are talking about that type of thing, I can, see this. I
think maybe we_ are talking about working in heavy areas of re-
sponsibility. Bid I do have some very serious reservations about re-
quiring all these little groups to conform necessarily to the common
mean of a community of 250,000. Particularly in a State that has
the kind of mix that many of us from the eastern and older parts
of the country have.

I have some additional kinds of questions but I would like to sub-
mit them in witing to you.

Mr. MARTIN. Certainly.
Senator KENNEDY. We can see where we are.

VARIATION ON AREA Pis

Mr. REILLY. I have one possible variation on this we might try to
discuss. As you know, the administration's Older Americans Act ex-
tension proposal has contained in it a provision for area planning
agencies on aging. Looking toward the establishment of such agen-
cieswhich we believe are truly necessary in terms of bringing to-
gether the public and private programs that could serve the elderly,
and yet do not do as much as they couldwe set up the minimum size
for nutrition projects as the county, as a tie-in to the area agencies.
Rather than sticking hard and fast to this county level, perhaps the
regulations could have a stipulation. in them that nutrition grants
would be awarded on a flexible basis to local applicants. But, any
such grant would have .a provision saying that when and if an area
planning agency on aging is established, that the funding for that
nutrition project would come through that area planning agency.

The thing we are after is to link up the various services. There are
community health programs; there are community mental health pro-
grams; there are other programs which have money and facilities
and the elderly are not getting their full share of them.

We think of a single local neighborhood nutrition projectand
think about it relying upon voluntary development of services. We
really cannot visualize volunteers out of a neighborhood project like
that making much of a dent on established service agencies, whether
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they be public or private, in terms of bringing those services to the
project.

We are reaching to ,cret that kind of linkage through area service
networks. If we provide maximum local autonomy in the project to
set its local conditions for the nutrition program itself, and yet have
it link in with a community service network that we are going to try
to develop, maybe we can achieve both ends here.

Senator KENNEDY. In terms of coordination, fine. But in terms of
channeling the resources and funneling the funds for it, I just think
we have hammered on it.

I think in this way it is obstructing one of the really important
aspects of the programthe important consumer participation aspect.

I just do not see why it ought to go to State and other planning
agencies and then out to that local community. I would much rather
take my chances for the development of States and if they wanted
to work on thatand hold them accountable.

NEED FOR ACCOUNTABILITY

Part of our whole problem about the disillusionment and lack of
confidence in the.government is they do not know who is accountable.

We see it up herethe growth of White House staff. You-do not
know who is making foreign policy, whether it is Kissinger or Secre-
tary Rogers. Everything gets spread around.

Everybody ought to be accountable. If it goes well, you pin a medal
on them. If not, you do something else.

The people at the State level say, "Gee, we would love to have done it
but the planning ageucy got it all fouled up."

The local people say, nVe sent the money on up."
Everybody is knocking the problem around and no one knows where

the fault lies.
Then you lose support for the program and then people say, "Sena-

tor Percy and Senator Kennedy, why are you supporting that pro-
gram? We never see that money. They are sending us soybeans and
we wanted something else."

I think I would rather hold them accountable. I would rather hold
the Governor accountable and the local people. I think that is about
as far as you can go.

However, if we set this additional kind of layer in, I think we are
removing the responsibility. I think we are dampening the kinds of
initiatives that are important. I would say that I think it would be
useful that the AoA would provide help and assistancetech-
nical help and assistance. If the local groups wanted to do this volun-
tarily to make their local programs more efficient, they could say, "You
fund out program. We have five communities here and we will do
about 1,000 to 2,000 meals. We can do it more efficiently than the
others." 14p

Let them compete on that limited amount of money. The State di-
rector can make that kind of judgment. He can say, "We can feed more
elderly.people by going with this program than the other one."

It seems to me that way you would provide that kind of help and
assistance they want. If they do not like it, they can get out. If they
do, they can stay.
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Commissioner, you have been very patient with us. I am sure we
understand what our positions are in this. I would like to submit some
other questions. You have been kind to stay with us.

The committee is in recess, subject to the call of the Chair.
(Whereupon, at 5:02 p.m., the Select Committee was recessed, to

reconvene at the call of the Chair.)



APPENDIXES

Appendix 1.

MATERIAL SUBMITTED BY THE WITNESSES

FROM DR. JEAN MAYER

[From Barron's, June 5, 19721

"LET THEM EAT CAKE"UNCLE SAM'S WAR ON HUNGER MAKES JUST AS
MUCH SENSE

(The accompanying effort to explode the myth of "hunger in America" was written by
John B. Parrish Professor of Economics, College of Commerce and Business Adminis
tration, University of Illinois. Apart from his concern as a citizen and taxpayer, the
Professor's interest in the issue is strictly academic.)
Uncle Sam is giving up his role of friendly Uncle. He is becoming "Big

Daddy"super parent. "Big Daddy" is now taking over the feeding of the
nation's children. Parental feeding is going out of style. Besides, feeding children
at home is time- consuming, "undignified" and "demeaning." Currently "Big
Daddy" is serving four billion lunches annually to nearly 30,000,000 school chil-
dren. One of the biggest lobbies ever assembled in the nation's capital is now
pushing hard to raise the number of lunches to six billion annually to all of the
nation's 50,000,000 school children, regardless of family income.

Under the Food Stamp Program, "Big Daddy" is now subsidizing the food pur-
eh° of nearly 12,000,000 low-income persons. The Nixon Administration's
Fa Assistance Plan would raise the number to at least 25,000,000 and prob-
abi. ser to 30,000,000. (Not to mention other federal programs such as food
commodity distribution, school breakfasts, snacks and lunches for Head Start,
child day-care centers, settlement houses, summer camps, emergency food and
medical services, food for the elderly, special milk programs, etc.)

On May 0, President Nixon urged Congress to boost the school feeding pro-
gram by nearly 00 million for regular school year lunches, breakfasts and for
summertime meals. Feeding of low-income children would be compulsory for
schools, free for the children. Excluded through income ceilings would be chil-
dren of the near poor and nonpoor

Why should "Big Daddy" be doing all this? SenatorGeorge McGovern's anti-
poverty crowd makes two claims. First, the poor can't feed their children be-
cause they don't have enough money to buy enough food. Millions of American
children are "hungry and badly nourished." This is "shocking." Second. many
nonpoor parents won't feed their children properly. If both parents and children
stay up too late watching TV and skip breakfast the next morning, then "Big
Daddy" will just have to feed them at school.

Before accepting these political claims and solutions, it might be well to ex-
amine the evidence. What is the actual extent of "hunger" and "malnutrition.' in
the U.S.? Why have U.S. diets been reported "declining," 1055-1965? What, if any-
thing, can school lunches do to improve diets? What, if anything, can food stamps
do to improve diets?

How much "hunger and malnutrition" is there in this country? This question
may be put to three major scientific tests. The first test is to apply the results of
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the 196340 Household Food Consumption Survey, conducted by the U.S. De-
partment of Agriculture. It was found that among highincome families (an-
nual incomes of $10,000 or more), average daily nutrient intake exceeded the
Food and Nutrition Board's full Recommended Daily Allowances in every one
of eight nutrients studied. And what of the nation's poor (annual incomes of
$3.000 or less)? The average daily nutrient Intake of the poor also exceeded the
full RDA in every one of the eight nutrients.

This actually understates the high level of nutrient intake of the poor. The full
RDA are purposely set very high to provide a wide safety margin. If the more
realistic two-thirds of RDA is used, the nation's poverty families had a daily
intake of nutrients which exceeded recommendations by from 67% to 176%.
America's poor are overeating, particularly in terms of calories and
carbohydrates.

A second test may be applied from the National Nutrition Survey, 1968 -1970.
This was the most Intensive study ever made of the nutritional status of the na-
tion's population. It focused on the lowest-income families in 10 states and New
York City. It involved diet review, clinical examination, biochemical analysis.
There were three major findings. For one, virtually no cases were found of the
common nutritional diseases that would have been found if the poor had been
chronically hungry or malnourished. The rare, occasional case arose from idio-
syncratic or situational factors. Secondly, from 93% to 99% of both poverty
and nonpoverty persons were found to have adequate nutrient states in the case
of riboflavin, vitamins A and C, hemoglobin. In the light of individual variations
and the generous "safety" margin, this finding reflects remarkably high levels
of nutritional health among the nation's poor, and the absence of conditions which
accompany serious malnourishment. Third, in terms of daily dietary intake, very
little difference was found between the poverty and nonpoverty populations in
calories, protein, vitamin A. The higher-income groups were somewhat better off
than the lowest in iron, but the poverty group was better off than the upperin-
come groups in vitamin C.

A third test of the "hunger and malnutrition due to low income" thesis may
he applied from a special study of the nutritional status of U.S. children, based
on the USDA's 1965 Household Food Consumption Survey. It was found that all
infants up to one year of age met the RDA for protein, calcium, vitamins A and
C, at all income levels. Yet it was found that among these same infants, all were
short of iron, at all income levels. Why? Because the "normal" diets of infants,
even the "good" diets at upperIncome levels, are iron deficient. Increased in-
come transfer payments in cash or food stamps will not remove this deficiency.
Ironically, the deficiency is aggravated in some infants when parents have given
them too much, not too little, unfortifled milk.

One can only conclude from the evidence that claims of widespread "hunger
and malnutrition" are false. The problem' is not inadequate income. The problem
Is not quantitative. The problem is qualitative.

The USDA reported in early 1968 that despite fading poverty and rising real
family income, the quality of U.S. diets declined, 1955-1965. Diets rated "good"
declined from 60% in 1955 to 50% in 1065. Diets rated "poor" increased from
15% in 1955 to 21% in 1965. How to explain this paradox? It is self-evident that
the answer is not to be found in the income parameter. The evidence indicates
the answer is found in changing food habits of an affluent society, particularly
among the nation's youth.

The factors include: (1) decline in family-wide variety group eating, (2)
greater use of limited variety convenience foods, (3) greater selection of food
based on taste rather than nutrient content, (4) more snacking with limited
variety foods, (5) meal skipping, (6) more eating away from home at limited
variety fast-service, drive-In restaurants, (7) declining nutritional knowledge
and awareness in an urbanizing society, (8) earlier determination of food choices
by youth based on the limited variety habits of a youth culture, (9) declining
priority of food in family budgets, (10) rise of health fad foods and pursuit of
limited variety food diets such as Zen Macrobiotic. The problem of U.S. diets is
lack of balance, arising from voluntary changes in food habits.

School administrators all over the country are enthusiastic about their new
non-education parental function of communal feeding otchildren. School maga-
zines are full of "before" and "after" stories when children are served "steaming
hot nutritious meals" at noon. After only a few days, the children's cheeks take
on a new glow. They are now happier. They are more alert. They study better.
They are better behaved. Who could ask for anything more?
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Now what is the truth? The truth is that school lunches can't do very much
to raise the nutritional status of the population. They may prove counterpro-
ductive. There are many reasons why.

First, children receive school lunches only half the days of the year. So the
maximum annual gain is 50%. Second, the maximum nutritional achievement of
a school lunch is one-third of the Recommended Daily Allowances. Satiety puts
a ceiling on what one can do. One-third of one-half is 17%the maximum boost
during the year. Third, serving well balanced school lunches is only a small part
of the battle. Getting children to consume the varieties of food served is the big
step. Numerous reports indicate that having already formed limited food tastes,
children leave the kale, broccoli, spinach, bean salad untouched. It is not possible
to raise the quality or nutrient balance of children's diets by filling up the nation's
school garbage cans with nueunsumed foods rich in vitamins A and C and iron.
Our 17% is reduced to not more than 10%, if that.

Fourth, children can be persuaded to participate in school lunches from ages
6 to around 14, after which the dropout rate rises sharply as youth food habits
and independent decision-making take over. Thus the exposure to school lunches
Is around eight years, over a life cycle of 67 years for males and 74 for females.
Our 10% Is now reduced to 1%.

Fifth, the above estimate of 1% elevation in diets through school lunches, is
undoubtedly too high. As responsibility for feeding children is shifted to the
schools, there Is apt to be a decline in parental concern about serving w;!!.-
balanced meals at home. Why bother with time-consuming food preparation at
home if the kids will be fed at school? So our 1% is nc w down to a fraction a 1%.

Sixth, If parrnts believe school children now have good diets because of school
lunches, the program could well be counterproductive. The major nutrient de-
ficiency of American youth is serious iron deficiency among girls from around
age 12 on. There is no way this program can-be met through "hot nutritious
school lunches."

Along with school lunches, advocates of the "Big Daddy" approach to the
nation's diet problems promote the issuance of food stamps to the poor. Not only
have the liberals promoted and jumped on the food stamp bandwagon, but also
many on the political right have succumbed. President Nixon, in a special mes-
sage to the Congress on May 7, 1969, said the time has come to "put an end to
hunger in America for all time"with food stamps, free or low cost. A food
stamp allowance of $750 has been added in the Family Assistance Plan to the
minimum income guarantee of $1,600 for a family of four. The political spectrum
from far left to far right says the solution to the malnutrition problem Is "now
at hand."

Is It really? What is the truth about "Big Daddy" feeding the nation's poor
via food stamps? The truth is that food stamps per se will do very little to raise
the nation's diet levels and very well may prove counterproductive. Why? There
are many reasons.

First, there is abundant nutrition research available to indicate that food
has a low priority in the expenditure patterns of the poor. Unless this is changed,
the total amount spent on food, including the cash value of food stamps, will
remain about the stamps, will remain about the same. The income released by
food stamps will be spent on nonfood items.

Second, even if the total amount of spending on food by poor families should
be Increased via food stamps, diets will not be enhanced very much, if at all.
The reason is that the problem of diets among low income families (as among
higher) is qualitative, not quantitative. It Is failure to purchase a variety of
foods rich in all the micronutrients, particularly vitamins A and C. Consider
the welfare mother. Before she has food stamps, she purchases one pound of
hamburger, potato chips, soda pop, cookies, canned peaches. That Is what the
kids like. If she does purchase more food with food stamps, she will come out of
the supermarket with two pounds of hamburger, two sacks of potato chips; two
cartons of soda pop, etc.

Third, the poor diet of low-Income ethnic minorities is based in large part
on certain very strong cultural preferences. It is true, not only in this country
but also abroad, that among migrants from rural to urban areas, food patterns
are the very last cultural attribute to be given up, long after clothing, language,
housing styles and work preferences have changed. There is abundant research
which reports that the relatively rigid food habits of the poor are continued
after families receive food stamps.
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Fourth, quite aside from rigid cultural food patterns, is the fact that nutri-
tional illiteracy is extremely high among low-income, low-education families.
Illiteracy is not reduced by food stamps. In fact, it may increase the resistance
of these families to suggested changes from outside nutritionists.

Fifth, to the extent that political leaders assume that the extension of food
stamps to all the nation's poor, working and nonworking, will end poor diets
"for all time," and thereby fail to support expanded programs of nutrition edu-
cation and research, to that extent, the food stamp program will be counter-
productive.

Sixth, the two major diet problems of the nation's poor, as well as the non-
poor. is overconsumption of the macronntrients, and iron-deficiency anemia
among females 14 to 45 years of age. The food stamp program will do bothing to
reduce either problem.

For nearly a decade. Americans have been told that millions of their fellow
citizens are suffering from acute "hunger and malnutrition." As a result, a com-
passionate and concerned electorate has been persuaded to support the institu-
tionalization of feeding by federally finamed programs of school lunches for all
and food stamps for the poor.

The claims of widespread "hunger and malnutrition" have been false from the
beginning. The political solution is equally false. It could prove counterproduc-
tive. Meanwhile, the two major diet problems of the population go largely ig-
nored, except by a few professional nutritionists and the AMA. The struggle to
raise the nutritional levels of an affluent society will be long and hard. It will
involve education to raise nutritional literacy at all levels. This wilt take time.
It will involve research into how to safely fortify many eommon foods. This will
take time. It will involve research into how to overemue selective macrenutrient
deficiencies. And this will take time.

Meantime, the "sleksociety" politicians will find new false claims to take us
just one more step toward the communal state where all are equal and "Big
Daddy" does everything. Unfortunately. the federal food programs will likely
bring one more turn of the wheel of disillusionment. "Big Daddy" really can't
raise diet levels by feeding the nation's children.

41



FROM JAMES J. O'MALLEY

SPECIFIC COMMENTS ON TIM PROPOSED RULES AND REGULATIONS, AS PUBLISHED
IN THE FEDERAL REStsvr.s ON JUNE 6, 1972

Sec. 9091Sub-Sec. (b)
We would suggest that this present interpretation of "Minority individuals"

as those who Identify theittelves as "American Indian; Spanish Language, Negro,
or Oriental" be deletedand that the language in the original law with respect
to priorities for "minority groups" (Sec. 706Sub-Sec. (4) be retained; namely.
"preference shall be given . . . to projects serving primarily low-income indi-
viduals and provide assurances that, to the extent feasible, grants will be awarded
to projects operated by and serving the needs of minority, and limited English-
speaking eligible individuals in proportion to their numbers in the State:'

Such language will provide for aft minority groupsNegro, Oriental and
American Indianas well as others. It will allow us, in New York, to include
should communities continue to express themselves as they have donethe older
Jewish eligible participant, as well as other limited-English speaking people,
along with Spanish language speaking individuals.
Sec. 909.3Sub:Sec. (c)

The present languagerestricting "Project area" to a geographic area for
which a single project award 'may be made, needs revision, since these regula-
tions require that: "This project area may not be less in area than a single
county, a single city with a population of at least 250,000, or a single Indian
reserVation."

Again, the original law (Sec. 705Sub-Sec. (2)) Provides that grants may
be made "to any public or private nonprofit institution or organization, agency, or
political subdivision of a State . . ."

Chart Number 1, which is included in this testimony, provides a breakdown of
the 62 Counties in New York State which could be eligible under these proposed
regulations.

It points out rather clearly the variation in the size of these counties from the
largest (Kings County, or Brooklyn, if you will, with a total population of
2,601,012 of whom 421,120 people-16.2% of the county's population is 60 years
of age and older) to the smallest (Hamilton County, with a total population of
4,714, of whom 1,029 (21.8%) are in the 60 and over age category).

For the State as a whole, we are talking about 2,822,903 persons 60 years of age
and over-15.5% of our State's total population, This same population of older
persons, by the way, Is larger than the total population of nearly half of the statesin the country.

On a countywide basis, each of these units would be eligible sponsorsassuming,
of course. that there is the willingness and financial commitment on the part of
the county government or some comprehensive countywide organization to par-
tfripa te in the program.

I would hope that this would be the case, but I need not remind you gentle-
men of the financial constraints which face our local government agencies, and,
in many instances, the lack of comprehensive, countywide organizations In manyof our rural counties.

But my more serious concern is with the designation of cities with a totalpopulation of 250,000 or moreand coneommitantlythe exclusion of other units
of government (towns, villages, school districts)as potential sponsors.

Also included in this testimony, Chart Number 2, is a breakdown of 25 Cities
and Towns in New York State which have more than 10,000 residents 60 years ofage and over.

ACcording to the proposed regulations, only three of theseNew York City.Buffalo :Ind Rochesterwould meet the requirement of a total population of
(317)
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2.10.000. If this is the case in New York. I am at a loss to see how there will be
many "City" sponsored programs anywhere in the Nation. It is uniquely interest-
ing to us that the Capital City o the State. Albany, with 24.008 persons 60 and
over-20.7% of its total population of 115,781 could not, under these regulations.
operate a-nutrition program under either City or private. nonprofit sponsorship.

And equally important and alarming is the situation in Hempstead--probably
the largest Township in the United Stateswhich has a total population of 801.-
110 persons, of whom. 00,377 (12% of its total population) are GO years and older.
Despite the excellent programs which hare operated here, and in other Towns
and Cities in our State. all but the three Cities I have noted, would be excluded
from sponsorship under these proposed regulations.

You will, no doubt. hear from the Mayors and Snpervisors in these and other
nmnicipalities, as well :.s the heads of onr School Districts, on how they feel
abort such restrictions being placed on a more comprehensive national law.

I am-notAdvocating-total Balkanization to include the 3,4S5 local government
units, of alt types, which exist in Our State. I would sympathize with our federal
counterparts in this if they, in turn, had to deal with themore than 81.000 such
units nationally.

What I am suggesting is that it may be more equitable and practicalif the
Legislative intent in this law is to serve people as close to borne as possibleto
take another look at the definition of the population in a "Project Area."

If we are talking abont serving persons GO and over, then let us base our arith-
metic on these figures. rather than on total population.

It might even be feasible to carry it to the level of a "project area" which in-
cludes at least 10.000 persons 60 years of age and over, whether the unit of govern-
ment be a county, city, town, village, school districtor a nonprofit agency within
that area' serving that same clientele group.

And` one final point in this regard. I would hope that the regulations would
'also give consideration to the possibility of cooperative efforts on the part of two
or more local sponsors, even though a contract or grant would be made with only
one party. Our experience with the Title III program in New York State hasgiven us ,reason to belFeve that this approach is sometimes more realistic for
smaller counties and-inunicipalities, again, when many of them are faced with
the dilemma of wanting to help their older citizens, but no one of them is finan-
cially able to make the required investtnent.
Scc. 909.6

This section on State Plan submission and approval raises questions with re-spect to who sill, in fact, approve such Plans, and why:.
At one point it states that such approval is within the "delegated authority"of the Regional CommissionerSocial and Rehabilitation Service; at another.point, it states: "or forwardtthe plan or amendments, together with his comments

and recemmendations. totthe Administrator" who would be in Washington.
As a State FIxecutire, I would be willing to.work with either, but would notlike to feel I might be subject to dual relatioliSliips ifthey were not required.
We would suggest the Administration on Aging more clearly state exactly to

whom we will submit, and from whom we will receive approval.
Sec. 909,19Sub-Sec. (a) and (b)

The designation of "targetgronps of eligible Individuals" in the State Plan
hints at the possibility of "lack :of community input."

I am not suggesting that State Agencies would not be able to do this; rather, I,am saying that it should be,a shared decision with the potential sponsors ofprograms.
This would tie in more closely with our recommendations on the changes for

such "project areas" (See. 000.3) and allow for maximum participation between
the State administering agency and the local sponsor. If these decisions arealready made in the State Plant-then potential local sponsors will be excludedfrom participation.

Rather than the wording that the State Plan "Identify target groups," it might
be better to suggest that the State Plan "require local project sponsors to identify
target groups." (See remarks for Sec. 009.35.)

This same "shared responsibility" should be re-written into Sub -Sec. (b) re-garding "assurances that the projects . . . serve primarily those target group
individuals determined to be in greatest need."
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Sec. 909_20Sub-See. (a)
Of all the objections we wish to raise in these proposed regulations, this is,

without doubt. our strongest.
Over the past two years, we in New York State, have been intensively involved

in preparing for. participating in. and following up on the 1971 White llouse
Conference on Aging. We have involved older people, professionals, and lay
workersas well as a host of other people who were concerned about the plight
of our older citizens.

We did not need this Conferencenor all of the other meetings and conferences
and hearings and seminars which you as members of Congress and we as State
Executives heldto tell us that the number one problem with older people was
the need for an adequate income.

When your Honorable Bodies. and the President of the United States wrote
and signed Public Law 92-25SNutrition Program for the Elderly, you did not
write this law to be administered through the Old Age Assistance programs.

As I understand your intent, which seems to be clearly stated in Sec. 701 of the
law, you were concerned with the needs of older people on a variety of fronts:
(1) those who could not afford meals. but also, (2) those who lacked the skills
to select and prepare meals, (3) those who could not shop and cook because of
limited mobility, and (4) those who had feelings of rejection and loneliness
which, in your words, "obliterated the incentive necessary to prepare and eat a
meal alone."

If your primary concern was income alone. I believe you would have restricted
the eligibility to the first group, above. But as you gave equal weight, and we feel
justifiably so. to the other itaportrott factors related to the nutritional needs of
older people, then we feel that federal regulations should reflect these same
equal concerns.

We see this new program as restorative and preventive. Ube intent of Con-
gress is that this program should help people at the poverty level, then we will
accept the wording in this section : namely. "each area selected .. will include
major concentrations of older persons whose income is below the current Depart-
ment of Comnterce,Bitreatt of the Census poverty threshold?'

If. however, your intent is as we see it : namely. to help people with "nutri-
tional needs.- then we would suggest the elimination of this criteria.

I ant aware that the phrase is "major concentrations." but I am also fearful of
eliminating the possibility of helping as many people as may need this program.

If any income figure mast be used. :Intl if we are to use the recommendations of
the 1971 White House Conference on Aging, the 19Q1 White House Conference on
Food and Nutritionand our mutual concern to help people to maintain them-
selves in the community without having to become eligible for public assistance.
then the only possible and appropriate base--particularly in New York State
would be the most current figures from the Bureau of Labor Statistics.

If there is to be any relationship between this program and the actual. day:to-
day nutritional needs of people 60 years of age and over in this country. then the
pat, simple -laying on of hands" with one income eligibility standard is not
a crept:* ble.

You who are members of Congress know only too well the variations which
exist among states. and among sections within states.

We who are State Executives in the field of aging share this same knowledge
and we would like to have the opportunity to reflect the individual needs of our
states and the variations among sections of our states.

I have included two Charts (Numbers :t and 4) with my testimony to reflect
the wide variance between the Commerce Department "poverty threshold" fig-
ures and the Intermediate Level Budgets of the Bureau of Labor statistics.

Even on the "mean" basis, the Commerce figures for a single older person (65
year. of age) k only $1.932. while the lowest figure of the Bureau of Labor Sta-
tistics (for a single person, 6$ years of age in a Non-Metropolitan, non-farm area)
is $2.589.

When you study them more closelyand I mean closely in the sense of what
a dollar will buy in today's market placethe figures are even more disparate.

An older couple in New York City..in the Autumn of 1970. would need $5,550 to
live at the Intermediate Budget Level of the Bureau of Labor Statistics. They
you'd maintain some respectability. They could. as we so often say they should.
continue to remain as active member:3 of their community.

70-300 0-72pt. 2-7
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The Cc llllll term. Department figures. which only provide distinctions for "fanu
and farm" variables. would provide an incomerellgibility level of -$4-149 for
this rime older couple in New York Citywhere nearly half of our older citizens
reside.

In other words. our regulations suggest that $2,-119 be used as a base. while
our facts of daily living for this same couple suggest a difference of $3,131 be-
tween this figure and what they actually need-to live at a modest level in the
Nation's largest city.

Our Office has been engaged in an intensive Statewide survey of older people
older people telling us what their needs areand from our preliminary findings,
just over 50% of all Elderly Households in the Winter of 1971-72 would have
incomes between V,000$4999.

If we graduate to the $5,000 level of income for such households, we would in-
clude 76.7% of such hoasehelds headed by someone 65 or older.

It has become axiomatic that to become old is to become poor. 1%-e would sug-
ge't that this need not be so if we are able to design programs which will help
people to help eaaasel yes.

'e believe that even the Nutrition program has this preventive potential andweVaild ask, therefore. that any specific reference.' to income eligibility for this
program be based on the most " urrent Intermediate Level Budget for Older Indi-
viduals and Couples of the Bureau of Labor Statistics.

We would recommend further that the individual State Plans be allowed to
provide for variations within each state (rural, metropolitan. etc.)and further
stillthat these figures be updated on an a mkpal basis.

Only in this way do we feel we can. in fact, serve those "in need" as your Hon-
orable Bodies have defined them.
Sec. 90921Sub. sm. (c)

We have already expressed our recommendations for change on this subject.
We would, however, agree with the theory of more than one project award in
an area with a total population of 250,000 or more. However. should public officials
from whom you will hear on this suggest flexibility for an area of lesser totalpopulation (say 100,060 or 150,000 total population), then this same multiple
sponsorship would also he agreeable to us.
See. 909.21Sub. See. (d)

Though we appreciate the requirement for "comments" from public agenciesif the local sponsor is not a public agency in the community, there is possible
confusion regarding "appropriate major uttit(s) of local general purpose4 government."

Does this mean a private. nonprofit agency in a village would require such
"comments" from the village. tow:. and county public agenciesor only fhe
village one? A elarffication might he helpful.
Sec. 90922

The language in this section "hints" at continuation of existing programsand further "hints" at blanketing in all existing Title IV Nutrition programsuntil they meet ultimate state and federal standards for the Program.
As State Executives who litive also initiated nutrition projects under the TitleIII progrant of the Older American Act. we would ask that such "hinting" at con-tinuation be specifically spelled out for these programs as well.
We in New York do, in fact, have such programs 31m1 we would like to thinkthat they can have the opportunity to "blanket in" if the needs arise and the re-quirements are met
However, a major problem exists on several fronts with respect to such"strengthening of existing programs."
The first problem has to do with the Title XVI programs which provide mealsto older people under the Social Security Act Amendments with a formula of75% federal funding. 25r non-fetleral. Are all of these programs eligible forinclusion under Title VII of the Older Americans Act, and if so. will there be anymoney left for new progrt tits?
It would seem that tee federal government should Is' in a position to deridewho will continue to maintain their programs under one Title and who will heeligible to expand or start new programs under another Title.
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Do we maximize both pro-grams by requiring them to continue separately and
cooperatively. or do we fold into the program with the most attractive fundingformula?

So too. with the nutrition programs initiated by the Office of Economic Op-
portunity through its Emergency Food and Medical Services Program.

Are all of these to be -blanketed in" under this new law. or does the Office of
Economic Opportunity have obligation to maintain its efforts in this field?

This latter situation is quite real in New York where several such O.E.O.
sponsored 'migrants will lose financial support on June 30th and September
30th.

Is Mr. Sancho% the Director of the Office of Economic Opportunity. prepared
to make the same decision that C "ssioner Martin has made with respect to
his Title IV Nutrition Programs: namely. to eontinue to provide support until
these. too, can meet the slang' iris which wilt be developed for the National Nu-
trition Program?

I strongly suggest fled tt.e various federal officials in Rich-
ardson. Administrator Twinatu. t.umaanissiomer Martin. Director Sanchez and
Dr. Arthur Flemming get together at some point to more clearly define precisely
who is to do h muchwhen and where.

It might be nice to !Build an empire by absording alt nutrition programs for the
elderly into one Title VII pre gram. but on fle other hand. it would seem to leS.
sett the impact we alt want and need so !ashy: namely. to have as many possible
source.: of funding as we can for the vast needs area we are addressing our-
selves to.
sec. 909.2S

The reference to -Title III" is an apparent misprint. We assume it to mean
'Mlle VII.-
Scc. 009.29

The requirement for "site evaluations of each nutrition project within the
State at least quarterly" is sound theory, but may prove impractical adminis-
tratively.

We would sagest -"periodic site visits.- or at most, if a requirement were
needed, "an annual site visit.-
Sec. 909.12 Sufi -Sec. (4) and (a)

These requirements would appear to mandate that each recipient would hive
particular staff positions for t he above noted sections.

Because these sections are related to another part of the regulations-(the dis-
tribution of funds between nutrition and related services) we would question
whether each individual grantee or contractor would require such personnel.

The thinking here is that there should be a maximizing of local resources.
If a grantee or contractor was operating a nutrition program in an area where
the services under Sub-Sec. (4) and (5) were already available through other
organizationsor even through other sections of his own agency, then it would
seem unnecessary to require special, new staff for theme positions.

As presently written. one could assume either "new" staff or "existing staff"
(whether in sponsor agency or another agency) would be sufficient.

However, as there appears to be room for double reading," it might be more
beneficial to spell out these requirements in clearer detail.
Sec. 90.3.3

We would suggest that as far as federal regulations are concerned. it might be
more appropriate to use the language of the law itself in this section; namely.
See. 706SubSee. (8) which reads: "to establish and administer the nutrition
project with the advice of persons 'cinplictettf in the field of services in which the
nutrition program is being provided, of elderly persons who will themselves par-
ticipate in the program and of persons who are knowledgeable with regard to
the needs of elderly persons."

Let it be understood at the outset that we are strongly in favor of maximum
participation by older consumers themselves in all aspects of the program.

Indeed. the law itself has made speeific reference to preference in !tiring older
people for positions. However. our concern is on two counts: (1) the fear of
Balkanization. and (2) the lack of flexibility Which may be necessary among
projects in a given state and within all states in general.
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Some potential sponsors may already have committees or boards meeting these
or even stricter standards. and it would then present a quest' of how many
boards and e 'Gees a program actually needed to discharge its "consumer
representation" and -publie part ici pa t ion" responsibilities.

The Ad istrat" on Aging will have the opportunity to meet this "consumer
representat" requirement in its approval of individual State Plans. And since

st of us have not as yet had the opportunity to have full input from all of the
concerned indivithuils in our states. it might be more appropriate to reflect these
individual concerns than to try to implement a pre-packaged plan in this area.

Should these provisions stand. however, we feel we could reasonably comply
with themgiven two suggestions below:

(1) Sub-See. (a) There seems to be ambiguity in the terms "the council to
advise" and "to approve all policy decisions related to. . . ."

A clearer decision on whether it is "advise" or "approve" seems needed.
() Sukesec. (e) Given the variables which will exist between public and

private. nonprofit sponsors. and their subsequent requirements with respect to
such Committees. terms of office. etc.. it might be more advisable to recommend
that the project sponsors submit plans and policies to cover these areassuch
plans and policies to be apittored by the State agency. Again. this will allow for
the flexibility which will seem needed in these areas.

At this point, we are only talking about a two-year program. some components
of which will not begin until Federal Fiscal Year 1974. Does a State require that
all member: of such councils be appointed for one year. for two years, or how
long?
Sec. 90934Sub-Sec. (a)

Again. we submit that Bureau of Labor Statistics Intermediate Level Budget
figures be used in place of "poverty threshold" figures of the Department of Com-
merce, Bureau of the Census.
Scc. 909.34S10-Sec. (c)

There Is confusion in the wording about 'each congregate meal site "and a
setting conducive to expanding the project."

Adding one person is an expansion to some people. IL a set number is given, will
the funds also be available to meet this expansion?

Again. clarification may be needed.
Sec. 90135

This section more properly handles the "Identification of Persons to be Served"
than Sec. 909.19already alluded to.

However. there is question as to "when" such identitimtion will be done and
whether it will be an allowable project cost.

If the State agency accepts such identifications which have already been done
by potential sponsors, will this preclude new agencies (which may not have
conducted such surveys) from Implying and becoming potential sponsors?

Should all projects have a built-in period of "Survey, identification. outreach,
and publicity" before they can begin the actual meals program? If so, how long
should this be?

Given the ore, do existing nutrition programs have an advantagein terms
of being first recipients of funds under the programbecause presumably, they
have already completed these assignments?

Again, clarification may be requirod.
Sec. 909.36Sub-Sec. (c)

For therapeutic purposes, the language in this Sub-Section might better read:
"Meals at each congregate meal sae, where indicated, shall be modified to

meet the particular dietary needs arising from health requirements. Where feasi-
ble and appropriate, menus shall be provided for meeting the religious and
ethnic background requirements of participants."
Scc. 909.37

A clarification of this section would he helpful in the event that a project site
.e- were chosen to provide only delivered meals, rather than congregate and de-

livered meals.
Although the emphasis of the program will, of course, be one the congregate

meal, it may, in certain Instancesparticularly with agencies experienced in
this systembe better to have one site to handle only delivered meals.

A
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The language, at present, could or could not so read. Again, clarification would
be helpful.
Sm. 909.88 Sub -Sec. (a)

The points covered in this section Seem related to the requestion raised about
See. 909.32Sub-Sec. (a) --Nos. 4 and 5.

This wording. referring as it does to the provision of supporting services "to
the extent that such services are needed and are net already available and
accessible" seems a more appropriate way of handling this aspect of the program.

This wording should be considered in reviewing Sec. 909.32Sub-Sec. (a)
Nos. 4 and 5.
$ce. 901:.38sub-Se. (b)

It is our understanding that the 20% figure for the provision of social services
will relate to the total State allotment and not to each individual project.

Assuming this is a (nrrect interpretation. we will be provided with the oppor-
tunity to have the flexibility needed betel -een urban and rural areas where vari-
ables will exist for such programspartieulariy the cost of transportation serv-
ices in bringing people to meals. or meals to people.
see. 90940

On the question of charges to individuals for meals. we are in agreement with
this entire section.

We would. however. raise two points.
The first of these may or may not be peculiar to our situation in Nt w York

State. At the present time, special allowances are provided to Aged, Blind or
Disabled Persons receiving public as.sistane if they are unable to prepare their
Own meals. In addition to regular tidy allowances. each recipient, so deter-
mined, recei% es a monthly allowanee to pay for meals in a restaurant, as fol-
lows: for breakfasts. luncheons, and dinners$64. For luncheons and dinners
onlyS-17.

Because these tirograms involve federal funds. will one program obviate the
otherin the SlINP that such au older public assistance recipient might receive
a meal under the existing Titles III and IV programs of the Older Americans
At. Title XVI programs under Social Severity -Amendments. pmgrams spoil -
sored by the Office of Economicnde Opportunity. or this new Title VII_program.

Again. a meeting of the appropriate federal officials involved in these pro-
gramsas well as we State officials for whom this program appliesseems man-
dated if we are to avoid (inclusion and duplicity. while still maximizing on all
of our potentials to serve older people.

The second point in this Section is. of course, our repeated call for the oppor-
tunity to use Fo(s1 Stamps in the congregate meal setting, as well as has already
been provided. in the home delivered meal portion of the program.
Sec. 90941

As a point of clarification. it was our understanding that the U.S. Department
of AgrienIture had either funds a inljor personnel el to publieize and register people
for the Food Stamp Program.

If suet' ti the caseor if a restmeturing of the priorities in this Department
could be In: de to allow fur these servicesthen the wording in this Section
might be (Fanged to allow Rail costs --only if necessary and not available from
the U.S. Department of Agriculture."

3

Scc. 90942
Although we agree with the intent for confidentiality, for purposes of state-

wide evaluation and review. it would seem appropriate that the local sponsor
and the State ageney have aece,s to minimal information on each participant ;
namely. name. address. city, state and ZIP code:
See. 90948

Though we agree with this need for specialized training. we would appreciate
el:trifle:Him' as to whether the necessary travel. meal, etc. costs itiVolved in such
training will be an allowable cost for earl project (if so, how is it planned for
nationally, in the Region in the State, in the project area), or will it be paid for
by the federal government?
Scc. .909.44

The achievement of "measurable program objective :e is admirable, but does
the federal government have specific items in mind number of meals served,
meals delivered, social services provided?
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Vagueness at this .point might allow flexibility, but it might also allow a lackof uniformity with the total national program. Preparation for such measure-ments would go a kluge way in seeing to it that they are ultimately achieved.
Nee. UU9.4S

We would suggest that "fire standards" be added to "health and safety stand -ards," and further, that it be a requirement of eligibility and continuation of allprojects that they submit written confirmation that they meet all such standardsbefore a project can begin and that they, annually, submit such reports to theState agency.
Sec 909.57

As a general question, will the contributions be made by eligible participants
be considered as a "local contribution" to meet the 10% non-federal costs of proj-ects, or must such contributions be anticipated as income to the project ; thereby
reducing total budgets by that amount?
See. 909.58

A clarification of the wording is this section seems to be required.
Does this apply only to second and subsequent years of support under TitleVII-or does it, as was raised In our questions regarding Sec. 900.22-requiresuch "maintenance of effort" for any program which would already be inexistence?
This, of coura" would then have implications for all Title III and IV programs

under the Older Americans Act, for all programs under Title XVI of the Social
Security Amendments, for all programs funded by the Office of Economic Oppor-tunity, and for hundreds of programs operated and funded under other public
and private, nonprofit auspices as well.

Again, a very clear definition and clarification seems mandated.
Sec. 909.62 -

Do,,s the interpretation of this section have bearing on the question raised with
regard to special allowances for meals in restaurants which are available, at least
in New York State, to certain recipients of Aid to the Aged, Blind or Disabled?

NEW YORK STATE EXECUTIVE DEPARTMENT-OFFICE FOR THE AGING

Counties

New York State. New York State,
total population

population 60 and over

Percent of 60
and over to

total population

Total (62) 18. 236. 967 2. 822. 903 15.5
Albany 286.712 48.049 16.8Allegany 46, 458 7.176 15.4Bronx 1.471.701 245.077 16.7Broome. 221.815 33, 541 15.1Ca tta raups 81,666 13.165 16.1Cayuga 77, 439 12.162 15.7Chautauqua 147.305 25.497 17.3Chemung 101.537 15.259 15.0Chenango 46,368 7.246 15.6Clinton 72.934 7.855 10.8Columbia 51.519 10, 030 19.5Cortland 45,894 6,456 14.1Delaware 44.718 8.120 18.2Dutchess.. 222.295 31.878 14.3Erie I. 113,491 161.312 14.5Essex 34,631 6,036 17.4Franklin 43,931 7,107' 16.2Fulton 52.637 9,903 18.8Genesee 58.722 8,312 14.3Greene 33.136 6.966 21.0Hamilton 4,714 1,029 21.8Herkimer 67,633 11, 545 17.1Jefferson 88, 508 15, 109 17.1Kings 2,602,012 421.120 16.2Lewis 23,644 3,546 15.0
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NEW YORK STATE EXECUTIVE DEPARTMENT-OFFICE FOR THE AGING-Continued

Counties

New York State. New York State,
total population

population 60 and over

Percent of 60
and over to

total population

Livingston
Madison

54.041
62, 864

7, 367
8,, 099

13.6
12.9

Monroe 711,917 96,773 13.6
Montgomery 55.983 11.456 20.5
Nassau 1,428,080 168,076 11.8
New Yrok 1, 539, 233 304,394 19. r-
Niagara _ 235.720 32,113 13.6
Oneida 273.037 41.722 15.3
Onondaga 472,746 63,003 13.3
Ontario 78.849 11, 651 14.8
Orange 221, 657 33, 849 15.3
Orleans 37.305 5,523 14.8
Oswego 100.897 13, 289 13.2
Otsego 56,181 9,913 17.6
Putnam 56.696 7.179 12.7
Queens 1. 986,, 473 366.539 18.5
Rensselaer 152.510 24.951 16.4
Richmond 295.443 37.365 12.6
Rockland 229,903 23.144 10.1
St. Lawrence 111. 991 15.599 13.9
Saratoga 121.679 14.943 12.3
Schenectady 160.979 27.063 16.8
Schoharie 24,756 4,474 18.1
Schuyler 16. 737 2.581 15.4
Seneca 35, 083 6. 131 17.5
SteOben 99, 546 16,001 16.1
Suffolk 1,124.950 121,533 10.8
Sullivan 52, 580 9,, 874 18.8
Tioga 46, 513 5.403 11.6
Tompkins 76, 879 8.289 10.8
Ulster 141.241 22,921 16.2
Warren 49. 402 8, 208 16.6
Washington 52, 725 8.222 15.6
Wayne . 79.404 11,143 14.0
Westchester .. 894, 104 141, 328 15.8
Wyoming 37,688 5.648 15.0
Yates 19.831 3,580 18.1

OFFICE FOR THE AGING

25 CITIF,' AND TOWNS IN NEW YORK STATE WITH MORE THAN 10,000 PERSONS 60 AND OVER IN 19 0

Municipalities

Percent of
1970 60 and over

1970 total population, to total
City or town population 60 and over population

Albany
Amherst
Babylon
Binghaniton

City
Town

do
City

115,781
93,939

203, 570
64, 123

24,008
11,463
19, 866
13, 807

20.7
12.2
9.8

21.5
Buffalo do.. 462,768 84,920 18.4
Brookhaven. Town 243,915 25,294 10.4
Cheektowaga da 113,844 11,370 10.0
Greenburgh do 85,746 IL 284 13.2
Hempstead do 801,110 9E.377 12.0
Huntington do 200, 571 18.149 9.0
Islip do 278,399 29,392 10.6
Mount Vernon City 72,778 11,337 18.3
New Rochelle do 75, 385 13.260 17.6
New York City do.. 7. 894. 862 1.374.495 17.4
Niagara Falls do 85.615 13.561 15.8
North Hempstead Town. ...... 234.984 32,086 13.7
Oyster Bay dr, 333,089 27.064 8.1
Rochester City 296.233 54, 219 18.3
Schenectady do 77.859 15.914 20.4
Smithtown Town 114,004 10,490 9.2
Syracuse City 197, 208 35, 173 17.8
Tonawanda Town 107.282re 13. 605 12.7
Troy

_

City 62.918 11.913 18.9
Utica do 91, 611 18. 508 20.2
Yonkers do 204.297 35.702 17.5
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U.S. DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE BUREAU OF THE CENSUS

POVERTY THRESHOLD IN 1971 FOR THE UNITED STATES

Nonfarm Farm
Total total total

Unrelated individuals age 65 and over $1, 932 $1, 941 $1, 6542.persoo-f amity head 65 and over .... .. .... . 2, 428 2, 449 2, 080

Note: Poverty thresholds (also termed low-income levels) are developed by the Bureau of the Census only for the UnitedStates as a whole, not for individual States or areas within a State.

BUREAU OF LABOR STATISTICS, INTERMEDIATE BUDGET FOR A RETIRED SINGLE PERSON AND COUPLE IN NEW
YORK STATE: BY AREA OF RESIDENCE, AUTUMN 1970

Area Single person Couple

New York City metropolitan - ,4$3. 069 2,609) $5, 580 (4,743Buffalo metropolitan 1 2, 899 2,464) 5, 270 (4, 480Other metropolitan=
= 12.865 2.435) 5.209 (4,428Nonmetropolitan areas 1 2, 589 2,201) 4,708 (4,002

1 These budgets were obtained from the U.S. Department of Labor, Bureau ofLabor Statistics. All others were calculatedby the New York State Office for the Aging in accordance with the procedures given in "Social Indicators for the Aged,"U,S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, Social Rehabilitation Service. Administration on Aging, 1971 andinclude an approximate increase of 14 ',went in the rise in the cost of living from spring, 1969.
2 The figures given for these areas are identical to those tor, respectively, other metropolitan and nonmetropolitan areasin the Northeast (Connecticut, Maine, Massachusetts, New Hampshire, New Jersey, New York, Pennsylvania, Rhode

Island, and Vermont). They are "norms" for the Northeast. The Bureau of Labor Statistics does not calculate budgets for
these areas for individual States. The individuality for New York State comes from the New York City and Buffalo metro-
pOlitan areas. The New York City metropolitan area holds 65 percent of the State's 60 plus and 64 percent of the State's65 plus population, For the Buffalo metropolitan area the figures are 7 percent of the 60 plus and 7 percent of the 65 plusin New York State.

Note: The figures given in parentheses are for those living in the given area on farms or in towns of less than 2,500persons.
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FROM -MRS. ELIZABETH BRECKINRIDGE

1970 Census

% of People 18 and Over
Who Are 60 and Over

123 Under 20%

20% - 30%

Over 30%

AN
A



1970 Censue
No._ of Black-Peon le

65 and Over
ED under 10

MI 10 50

100

Eg 101 - 500

NI over 500
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1970 CENSUS-BLACK PEOPLE 65 AND OYER, BY COUNTY

County

Total

Cook
Downstate

Adams
Alexander
Bond
Boone
Brown
Bureau..
Calhoun
Carroll
Cass
Champaign
Christian
Clark
Clay
Clinton
Coles"
Crawford
Cumberland
De Kalb
DeWitt.
Douglas
Du Page
Edgar
Edwards
Effingham
Fayette
Ford
Franklin
Fulton
Gallatin
Greene
Grundy.
Hamilton
Hancock
Hardin
Henderson
Henry
Iroquois
Jackson
Jasper
Jefferson
Jersey
to Dauless
Johnson
Kane
Kankakee
Kendall
Knox
Lake
LaSalle
Lawrence
Lee
Livingston
Logan
Macon
Macoupin
Madison
Marion
Marshall
Mason
Massac
McDonoligh
McHenry
Mclean
Mena rd
Mercer
Monroe
Montgomery
Morgan 6
Moultrie
Ogle
Peoria..
Perry
Platt
Pike

Male Female Total Percent of total

.9.668

27.507 36,133 63,640
16,028

'. 3

12.3
2.8

16 -16 162 2.5
297 314 611 29.1

29 25 54 2.4
1 1 2 (5)
O 0 0 0
O 2 2 (1)
O 0 0 0
S 4 9 .3t 1 2 (I)

181 219 432 4.4
7 12 19 .6
0 o o 0
O o o 0

16 11 27 .9
11 11 22 .4
O 1 1 (5) 0
O o 0 o

16 13 29 .5
2 4 6 .2
1 4 5 .2

24 36 60 .2
6 11 17 .5
O o 0 0
O 3 3 (5)
3 1 4 .1
2 5 7 .3
5 7 12 .2
2 11 13 .2
5 3 8 A
O 1 1 (5)
z 0 2 (9
O 0 0 0
1 1 2 (5)

O o 0 0
.62 2 4

21 32 56 .8
5 13 18 .4

173 232 405 8.1
O 0 0 0

58 76 134 2.9
5 4 9 .4
2 o 2 e
1 1 2

i
144 204 348 1.6
570 630 1,200 11.3

0 o o o
89 125 214 2. 5

337 410 747 3. 1
18 21 39 .2
11 22 33 1.1
17 11 28 .7
3 3 6 .1
5 12 17 .4

198 259 457 3,4
16 11 27 .4

540 588 1.128 4.8
59 95 154 2.6

._,1

0 o o o

2 0 2

13 95 158 L2
2 1 3 (I)
O 0 0 0
54 1.1

See footnotes at end of table.

31
3

62 116

O 0 0
2 5

O 0 0
11 17 .3
73 141 2.7
O 1
3 4

425 742 3.4
51 82 2.7
O o 0
1 1 (5)

--.. )

IV

-4



1970 CENSUS-BLACK PEOPLE 65 AND OVER. BY COUNTY

Mate Female

Total

Cook
Downstate a 507 31.133

Atblis
66 76Aleranda

297 314Bond 29 25Boone I 1Brown
0 0Bureau 0 2Calhoun 0 0Carroll 5 4-
1 1Cliampsign 113 249CBristiao 7 -12Park 0 0cloy- 0 0Clinton 16 11Coles 11 11Crawford 0 1Cumberland 0 0De Kalb

De Witt 16
2

13
4Douglas

1 4Ou Page 24 36Edga 6 11Edwards 0 0Effingham 0 3Fayette 3 1Ford 2 5Franklin 5 7Felton ? 11Gallatin 5 3
0 1Grundy 2 0Hamilton 0 0Hancock 1 1Hardin 2 2Henderson 0 0Henry 24 32Iroquois 5 13Jackson 173 232Ja*er 0 -0JelerAn St 76Jersey 5 4Jo Unless 2 0Johnson 1 1Kane 144 204

Kawkakee 570 630
Kendall 0 0
Knox 89 125
Lake 337 410
LaSalle 18 21
Lawrence 11 22
Lee 17 11
Livingston 3 3Logan 5 12
Macon 198 259
Macoupin 16 11
Madison 540 588
Marion 59 95
Marshall 2 0Mason 0 0Manx 13 95
McDonough 2 1
McHenry 0 0McLean St 62Masud .3 2
Mercer 0 0
Monroe 0 0
Montgomery 6 11
Morgan U 73
Moultrie 1 0
Ogle 1 3
Peoria 317 425
Perry 31 51
Platt 0 0
Pike 0 1

Sao footnotes at end of table.

Total Percent of total

79.661 7.3

63.640 12.3
16.028 2.8

162 2.5
611 29.1

54 2.4
2 0)
0 0
2 0)
0 0
3 _3
2 0)

432 4.4
19 .4
0 0
0 0

27 .9
22 .4

1 ()
0 0

29 .5
6 .2
5 .2

60 .2
17 .5
0 0
3 0)
4 .1
7 .3

12 .2
13 .2
8 .11

'2 8
0 0
2 (5)
4 .5
0 0

56 .11
18 .4

405 L 1
0 0

134 2.9
9 .4
2
2

9
348 1.6

1.200 11.3
0 0

214 2.5
747 3.1
39 .2
33 1.1
28 .7
6 .1

17 .4
457 3.4
27 .4

1.121 4.8
154 2.6

2 .1
0 0

158 IL 2
3 (1)
0 0

116 1.1
5 .3
0 0
0 0

17 .3
141 2.7

I
4 2

742 3.4
82 2.7
0 0
1 (I)
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1970 CENSUSBLACK PEOPLE 65 AND OVER. BY COUNTYContinued

County Mato Female Total Percent of total

g:ski 2
261

7
213

9
544

1.3
36.4

Putnam 0 0 0 0
Randolph 56 43 49 2.4
Richland

...Jock bland
0

159
1

172 351
1

E l
Saline 77 79 153 3.3

,Sangamon 276 392 668 3.5
Schuyler

tt ,
Shelby

0
0
0

0
0
0

0
0
0

0
0
0

Stark 0 0 0
SL Psis 2.044 2, 365 4409 170 .0
Stephenson 50 66 116 2.0
Tazewell 2 4 6 (I)
Union 15 9 24 .9
Vermilion 213 230 443 3.7
Wabash 0 1 1 0)
Warren 16 25 41 1.4
Washington 1 1 2 (c)
Wayne 0 0 0 0
White 8 6 14 .5
Whiteside 5 4 9 .1
Will 227 275 502 2.$
Villiamson 36 70 106 7.2
Winnebago 238 297 535. 2.5
Woodford. 0 0 0 0

Total 34,723 44,745 79.468

l Less than 0.1 percent.



FROII EDWARD .1. KRAMER

MAT 4,1972.
DEAR MR, En Kamm.: We are a group of Senior Citizens who saw your pro-

gram on the Phil Donahue Show Thurs., May 4, and we did enjoy it.
What you say sure is true. There is always money to send these Astronauts upor spend plenty of money in Vietnam---wherewe have lost too many men.
Now, we are a group of elderly people that have found the upkeep of a home is

getting too much for us to do. Yet we have our own furniture and do want to stay
together. Why can't they work faster to get some reasonably priced senior spirt-
ments for us. They sure get them put up fast for the young. We all notice that.We are not asking for charity, just a place to be with folks our own age and-not have the chores of grass cutting and changing.windows, etc. We know we arenot wanted in the neighborhood with younger folks. They show no respect for usat all. They would just as soon shoot us. Wn know that the young folks are not
responsible for ,..s.ur keep; n like we were for our parents. Everything is consid-
ered for the young -folkswhich is not right. If the Lord permits they Will getold also.

Another thing that we older folks do not think at all fair is that if you have upto a certain income you are out of the picture for aid. This is money that we folks
have worked plenty hard and saved for years. It is our very own and we should
not be limited to what we have. This is what we saved for; to enjoy-our olderyears together.

Why can't the Government see it that way? Wejust get promises and promises
that they will do something. We can all be dead by then.

Hope this will give you en idea of what we are trying for. I will sign my names
but don't pass it on as this is meant for several of us. Would like to hear fromyou.

Thank you.

Name retained in committee tiles.
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Appendix 2.

MATERIAL FROM OTHER THAN WITNESSES

FROM THE NATIONAL COUNCIL- ON THE AGING

THE NATIONAL COUNCIL ON THE AGING, INC.,
Washington, D.C., June 13, 1972.

Hon. Gams McGove.sx,
Chairman, Setcet Committee on. Nutrition. and Duman Needs, U.S. Senate, Wash-

ington, D.C.
DEAR MR. CHAIRMAN : The National Council on the Aging is pleased' to have

this opportunity to comment on the proposed regtilationa'for Title VII of the
Older Americans Act regarding the Nutrition Program for the Elderly. We re-

-quest that this statement be made a part of the permanent record.
The National Council on the Aging, a private, nonprofit corporation, repre-

sents individuals and organizations who are Working to athieve a better life for
older Americans. We have long been concerned about the nutrition of this popula-
tion ; our concern has been expressed through leadershiP in the senior center
movement, extensive study of home-delivered meals, and aeveral-special projects.
In one such project, NCOA designed the first program model for providing meals
to elderly persons in 1965 on Which many of the Adthinistration on Aging's
twenty-one demonstration nutrition programs were later based.

Our policies and programs in this field will continue to be directed toward
eliminating poverty and the Other conditions which contribute to making the
elderly the most uniformly malnourished segment of our population. To this end,
NCOA would alter several of the proposed nutrition regulations-. The changes
are listed below with rationale discussed for the major alterations.
§9C9.3 Definitions

(b) "Minority individuals" are those persons who identify themselves as
American Indian, Spanish language, Negro, or Oriental.

Add to rend : "Minority individuals" are those persons who identify themselves
as American Indian, Spanish language, Negro, or Oriental, or who identify them-
selves as members of racial, religious, or ethnic minority groups.
1909.17 Advisory assistance

Add section (d) The Advisory assistance group shall assist the State Agency
in planning all aspects of developing and implementing the standards for nutri-
tion projects which shall include carrying out the Provisions of planning prior
to the initiation of I 909.33.

We are concerned here about the entire planning process for this program.
What are the planning elements? What is the time factor? Where does the
planning for Title VII end and the planning for the proposed amendments begin?
§ 909.21 Project awards

(d) If the applicant agency is not a public agency, the State agency shall secure
comments on the proposed project from the appropriate major unit(s) of local
general purpose goternment.

Elimination of entire section (d) is recommended.
The procedure recommended by HEW could provide a major stumbling block

for vocal action-oriented groups in the community, such as Community Action
Programs and Black power agencies, and should be eliminated.
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§909.24 Opportunity for hearing
The State plan shall provide that the State agency will provide that any nutri-tion project applicant, whose application for approval is denied, will be afforded

an opportunity for a hearing before the State agency.
.$ id second sentence, reading: It satisfaction is not obtained by state hearing,the nutrition project applicant shall be afforded the opportunity for a regionalHEW/AoA. appeal hearing.
State politics may prove to be an insurmountable obstacle to participation bylocal groups. The appeals process should be extended to the federal level to insure"fair plat" in such cases.

§ 909.31 Standards of Personnel adiniriiitration
(b) Second sentence now reads:: The affirinative action nlantwill Provide forspecific action steps and timetables ti) employment opportunity.Add" to read :,The_ tiffirtinitives act len plan will pror ide-fOr._ speci fie action-stepsand timetablei to assure iitireifinloyinetit-onportiinitY for_Minorities and elderlyat least in proportion to their numbers in the State.

§ 909.33 Project councils
(a) Each project shall have a project council. It shall be the responsibility ofthe council to advise the recipient Of a grant-or contract on all matters relatingto the delivery of nutrition services within the projeceand to approve all policydecisions related _to :
(1) The determination of general menus;
(2) The establishment of suggested fee guidelines ;
(3) The hours of operation of the project; and
(4) The decorating and furnishing of the meal setting.
(c) The State agency shall- develop formal procedures regarding the tenure ofmembers, responSibilities and operations of the project council prescribed in thissection, in keeping with guidelines established by the - Social and RehabilitationService.,
Change (a) and (c) to read :
Governing Council.
(a) Each project shall have a governing council. It shall be the responsibility

of the governing council to decide on all matters relating to the delivery of nutri-
tion services and to approVe alt policy decision§ related to :

1. The determination of general menus;
2. The establishment of suggested fee guidelines,
3. The hours of operation of the project ;
4. The decorating and furnishing of the meal setting;
5. The development of formal procedtires regarding the tenure and responsibili-ties of members; and
6. The development of personnel practices and policies for staff.
(c) The State agency shall develop formal procedures regarding the com-position and operations of the governing council in keeping with guidelines estab-lished by HEW/SRS.
The type of structure set up by HEW, similar to the Parents Council in Head-

start programs, is not satisfactory; we have found that it does not give consum-
ers the kind of participation and control necessary for a project to meet the realneeds of the community. We strongly advocate a governing board structure.
§ 909.34 Selection of congregate meal sites

(b) First sentence now reads : Such congregate meal sites shall be located as
close as possible, preferably within walking distance, to these concentrations ofolder persons.

Add.to read : Such congregate meal sites shall be located as close as possible,
preferably within walking distance, to theseconcentrations of older persons, and,
where appropriate, transportation shall be furnished to such site.
§ 909.49 Purchase of goods and services

Add section (d) Pref.,rence should be given to minority vendors.
We would also like to share our views with regard to two further areas of

concern : project size and treatment of Indians. First, the National Council onthe Aging would raise serious question with project area size as defined in § 909.3
of the guidelines, especially in terms of city population. What is the AdMinistra-
tion's rationale for disallowing project awards for localities with populations of
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less than 250,000? Why should the county structure receive the award, instead of
the city of 200,000 which falls within it? NCOA is of the belief that two giants
should be awarded in this caseone to the county and one to the eity=for maxi-
mum effectiveness operationally and administratively. Surely a city of this size
can meet the minimum standard of 100 meals daily, as outlined by HEW.

Finally, we question the effective: :s of the regulations in dealing with Indian
participation in the program. NCOA. would- recommend, if legally feasible,lhat
monies be earmarked toserve the Indian population and- direct federal grants
made to the reservations. We are asking; in-effeett.that they he treated-more_like
a Trust _Terfitory--deacribed=iii:§ 909.50,fer_the'purpases.of _this,pregrath than a
large city or county definied in-§ 909,3:--It seems unrealistic to expect the Navajo
NatiOn,_for eiainple,AO deal With different state agencieS-having_diSsithilanstute
plaits and-require-fleas on sneh-iteins itS-thatehing-shares:

The- National Council On-Ihe.-Aging Standi=freadfitorisSist Your-COmmittee in
hflpleinentitig -these' reeomthendatiOns and to- provide any further information
you -may request.

Sincerely,

78-300 0-72--pt. 2-8

JACK Ossomy,
Acting Executive Director.



FROM THE NATIONAL RETIRED TEACHERS ASSOCIATION AND THE
AMERICAN ASSOCIATION OF RETIRED PERSONS

STATEMENT OF NRTA-AARP REGARDING THE PROPOSED REGULATIONEI FOR
ADMINISTERINO TIIE NUTRITION" PROGRAM

Our AsSociations, the National Retired TeaChera Assodation and the American
Association of Retired Persons, hive come before-Congress on carious occasions
in the past- seeking the enactment of this legislatieb- establishing-a Nutrition
Program for-the -Elderly. We, therefore, particularly appreciate having this op-
portunity to comment on the proposed regulations for administering thiS program.

(1) NRTA and AARP are pleased to note that the proposed regulations do
not contain any time limitation on Federal support for individual projects. Our
Associations fear that local officials would be unwilling to undertake large-scale
projects if they knew that they-would have to bear the full cost alone after a
few years of Federal support. We favor the concept of a permanent grant pro-
gram for nutritional projects for the elderly.

(2) We note that under these proposed regulations the Social and Rehabili-
tative Service is given authority both to issue guidelines for the operation of
nutrition programs for the elderly and to adminster grants to the states for these
programs. Our Assocations would like to point out our understanding that the
law has already vested this authority specifically in the Administration on
Aging, which is located within the Social and Rehabilitative Service./The law
states that "the Secretary shall administer the program through the Administra-
tion on Aging", and it is our impression that issuing guidelines and admnister-
ing grants constitute major elements in the administration of the program. In
order to bring the proposed regulations into conformity with the intent of the
law, we suggest that the words "Administration on Aging" be substituted in
the regulations wherever the words "Social and Rehabilitative Service" now
appear.

The American Association of Retired Persons and the National Retired Teach-
ers Association hope that the Administration on Aging will soon be restored to
the status originally intended for it by Congress, as a powerful, creative and in-
dependent agency within the Department of Health, Education and Welfare.
Even without this hoped-for change in status, we feel that the Administrationon
Aging is best able to coordinate and administer programs for older persons be-
cause it is the department most directly concerned with and experienced in the
special problems of the elderly.

(3) Our Associations have serious reservations about the concept of "project
areas" outlined in the proposed regulations. We feel that this concept might be
interpreted as an attempt to move gradually by administrative ruling toward
the system of "allied services" which has been proposed by the Administration.

The project area concept would .concentrate funds in seven or eight target
areas within a state. As a result, groups of elderly persons living outside the
designated project areas would not have access to nutritional programs even
where there were capable organizations willing to operate projects in the area
and a sufficient number of eligible persons to justify a project.

NRTA and AARP would prefer a system under which the states could dis
tribute funds directly to institutions, organizations or governmental units willing
to operate local nutrition programs for the elderly. Funds could be dstributed
more widely under this system, wich would be more suitable to the needs of
rural and suburban areas.

Our Associations feel that the states will have difficulty in locating large-scale
project area grantees who are both capable of and interested in conducting city-
wide or county-wide projects, and that this difficulty may cause delays in imple-
menting the nutritional program. We do, however, agree that nutrition projects
should be as cost-efficient as possible without sacrificing any of the basic aims
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of the program and we concur in the establishment of a minimum number of
meals which must be served by each project. We also agree that since large-
scale programs tend to be mom cost-eificient, they should be encouraged wherever
possible.

Our Associations oppose the "project area" concept because we feel that it
interposes an extra and unnecessary layer of administration and bureaucracy
into the program. We feel that the administering_itate agency should be able to
coordinate local programs and to control any overlapping of services which may
occur.

(4) The Anierican Association of Retired Persons and the National Retired
Teachers Association feel that the,Priniarr goal_ of- a nutrition prOgraiLfor, the
elderly is to proVide adequateinutrition'tb those who, for one reasinrot,atiethet,
are not retelling profier- nenaishinent. -We---therefore applatid' the -stimilation
written into the law which-limits _the,Ipercenta-ge_Of Title,VII5funds which may
be spent onthe administration-of each-state-PlaiLIVe-also:figree With=the-Word,
ing of the law _which' allonli the Secretary-tb:inake -exeentions,to this liiiiitation
because_weleel that-this insures fiekibilitY and allowifor the accommOtation of
exceptional circumstances.

However, our Associations feel that the proposed regulations should specify a
procedure whereby a state wouldibe required to include a specific request to the
Commissioner on Aging in its plan when it wiihed permission to exceed the
allowable percentage. As the administrator of the nutrition program, the Com-
missioner on Aging would be in. the best position to deterniine the merits of the
situation and to make his recommendations to the Secretary.

In addition, NRTA and AARP urge that in those states where Title III funds
earmarked for administration are available to the -administering agency, less
than the allowable`10% 'of Title VIII funds should be used for administration.

(5) The Nutrition-Program for the Elderly is intended for those person§ aged
60 and oser (and their spouses) who do not eat adequately because :

they cannot afford to do so
they the skills to select and prepare nourishing and well-balanced meals
they have limited mobility which may impair their capacity to shop and

cook for theMselves, or
they have feelings of rejection and loneliness which obliterate the incentive

necessary to prepare and eat a meal alons..
The law provides that "preference shall be given in awarding grants . . .

to projects serving primarily low income individuals." Our Associations hope,
however, that this will not be interpreted to mean that only the impoverished
elderly should be served by this program and that other elderly persons-should
be excluded. Older persons who are not impoterished may still lack the skills
to select and prepare a nourishing and well-balanced meal. They may have
limited mobility which may impair their capacity to shop and cook, for them-
selves. They may .have feelings of rejection and loneliness which obliterate the
incentive necessary to prepare and eat a meal alone. And many older persons
who do not fall under the definition of impoverished with incomes below the
poverty level income defined by the Bureau of Census must still manage to lire
on very limited and restrictive incomes. The Nutrition Program for the Elderly
should not concentrate its effort on the 30 percent of the elderly who are dis-
advantaged to the point of excluding the 70 percent of older Americans who
face an equally demanding adjustment to the problems of aging.

(6) Under the proposed regulations (Sec. 009.53) "the Secretary, after giving
the State reasonable opportunity to qualify, shall disburse the funds so with-
held directly to any public or private nonprofit institution or organization,
agency or political sub-division of such State submitting an approved plan . . ."

Our Associations feel that the wording of this section should be more specific
in regard to time. Instead of a "reasonable opportunity to qualify" the regula-
tions should establish a deadline by which state plans must be submitted. This
deadline should be no longer than one year and probably could be a great deal
less than that.



FROM THE BREAD AND LAW TASK FORCE

Burlington, Vt., June 9,197g.Hon. CHARLES PERCY,
Senate Select Committee on Nutrition and Human Needs,
1Vcisitington, B.C.

DEAR SENAToR PERCY: The passage of the Title VII amendments to the OlderAmericans Act is greeted with enthusiasm -by -Those who:have been concernedabout the growing problem of malnutrition aniong-the _elderly, and its impacton the health.and happiness of this segment of our community. I,ani writingyou to eipreSs oar concern that the regulation? issued by the Administration onAging of the Department of Health,._Education _and Welfare governing thesemeals services reflect the realities of the special needs of a rural area like Vermont.Our primary concern is that these very important and long-awaitd services canbe effectively delivered to those who would benefit most.As good service will be of no value If the people who need It cannot get toit, it is important to understand the great difficulty with transportation in arural area like Vermont. More than half of Vermont's elderly live in rural areas,where longer distances must be traversed to reach destinations. While this situa-tion is a problem all year long, it is aggravated in the winter by the severity ofweather conditions here. Public transportation in most areas is nonexistent, andinadequate in most areas where it is available. Even in non-rural areas, trans-portation is one of the greatest hardships to senior citizens in Vermont. Anelderly woman testified at a hearing of the Public Service Board last Tuesdayevening (on the petition of the Burlington Rapid Transit Company's attempt todiscontinue bus service) that she sold the home she had lived in for many yearsin Winooski (the town bordering Burlington) when she heard the bus companywas going to end service: she needed to be close to her foot doctor, and there isno such specialist in Winooski. Only one-fifth to one-third of the elderly inthe lower income brackets in Vermont own their own cars; this is a luxuryavailable only to the relatively high-Income seniors in the State. In order toenjoy meals services in group settings, participants in Vermont must have helpwith transportation, if, as the stnt"te declares, priority is to be given to programsserving primarily low income people. We would oppose, therefore, any regula-tiiin which limits the amount or percentage of funds that can be applied by localprojects for transportation, or other related supportive services.
For the reasons described above, we would also oppose any regulation thatwould require local projects to serve a specific minimum number of people, orlimit the number of different projects that can operate in a county. Such a mini-mum project size limitation may preclude the development of projects in someareas of the state, either because sufficient facilities are not available in a par-ticular locale, or too large a geographic area must be covered to bring in ordeliver meals to the necessary number of part'-:pants. To illustrate, in orderto find 100 persons over 65 years old in Essex county, an average of about 100square miles would have to be covered.
My understanding of the Title VII legislation is unclear as to whether it isthe intent of Congress that all participants should be required to pay for theirmeals, or whether some would receive meals free of charge. It is our hope that

Essex county has an average population density of 8.2 persons per square mile. and12.1% of the population of the county is 65 years old or over. Thus, there is an averageof one elderly person per square mile in Essex county. Compare this with the District ofColumbia. which is 69 sq. miles. 6 of the 15 towns in Essex county have less than 100persons, and only 4 towns in the county have more than 800 persons. To give anotherillustration of this problem : The Golden Dining Club operated by the Rockingham SeniorCenter serves meals in a group setting in the second largest town in a county much moredensely populated than Essex county. Still, the bus operated by the project logs over 100miles a day to bring in about 60 participants. It is very likely that any regulation that setsa minimum project size around 100 persons would limit the development of Title VIIprojects to the half-dozen largest towns in the state. and would not reach the people whoare most isolated and have the most need for regular nutritious meals.
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the regulations issued will be flexible enough to permit the Vermont Office on
Aging to develop a policy of providing free meals to the participants with low
incomes. If the federal regulations address themselves to the question of eligi-

k
Unity for free meals, we would oppose the eligibility level to be limited by the
0E0 poverty guidelines. We feel strongly that these guidelines are a. very in-
accurate reflection of peoples' true budgetary needs, and would serve to exclude
many needy persons from benefits that such meals programs provide. Further-
more, if the federal regulations are going to deal specifically with fees paid for
low-income participants, we would strongly suggest that 35 cents per meal be
the maximum low-income people would be required to pay. The current AABD
food budget allows for less than 28 cents per men' per-person. Since the per
capita' income for Vermonters-65 years old and older was $1800 a year in 1970.
and since the Bureau of Labor Statistics has recently estimated that the typical
elderlY couple spends 30% of-their-incoine-On'food, thitemeans-that-the average
older person in Vermont has about-20 cents available per person per meal. A
required fee higher than 35 cents MO thake Partielpation lumbar:41We by those
who would benefit most from Title VII programs. (Of`coinse. programs should
be permitted to change considerably less than the maximum and to provide meals
free of charge in some cases.)

Finally, we would like to caution against the development of excessive require-
ments on administrative accountability from the local projects to the state agency,
and from the state agency to Washington. While we agree that a successful
project must have measurable objectives based on identified needs, we must not
lose sight of the fact that the long-Identified need is that too many older Ameri-
cans are suffering from malnutrition and isolation, and that our primary objective
should be to deliver services in a way that will upgrade the nutritional status
of the elderly and at the same time preserve their dignity. Too often service
programs are accompanied by bureaucratic requirements that crowd out the
original purpose of 'the programsot deliver services to the people. Every hour
spent filing reports is an hour taken away from delivering services. Planning
and evaluation activities should be structured in such a way to be of direct bene-
fit to the local projects in their own self-evaluation, and not to be primarily a
source of data for desks hundreds of miles away.

I am enclosing a report recently distributed by our office throughout the
state to alert the public about the nutritional problems of the elderly in Ver-
mont. We appreciate your aggressive concern about this problem. The passage
of Title VII is a reason to be optimistic that something can be done to make
the lives of our older neighbors more liveable,

Respectfully submitted,

Retained to committee files.

tAVID GOLDNER°.



FRGH THE FOOD RESEARCH AA) ACTION CENTER

JUNE 9, 1972.
To Individuals and Groups Concerned with the New Nutrition Program for

the Elderly.
From Sallie linka. Food Research and Action Center, 401 West 117th St..

New York. New York 10027.
Vickie,_Spiegel, _Crusade_ Against Hunger, National Council of Churches.

475-Riverside Drive, New York, New York 10027.
Re Proposed Regulations for Nutrition Progrim for the Elderly (Title VII,

Older Americans Act) (>n1110008 Due June 20, Administrator, Social and
Rehabilitation Service, HEW, 330 Independence Ave.,. S.W., Washington,
D.C. 20201.

-As you probably know, the President recently signed into law the new Nutrition
Program for the Elderly (r.L. 92-258) providing $100 million in FY 73. and
$150 million in FY 74 for a program that would help combat such prevalent con-
cerns of the Elderly ns malnutrition, loneliness and isolation. The Administration
on Aging of the United States Department of Health, Education and Welfare has
been charged with the *administration of the new program. AOA plans to issue
/Mat regulations for the Nutrition Program on July 1.

On June O. the Administration on Aging published the Proposed regulations
inlhe Federal register, making the regulations available to groups and irdivid-
nals throughout the country for comment and criticism. A copy of the proposed
regulations is attached for your study. We urge thatyou examine the regulationscarefully and that you submit your comments to the Administration on Aging
either as an individal or as a spokesman for your organizationor both.

For your assistance we are'also enclosing :
(1) An analysis of the key issues prescribed in theregulations; and
(2) Our comments and criticisms of the proposed regulations.
PleaSe feel free to use any of this material as the basis for preparing your

comments and recommendations.
If you would like your organization to be listed with ours in the comments we

submit to the Administration-on Aging. please call Sallie Ruhnicn at 212-060-3004,collect.
We have only 15 working days in which to respond to the Proposed Regula-

tions. We urge you to submit your comments as soon as possible. It is important
that the Administration on Aging hear from as many potential program partici-pants and concerned organizations as MOO as possible before June 26. Pressure onthe Administration on Aging extended the original comment period by S days
so perhaps we can hope to influence them to improve the content of the regula-tions as well.

SUGGESTIONS FOR COMMENTS

racrosEa REGULATIONS FOR THE NUTRITION PROGRAM FOR THE ELDERLY

909.3 Definitions
(a) The SRS definition in this section fails to give clear priority on the basis ofneed to those individuals with low income. The omission of a priority for elderlywith low income is even more critical when SRS uses the 1 909.3(a) definition in1 909.19 for the purposes of identifying target groups to be served. Consequently.the project arm to be selected for awards (1909.20) and the selection of analsites (1 909.34) by those project areas are subject only to the very broad definition

contained in this section.
It should be made clearer in this section that first priority in the NutritionProgram shall be given to those areas containing at least 75% of elderly indi-viduals with the greatest need. Greatest need is to be defined as having a low
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income below the current BLS urban low metropolitan budget for a elderly
single or elderly couple. This Income Information is easily available from sources
at the federal, state, and city or county levels, welfare, health, and Model City
agencies.

Therefore, this definition of most needy individuals would determine eligible
project areas and local site locations,but would not be used to determine eligi-
bility of individuals at the local site level.

(c) The 'main objection with this section is that it requires grants to go tocounty- areas or cities thereby requiring super agencies to be developed and
political subdivisions to be given priority. The Immensity of the project area re-
quired by this regulation will allow money to be diffused at the project area level
rather than being directed at specific areas of the greatest need. In addition, local
site program planning and actual consumer participation would case to be Mee-Hee in such a large program.

We submit that the term "project area" slime . le replaced by the term "target
areas". Target areas would be defined as those boat with the largest concentra-
tion of the most needy elderly. The target areas would then vary in sine according
to the density of low income elderly population. The concept cf target area Willassure that both the neediest individuals have lint priority even if they live in a
town smaller than 250,000, and that consumer participation will be Meetly. In
accordance with the act, public and non-profit organizations within that target
area would receive funds to administer one or more sites within the area. .

900.16 Staffing
Under the provisions for atamng at the State level, the regulations should

specify that preference at the State level Mao be given to persons over the age of
00. There is no reason that the policy decisions at the State level for a program
for Seniors cannot be decided by competent and qualified Seniors.
909.17 Advisory Assistance

It is not clear in the regulations who, specifically, will give advisory assiatancc.,
what is the meaning of "advisory assistance" and whether any assistance given
Is binding on the State Agency. The obscurity of this term indicates that the pro-
vision is solely an effort at token senior participation at the State level to.cout-
pensate for the lack of consumer participation at the more important local antiarea levels.

We recommend Governing Boards at the local and area levels with separate
but significant powers [see 900.33(a) +(b)).
909.19 Identification of target groups to be served

(a) This SAS provision totally fails to specifically require that the definition
of target groups i.e. areas be based on need (see 900.3(a) our regulations, for
definition of need.]

The majority of elderly in the nation meet one of the criteria set forth in 1900.1
and the use of this section would allow the State to fund most any group of
elderly citizens.

Moreover, the SRI; regulations by permittingin §900.3(c)the project area
to be all encompassing (full county or full city), will allow the requirement aat
target groups be selected to be misleading. This will mean that a State could
designate a county containing a substantial number of poor minority, as a project
area. But since the target area is the entire county, the program could be estab-
lished for the white majority is the county who may not be poor but will probably
fit one of the broad criteria listed in 909.1. This administrative scheme for identi-
flying target groups will allow the minority group to be the basis upon which the
grant was made but there is no guarantee that the minority group individuals
should be actual participants.

We submit that target areas be designated as those areas in which 75% or more
of the elderly population have an Income lower than the BLS low budget
standard.

(b) This section asks that the State Plan project areas serve primarily those
individuals with greatest need. Nowhere does it specify a definition for "greatest
need". The only readily accessible and moat reliable data to Indicate "greatest
need" is income-related. In addition, the word primarily in reference to individ-
uals with greatest need is vague and could mean a variety of percentages we
submit that It must mean that 75% of the elderly in the target area are low In-
come (BLS standard).
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It the "project area" definition is maintained, the State Plan should require
that each project applicant list those areas within its boundaries which qualify
as target areas (areas with-75% or more elderly living below the BLS low budget
standard). The State will then fund the neediest of those target-areas of each
project area applicant that it approves.

If our definition of "target area" is adopted, then those neediest target areas
will get funds directly from the State without having to go throughan additional
bureaucraticrstructure,_Le. the "project_Tarea". _Within- this target area there
would be one or more sites which could, if feasible,-be coordinated by a non-profit
publieor private organization within that target area. -

90920 Selection of areas for project atvardS-
(a)- The regulations do not sperifranyliercentagerequireinentS for the project

area that -66Vii 1 hid ade -Major_ concentrations" of persafit = low, income The
following- qfiestions- occur:, (1) What is a:-,Major- coneen trationhoiv- many peO-
Ple ?, :how :area income
elderly should there be Within-.ii_lifoject areit-72 ot6:32? TheiSRSIdefinition- of
project area _requires such a =large area that. Most- any_ Counti- dty_ over_ 250,000
in the U.S: would qualify -for -a grant since -most do Contain some (bow many)
major (hour many individuals) areas of concentration of low income individuals

If the SRS project area definition is maintained, the State Plan should require
that project areas receive only enough_money to fund- nutrition sites_in those
highest priority areas of major concentrations of low income elderly. Major
concentration area of low income elderly is to be defined as that area containing
75% or more elderly living below the-BLS standard. This will_prevent a project
area from funding areas withouL"greatest need" in addition to areas -of major
concentration. .

If our target area definition is used [009.10(a)], we-submit that the target
area should have at least 75% of its elderly living at or below the BLS standard.
The site should be located in close proximity to the Majority of low income
participants.

(b) This section clearly fails to provide it priority for minority participants.
We submit that minority groups should be given priority and preference by the
State in the granting of awards in accordance with the legislation (Sec. 70
(a) (4)).

To give preferential treatment, the State -is obligated to make certain that
minority participation is considerably higher than- the percentage of minority
elderly in the State. The regulation should read as follows:

(1) On ,a statewide basis, the program must serve at least twice as many
minority elderly as the percentage of elderly persons in the State.

(2) If the SRS definition-of project area is maintained [009.3(c)], the each
project area '(county or city) must serve at least twice as many minority
elderly sic the percentage of minority elderly that reside in the project area.
909.21 Project Awards

(a) The provision that political subdivisions will receive a major grant to
service an entire county or city will inevitably lead to an impersonal political
program whose adminittration and objectives will be reshaped every four years
not by the participants but by the majors and -county councilmen. We .submit
that political subdivisions be given lowest priority by the States when awarding
grants.

(b) Clearly, if project areas are to be so-massive in scope and size, it will be
almost inipotsible for the State agency to make awards to "projects" operated
by minority individuals that are able to serve such massive areas. Inevitably,
the grantee of such a large project area will be a political subdivision or public
or non -profit organization controlled by majority interests.

Since it is necessary, at this time, to work within the SRS "project area"
definition, we submit that contracts and awards be granted to twice as many
minority operators within the State as the percentage of minority elderly in
the State; onit'local level, awards and contracts should be made so that, at a
minimum, twice as many minority operators in the local site areas receive con-
tracts as the percentage of minority elderly in that area.

The provision, "to the extent feasible", is vague and ineffectual. This allows
the States to exert very minor effort to involve programs or potential local
sites managed by minority individuals. There should be strict provision for



343

active outreach to all minority group organizations-in project major concentra-
tion areas. AOA (SRS) should require documentation of this efforti.e. how many
and what groups were contacted and what assistance was afforded to them.

A strong- outreaCh requirement at both State and project area- levels would
encourage_ groups of minority and elderly individuals-to apply as project areaor site adininistrators.

(c) Again, such a large project area with a grant to one agency eliminates the
idea of consumer participation_ and control (refer to onr_ criticism-and- migges-
tions in (909.3(c) ]).

(d) This provision is at best meaningless and at worst-infringes on the inde-
pendence of-the-grantee. The requirement-that the -State Agency shallsecure
comments on` the propoted project friim-local government effectlielY-Pbts
the private agencies -at the=politicilr Mercy of the -local gOieribient Milts.- The
adverSe_ effects -of this provision agency s_ the- Political
heiratchy of city or county_are_obviodS. We subunit that-this mitire-sectimilbe

(e)=The requirement that each project must serve an average o_ f-at least.100
meals daily throughout the project area could be too restrictive if the Project
is serving a poor rural area and its facilities are inadequate to serve as many as
required.

AOA should provide a timetable for projects indicating at what point their
should have achieved their goal of 100.
009.22 Strengthening of-Existing Programs.

If the funds for the nutrition progiam are to be directed to target areas and
low income elderly, the issue of strengthening existing programs should be
secondary.

If existing programs are in areas of greatest need (target areas) as deter-
mined by data available to the State from census, health, welfare etc., the
supplemental funds received from Title VII should increase the number of low
income elderly participants in proportion to the amount of funds received.
909.24 Opportunity for a hearing

The opportunity for a hearing should be extended to the local project site
applicants as well as to the area nutrition_project applicants. The fair hearing
should be held before an impartial referee of the State. Such referee shall not
have had any involvement it the initial rejection decision.

If satisfaction is not obtained by a state hearing, the nutrition project appli-
cant should be afforded the opportunity for a regional HEW /AOA appeal
hearing.
909.25 Public Information

Public Information should be directed at and emphasized for groups within
target areas of low-income elderly which would be able to provide sites for the
nutrition program. The State should provide in their plan of operation the man-
ner in which they will extend assistance to projects for low income elderly i.e.
providing actual personnel and services to the project to prepare them for
funding.

States having portions of Indian reservations within their boundaries shall
provide additional outreach services and technical assistance to this most seri-
cusly malnourished Of the country's population.

The following information in addition to program publicity must-be available
upon demand at State, county and city levels:

1. State Plan of Operation
2. Grant Application
3. Subcontracts with individual sites
4. Reports to the Secretary.as required in 909.27
5. Competitive bidding proposals as required in 909.45(c).

909.213 State Administrative Costs
We find excessive the 10% of Federal funds allowed to State Administrative

costs. The administrative resources should be a combination of 5% or less of
nutrition funds and Title III administrative funds. Certainly, there should be no
provision for allowing administrative expenditures to exceed 10%this clearly
contradicts the legislation.

(-
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909.31 Standards of Personnel Administration
(b) There is no reason other than for stalling purposes, that an action planincluding a timetable -for equal employment- opportunities must be developed.Equal employment opportunities should be- provided immediately. Mdreover, inkeeping with the legislation, expliCit provisions in the State Plan shall,be made

for preference to minorities for hiring by project area
(c) Although the-Secretary haS no authority with-respect to selection; tenureof office or compensation of any-individual employed, -there must be an'explicit

requirement that all nutrition program hiring be subject to the federal ridnimurnwage.
909.32 f;t 'fling of Projects -

This pr o vision negl ecti; in provide .for,nreterenee_to_be:given staffs directorsfront, minoritygroupe. -3.1inoritk star, director posi-tions should be given preference'. I
The regulations should emphas'ze that preference -to persons CA or over shouldbe given in the hiring for all staff positiansincluding the position of projectdirector.

909.33 Project Councils
If the nutrition program is to be for Seniors. run by Seniors, this section is

unacceptable: It does not provide a method-of choosingcouncil members; it does
not allow for representation by elderly in local site activities; it fails to providethe Council with any powers that Will truly affect _important aspects of the
program. To remedy these deficiencies, the regulation should provide thefollowing

I. There should be one governink board for each project area, and a governing
board nt each local site within the project area.

2. Pirticipants in theloCal sites should be able to choose, through an electoral
process, which of their fellow participants should be members of the area wide
project, and -which of their fellow members within the local site should be mem-
bers of the local governing board.

The local site council should be made up of nine persons: 7 participants, one
outreach worker, and one person competent in the field of service in Which the
nutrition program is provided. -All of thise coufiCil_Members should be elected
after nomination by participants in the progrUm. These elections should be held
within two months of the beginning of site operations, and annually thereafter.

Area council governing boards should -consist of one participant from each
local site and nonparticipant person (S) competent-in the field of service in which
the nutrition prograin is proVided and persons knowledgeable with regard to
the needs of the elderly person. Non-participant members of the Council' should
number no more than I/4 the number of participants on the Council. The Project
Council should be elected annually. During the first year of operation only, the
3/4 non-participant members of the Project Council should be appointed by the
area grant director. Thereafter, all participants in the project area should elect
these members.

3. The local site governing boards should have the following powers:
a. To establish within their local site i low tint fee to be no more than 30%

of raw food costs. (See 000.406)
li. To establish (nen-slit:able program objectives for local site nutrition services

and social activities, and to monitor, on a regular basis, the sites' progress to-
wards these objectives (909.44),

c. To cooperate and assist in efforts to evaluate the effectiveness, feasibility
and cost of the local site program. (909.45)

d. To decide upon the best methods of outreach for its prospective participants
and conduct ongoing public information activities specifically designed to inform
target group individuals in the site area (909.46)

e. To direct the local site director as to the following: the particular dietary
needs arising from health requirements. and ethnic backgrounds of elderly indi-
viduals in the project and to decide on over-all menus; how many meals it would
want site to serve above required 5 meals a weekon the basis of the need the
participants recognized for such service.

f. To determine which method of food preparation shall be used in the local
site, and to enter into agreements with profit-making organizations to imple-
ment these decisions.

g. To hire and fire local site directors.
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4. The Governing Board of the Area Council shall have the following respon-
sibilities :

a. To advise local site councils as to available methods of outreach, food
preparation and service, and social services.

b. To advise on expansion of services, sites, and selection of additional sites
in newly funded target areas.

c. To serve as a 'resource and coordinating body for the local sites scattered
-throughout the target- area:

d: To purchase food and other services in bulk so as to reduce wholesale costs
for each individual site.
participants should =be Members of the area wide project, and which of their
fellow Members within the local -site should4be lnembera of_ the local governing
boa rd.

909.34 Selection of congregate meal Its
_(a) The-State Plan_ does- tiot,proiide;that,project-areas;be:choien-containing

especially needy elderly. It asks only that those areaell tvithin_the,ProjeCtarea
(this could mean one local area or 30 local areas) .having-inajor concentrations
(what is major?) of older persons With-loW incomes should-have a site located
in that area for serving meals.

This could mean that a wealthy county could receive a grant for an agency
within the count even though the county-May have only two`major (2) areas of
concentration.

We suggest that the State Plan ask the project area applicant-to identify target
areas within- its boundaries (major concentration areas), list them -in terms of
decreasing order of needy, indicating the Percentage of low income elderly in each
target area, and give funds to those areas containing 75% ormore elderly below
the BLS standard. The State shallgive funding to as many sites in those target
areas as are needed to feed those 75%ar more elderly in that area.

An area of major concentration-within a project area,-should be defined as an
area containing-75% or more low income elderly (BLS Standard).

(c) We suggest that the provision contained in this section may prevent
appropriate and agreeable settings from participating as local sites in the_pro-
gram. We suggest that a site have six months to comply with specific standards
require at the Federal, Local and State levels. This will enable the elderly them-
selves to take part in the designing and fashioning of their siteas provided in
the regulations as a duty for an area council (see section- 909.33).
909.5 Identification of persons to be served

We submit that the State Office on Aging should aid the local project in the
task of identifying the total numbers of target group individuals in a project
area and the location of such individuals. Target group individuals should be
defined as those with low incomes as defined by the BLS Standard.

The State assistance should be in the form of data already compiled by the
agency and personnel trained to do population surveys.
909.36 Nutrition Requirements

(a) Again, the local board should have the opportunity to make and follow
through on the decision to serve More than the required five meals a week to
participarits. [See 909.33(3)(F)]. They would make the decision on the basis
of their evaluation of the need for such service. The State should provide addi-
tional funds to those needy target area sites within the project area that make
such a decision.

(c) Special menus should also be the prerogative of the local site council
[See 909.33(3) (f) 1. This would eliminate the obvious laxity allowed by the
"where feasible and appropriate" language. Again, the regulations are enabling
the large super agency to be excused for exerting as little effort as possible to
provide participants with guarantees that their needs take priority over the
needs of the super agency administration.
909.37 Home Delivered Meals

The SRS regulations, again, do not qualify the phrase, "where necessary"
thereby allowing States and super agencies to determine whether or not they
want to involve themselves in the additional administration of homebound meals.
The regulation should require that potential and past participants should be
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provided homebound meals to sustain them until they are able to join in or
return to the congregate meal site.
009.40 Charges to Recipients for costs of meals

(b) The establishment of a suggested fee schedule serves no purpose other
than to burden the elderly with undue expeptations -and pressure, leading to
confusion. We propose- that a fiat fee be established low enough so that most
People who earn over the BLS standard will be able to pay. This fee will be
determined by- the governing board -of- the local site-to be-no more than 30% of
raw NA costsit could be lesS. [See 909.33(3) (a )].

All-partieipantsshould_be informed-of the right to a free meal in the event
they cannot pay: -No- Persoii earning less_ their the BLS" should be influenced or
pressured in-afifsiaY to pay for meals or-SerVicia..
Special Indian Proiisions

The-folloWilig_sire-b_ list of suggested ieeaminendations to ensure that elderly
Indians -on -reservations receive-the full benefit of the Nutrition Program to
which they are entitled':

.1. Each state plan shotild include:
a. the total number of eligible elderly in the-State
b. the number of Indian elderly in the State.
2. Each state should -reserve on behalf of Indians a portion of funds that is

at least proportional to their numbers when compared with all the eligible
individuals in the State.

3. The State should_ reserve these funds specifically for Indians-for a period
of at least nine months so that tribes, inter-tribal councils, and reservations are
able to have full opportunity to organize these projects. If after nine months,
the money is not used, it should be returned to the-general state fund.

4. The State should list specific steps it will take to make certain those Indian
groups who would be interested in the project hear about the money and are
helped in applying for funds:

5. The 10% matching fund from local sources shall include funds received by-
Indian tribes by contract with the Bureau of Indian Affairs.

6. States should be able to make grants to the central tribe authority outside
their State boundaries on behalf of the-Indian elderly living within the State
boundary.



FROM THE CRUSADE AGAINST HUNGER

New York, N.Y., June 1972.
REGARDING NATIONAL NUTRITION PROGRAM FOR THE ELDERLY

THE PROPOSED-REGULATIONS: AN OVERVIEW FOR THE USE OF CONCERNED GROUPS

The Notice of Proposed Making_for -the -Nutritiim Program for -the
Elderly was published on June 6; 1972; by the Social and Rehabilitation Service
(SRS) of the Department of Health; Education and Welfare. They do very little
to enhance or interpret the recent legislation which created the program- (Public
Law 92-258, Title VII of the Older Americans Act). In fact, only about 25%
of the language in the propoSed regulations is original ; the buNance was taken
with little embellishment- -from the statute itself.

One must infer that the vagueness of these proposals means that SRS may
plan to be more specific in the guidelineS which it will issue subsequently to
state agencies in helping them to develop a ,state plan of operation for the pro-
gram. These guidelines would not have to be published in the Federal Register
and, therefore, would not be-as readily accessible to the public for comment or
criticism as these regulations are, for example. -

In addition to the vagueness of the language of these proposals, they also show
some glaring omissions. Most notably, there is no mention anywhere of the Ad-
-ministration on Aging, that agency of SRS which the statute specifically desig-
ated to administer the new program. The regulations were issued by SRS and
give states accountability to SRS. This may. indicate that what Congress giYeth,
the Administration (through top HEW and SRS officials) may take away.

The proposed regulations also add something to the Nutrition Program that
was not in the statute: the creation of a new level of program administration.
These project areas;:to exist between the State agency and the program sites
themselves, would' have the major responsibility for the Program's imple-
mentation.

This summary or overview of the proposed regulations was written to help
concerned groups and individuals read through them. At times it was impossible
to avoid some editorial comment. Its main emphasis is on the new material sup-
plied by SRS in the regulations ; these sections are marked .

909.1 This section, in describing the purposes of the program, states four
main reasons why older people are malnourished and need such services.

909.3 Definitions of some of the key terms in the regulations :
(a) "Eligible individuals" are those persons over 60 who cannot afford to eat

adequately or are unable to prepare their own meals because of limited mobilityor lack of motivation;
(b) "Minority individuals"a reasonable attempt at identifying the intent of

the statute which stated that "to the extent feasible, grants will be awarded to
projects operated by and serving the needs of minority, Indian and limited
English-speaking eligible individuals in proportion to their numbers in thestate." (P.L. 92 -25., Sec. 705 (a)4.)

*(e) "Project 'area" is not derived from the statute, which speaks only of a
"project site" to be furnished by the recipient of a grant disbursed by the appro-
priate state agency. (P.L. 92-258, Sec's. 705 and 706.) The setting of criteria for
the size of this project areathat which says it "may not be less in area than
. . . a population of at least 250,000" seems an arbitrary choice, with no basis
in Title VII, or in reality. It disqualifies any smaller city from being a separate
project area. By keeping project areas large, the administration of each project
is kept more remote from its consumers.

(d) "State ;agency" according-to Title VII, is "the sole agency for administer-
ing or supervising the administration of the (state) plan for this program. It
emphasizes that this be a "single State agency."

(347)
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Please note : There is no definition of low-income, although first priority isgiven to those "who cannot afford to eat adequately."
909.4-909.15 Is information about the purpose, development and proceduresrelating to the State Plan for Title VII.
'909.16 The two statements on stalling of the state administrative level arerather vague. There is no spelling out of what their functions should be to whomthey are accountable, and what their responsibilities are towards "project areas"and actual "project sites."
'909.17 "Adtisory assistance" is also so -unspecific as to be virtually meaning-less; it seems to leave fuller description to either the guidelinei or the StatePlan itself: It does call for some involvement by consumers and experts without

stating_the reason, degree of inioliement _or.aceOtititibility. _The only- require.Ment : That it'"be ftitiotional_Prior, to thenpproVal:bY: the:State agency` otawaidsunder thispart." For example,_ Would--theyThaie in=grantinvOtiawirds?
Should:be 'Spelled out =ks, it_ Stands, =it- Sounda-- like .-maximum- feasible tokenism

909.48- Coordinotion-ivitb other agencies,'- both- governmental and private, is amajor goal of AoA- prograths sinee.their -diVn-reiburees are -so limited.
'909.19 VaguenesS again indescribing the identificatien of target groups to be

served. No criteria are established or priorities.set other _than those in 909.1. Itis left to the State Plan to provide "assurances" that thoie with the greatest
need will be served. There is no mention of low-income persons-as a target group,
although they are stressed in the statute.

'909.20 In this section on selection of areas, -no definition is given of "major"
concentrations of eligible participants. Does "major" Mean more than 50%?

The "poverty threshold" referred to is currently $2,348 annual income for a
couple and $1,86t for a single adult. This is based not on the actual cost of living
needs of older adults but on an emergency food budget established by the U.S.
Department of Agriculture (for short term use) Arbitrarily Multiplied by three.

(b) The selection of project areas is to be based in part on the minority group
population of the area "at least in proportion to their numbers of the eligible
individuals in the state."

909.21 (a) Project awards may be in cash or kind from state agencies. Un
fortunately they have not bothered to clarify what "in kind" grants could be. The
vagueness might permit states to reduce the amount of awards by giving more
"in kind."

*(b) The Regulations encourage the States "to the extent feasible" to make
awards to "projects . . . operated by minority individuals," while the legisla-
tion is far more specific: "preference shall be given in awarding primarily low-
income individuals and (states shall) provide assurances that, to the extent
feasible, grants will be awarded to projects operated by and serving the needs
of minority. Indian and limited English-speaking eligible individuals in pro-
portion to their numbers in the State." The Regulations seem to either not be
able to differentiate between "low-income" and "minority" or to forget the
former altogether.

(c) The same problems which applied in discussing the definition of "project
area" 9093 (c) apply here, but compounded. There is no directive in the law
itself calling for a "single recipient" of an award" for the entire project area"
as the Regulations state. The only exception which the Regulations do allow is
in cities over 2.'50.000 population, and then only with the approval of SRS. This
means that in "project areas" only one grantee will be recognized, which then may
award subcontracted to administer individual local nutrition sites within the
project area." The Regulation are not more explicit about whether grants can
only be awarded to a single agency or group or whether a number of groups
may join together to form a project.

"(d) To require that non-public agencies applying for project grants be re-
viriced by "the appropriate major unit (s) of local general purpose government"
adds an additional restriction on the awarding of grants. It also fails to ex-
plain for what purpose or in what form "the State agency hail secure com-
ments"; there is no indication whether this is dope as a courtesy or whether
it has some bearing on how the grants are awarded. A time limit might be set
so that this does not delay implementation.

*(e) It seems almost arbitrary and unnecessary restrictive to require that
at least 100 meals be served daily in a project area. This may not be possible
in some remote rural areas for example, while other project areas in densely
populated urban areas may have the capacity and the need to serve many more
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than 100. Note that the language says "an average of at least 100" which would
seem to allow for some fluctuations above or below that figure. It also is stip-
ulated for project areas, meaning that individual sites within those projects
may serve fewer meals, as long-as cumulatively the sites serve about 100.

909.22 This section seems directed at bolstering or assuring the continued
existence of present nutrition programs around the country which conform to
the standards of Title VII. A full year is allowed for those remaining projects
of the original thirty-two funded for research and demonstration. purposes under
Title IV of the Older Americans Act in 1968 to meet the standards of Title VII.
This holds true for any existing nutrition programs for the elderly.

909.23 SRS requires annual state operating plans.
909.24' Project -applicants thitt -areAurnedzdOwn may appeal for a hearing

back to the-State agency. This iteeds-ainplification Viniless'specifiedni,stich, the
hearing-might- easily not be iriaPartial, with 'appliearitsnppealing 'to' the same
agency that rejected - their- propoSals initially. Unfortunately, there is-a juris-
dictional problem here which preVents, these applicants -from appealing to a
Federal agency.

909.25 Calling for a public information program in such broad terms is mean-
ingless. The State agency must be mandated to advertise this'new program and
its benefits not just "throughout the state" but clearly directing it at target
groups, using other languages where indicated.

909.26 Up to 10% of the State's allotment under Title VII every fiscal year is
to be used for administrative costs of the program. A state may make an excep-
tion to this limit only with the prior approval of the Secretary of HEW.

909.27-909.28 These are internal regulations of SRS relating to the filing of
reports and for fiscal- control and accounting bystate agencies and projects.

909.29 Ongoing statewide evaluations of the nutrition program are mandated,
including quarterly on-site reports of each project. These are to be directed par-
ticularly at gauging."the impact of ,the nutrition program on the target group."

909.30 Methods of administration are left to the State plan to delineate..
909.31 Standards of Personnel adMinistration are to follow-U.S. Civil Service

and other federal and state guidelines.
909.32 (a) In describing regulations for the staffing of projects, :SAS has

notedfrom Title VIIthat "preference must be given to persons aged sixty or
over." But, while it is commendable that the regulations also state that "project
staff must be . .. representative of the minority individuals participating," the
qualifier "to the extent feasible" is too unspecific.. (b) Following Title VII, SRS
calls on each project to-"encourage the voluntary participation" of students and
others.

*909.33 Project councils are not actually mentioned in Title VII and are an
important addition of the Regulations.

(a) Their responsibilities are described as advising on "all matters relating to
the delivery of nutrition services within the project and to approve all policy
decisions related to . . . menus . . . fee guidelines . . hours of operation . . .
decorating and furnishing." There needs to be some clarification of the relation-
ship between this Council and the "recipient of a grant or contract" which it is to
advise. Is this latter a staff person? a public official ? a board of directors? an
agency executive? (See 909.21)

(b) The exact membership' of the Council is left vague. "More than one-half
. shall be actual consumers of the nutrition services." These are to be "repre-
sentative of each major congregate meal site," but this is undefined. If a project
area has, for example, twenty sites, each serving between 10 and 50, which are

Whythe "major" ones? Wy shouldn't all the sites be represented? How many repre-
sentatives from each site? What should the total size be? And how many "other
members of the Council" (including, according to these proposed regulations,
"persons competent in the field of service in which the nutrition program is being
provided" and those familiar with "the needi-of elderly persons") should there
be?

(c) Each state agency is given the task of developing the "formal procedures"
regarding these Councils; this will mean that there will be no national unformity.

909.34 (a) The selection of congregate meal sites is to be based on the "major
concentrations of older persons" of low-income in these areas. The adjective
"major" is used again without definitionwhat proportion of a population does
it refer to? This was the same problem in 909.20. The income standard used (De-
partment of Commerce, Bureau of the Census$1,861 annually at present for a
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single older adult) is the same as that in 909.20. This is an extremely low poverty
threshold.

(b) Sites should be located within walking distance of most of the people in the
target area. This must refer only to the more urbanized communities. No men-
tion is made of finding sites in rural areas; nor is transportation more than
briefly referred to in 909.38. Sites may be "schools, churches, senior centers and
other appropriate facilities."

(c) This assures that the atmosphere of sites is -"pleasant" and that they are
"conducive to expanding the project and for providing necessary and related
social services."

wan It is mandated that each project must odentify: "total numbers of
target, group eligible individuals . .=general -locations of concentrations,.. .
and the nutrition and related social service needs of such individuals." But there
is no provision for this type-of staffing in-909.32; nor is there any clear-reason
why this type of research intist be,_doite by the-project itself_ As now written,
these activitiesalthought important=would have .to be financed out of-nutri-
tion funds while they probably should be paid for out of the administrative
funds at the state level. State agencies probably=have done most of this research
already.

909.36 (a) The nutrition requirements are that each site must serve "at
least one hot meal per day, five or more days a week . . ." This language differs
slightly from the statute which gave the same= responsibility to each project.

(b) Each meal is to "contain at least one-third of the current daily recom-
mended dietary allowance as established by the Food and Nutrition Board of
the National Academy of'ScienceNational Research Council.

909.37 The proposed regulations for home delivered meals are no more specific
than Title VII itself. They state that projects.will deliver melils "where neces-
sary to meet the needs of target group eligible individuals who bre homebound.':
Does this mean those project participants-who are-taken ill? Or.does it mean
some participants may be those permanently confined to their homes by dis-
ability or feebleness? Can a project refuse to provide this service, and. if so, can
an otherwise "eligible" individual appeal this decision? Some more specific guide-
lines would be Important here.

909.38. This-section delineates which supporting social services are to he pro-
vided by the project "to the-extent that such services are needed and are not
already available and accessible to the individuals participating." The first two
items listed, outreach and transportation, are listed from social services in Title
VII. Both are vital to enable participation in the program, but should they be
funded out of the same limited pot as such social services as information and
referral, health and welfare counselling, nutrition education and recreation
activities?

(b) The Regulations maintain that not more than 20% of the State's allot-
ment should be used for social services. This means that, since only up to 10%
may be used for administration, that the remaining 70% must pay for the nutri-
tion and other components.

(c) SRS guidelines govern all social services.
909.39 The use of existing resources Is encouraged.
909.40 Tim statute has very little to say about charges to recipients for

costs of meals, only that these should be "low-cost." SRS has proposed, therefore,
that a participant be offered a range of "suggested contributions." established
by the projects, from which to "determine for himself what he is able to con-
tribute toward the cost of a meal." Participants' would be given the option to
pay nothing, a small portion, or the entire cost of the meal, depending on ability
to pay and inclination to do so. The suggested schedules would serve only as a
guide for the optional fee, not as a means test. Research on the Title IV research
and demonstration nutrition projects showed that the small amount of money
taken in as contributions added little to their capital. Its main purpose was to
allow participants to keep their dignity and to feel like they were helping. If
the contributions were to be set at one level and the participants were told they
could pay all, part or none of it, everything would seem to be much simpler for
both the consumers and the administrators. If presented with a "suggested"
scale, participants might feel somewhat confusedor even intimidated.

The Regulations also propose that the participants' contributions be kept con-
fidential and that food stamps might be accepted for home-delivered meals. The
Food Stamp Act, as it stands, does not permit Food Stamps to pay for hot meals
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other than those which are home-deliveredor to be used by anyone also re-
ceiving Donated Foods (surplus commodities).

909.41 The Regulations propose that the projects, where feasible, serve as
certification, information and distribution centers for food stamps and com-
modities.

909.42 This protects the rights of confidentiality of those involved with the
program.

909.43 - 009.49 These sections, which cover such topics as the training of per-
sonnel, project record keeping and purchase of goods and services, are reitera-
tions of the mandates of Title VII.

009A0-909.62 These are also taken more or less verbatim from the statute.
They discuss such things as allotment formula, program costs to both the state
mid federal governments, availability_of surplus commodities and treatment of
income.

The formula for each state's allotment is based on the number of people in it
over 60 with ii floor of no less than .005% of the total appropriation.

76-300 0-72pt. 2-9
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FROM THE SOCIAL AND REHABILITATION SERVICE

(45 CFR PART 909)

NUTRITION PROGRAM FOR THE ELDERLY

winos or PROPOSED RUIRMAZINO

Notice is hereby given that the regulations set forth in tentative form below are
proposed by the Administrator, Social and Rehabilitation Service, with the ap
proval of the Secretary of Health, Education, and Welfare. The proposed regula-
tions relate to the implementation of Public Law 92-258, approved March 22,
1972, which authorizes a new title VII of the Older Americans Act. The new title
provides for grants to States for nutrition projects to assist in meeting the nutri-
tional and social needs of persons aged 00 or over. The regulations set forth the
organizational and administrative requirements for State agencies administering
the program, and the standards which the nutrition projects must meet.

Prior to the adoption of the proposed regulations, consideration will be given
to any comments, suggestions, or objections thereto which are submitted in writ-
ing to the Administrator, Social and Rehabilitation Service, Department of
Health, Education, and Welfare, 330 Independence Avenue SW., Washington, DC
20201, within a period of 15 days from the date of publication of this notice in the
FEDERAL Runarza. It is the policy ofthe Department that 30 days' notice will be
given for proposed rule making in the formulation of rules and regulations gov-
erning Department grant programs. Compliance with such procedures, however,
would involve delay in implementing the prqvisions of Public Law 92-258, which
authorize appropriations for the period beginning July 1, 1972. Accordingly, we
had that under the circumstances it is impracticable to allow the usual period of
notice. Comments received will be available for public inspection in Room 5121
of the Department's offices at 301 C Street SW., Washington DC, on Monday
through Friday of each week from 8:30 a.m. to 5 p.m. (area code 202-963-7301).

Dated: May 20,1972.
Jour( D. TWINABIE,

Administrator, Social and Rehabilitation Service.
Approved : June 1, 1972.

ELLIOT L. RICHARDSON,
Secretary.

A new Part 909 is added to Chapter IX of Title 45 of the Code of Federal Regu-
lations to read as follows:

PROPOSED RULE MAKING

PART 900 NUTRITION PROGRAM TOR THE ELDERLY

SUBPART A--GENERAL
Sec.
909.1 Purposes of the program.
909.2 Applicability.
909.3 Definitions.

909.4 Purpose.
909.5 Plan development.
909.6 Plan submission and approval.
909.7 Plan amendments.
909.8 Plan review.
909.9 Plan disapproval.
909.10 Withholding of funds.
909.11 Appeal procedures.
909.12 Review of plan by Governor.

SUBPART 15THE STATE PLAN

(352)



353

See. /1171PANT C --STATIC AMC!
909.18 State agency.
909.14 Authority of the State agency.
900.15 Organization of the State agency.

111/1PAIT D--IITATE ADMINISTILATIOX
909.16 Staffing.
900.17 Advisory assistance.
900.18 Coordination with other agencies.
909.19 Identification of target groups to be served.
909.20 Selection of areas for project awards.
900.21 Project awards.
900.22 Strengthening of existing programs.
909.23 Annual operating plan.
900.24 Opportunity for hearing.
900.25 Public information.
909.26 State administration costs.
90027 Reports.
909.28 Fiscal control and accounting.
90929 Program evaluation.
90930 Methods of administration.
909.31 Standards of personnel administration.

$U)PART n- ITANDAID$ TOE SIIIIIITION NOM=

909.32 Staffing of projects.
909.83 Project councils.
909.34 Selection of congregate meal sites.
909.85 Identification of persons to be served.
900.36 Nutrition requirements.
909.37 Home delivered meals.
900.38 Supporting social services.
909.39 Use of existing resources.
909.40 Charges to recipients for costs of meals.
909.41 Food stamps and donated foods.
909.42 Confidentiality.
909.43 Training of personnel
909.44 Project objectives.
909.45 Evaluation.
900.46 Local public information.
909.47 Project record keeping and reports.
909.48 State and local standards.
909.49 Purchase of goods and services.

SUIPANT r-azzormiarr or MINOS

909.50 Allotment formula.
909.51 Reallotment
909.52 Withholding of funds.
909.58 Disbursement of withheld allotment.
900.54 Payments.
909.55 Obligation of allotment.
909.56 Audit

8171,1111T 0-7110011AM COSTS
909.57 Cost sharing.
909.58 Maintenance of effort
909.59 Allowable costs.

SUIPAIT 31-AVAILAIIILITT or SURPLUS COMMODITIES

909.60 Department of Agriculture donated foals.
909.61 State agency purchase of commodities.

NUSPART I--+INEATMENT or INCOME

909.62 Relationship to other laws.
Aurnoluvr : The provisions of this Part 900 issued under secs. 101 et seq.. 79

Stat. 218-226, 81 Stat. 106-108, 82 Stat. 1101, 83 Stat. 108-115, 86 Stat. 88-95; 42
U.S.C. 3001 et. seq.

f-
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SMUT A--GENUAL
1 909.1 Purposes of the program.

(a) Many elderly persons do not eat adequately because:
(1) They cannot afford to do so;
(2) They lack the knowledge and/or skills to select and prepare nourishingand well-balanced meals:
(3) They have limited mobility which may impair their capacity to shop andcook for themselves; and
(4) They have feelings of rejection and loneliness which obliterate the incen-

tive necessary to preare and eat a meal alone.
These and other physiological. psychological. social, and economic changes that
can occur with aging result in a pattern of living which may cause malnutritionand further physical and mental deterioration.

(h) The purpose of this program is to provide older Atattiegns, particularly
those with low incomes, with low cot, nutritionally sound meals served in stra-tegically located centers such as schools, churches, community centers, senior
citizen centers, and other public or private facilities where they can obtain other
social and rehabilitative services. Besides promoting-better health among the
older segment of the population through improved nutrition. such a program is
aimed at reducing the isolation of old age, offering older Americans an oppotunity to live their remaining years in dlinlify-
1 909.2 Applicability.

This part applies to the program under title VII of the Older Americans Act.
1909.3 Definitions.

For the purposes of this part. in addition to the definitions in 1 901.2. the following definitions apply:
(a) "Eligible individuals" are those persons who are aged 90 or over and who:(1) Cannot afford to eat adequately:
(2) Lark the skills and/or knowledge to select and prepare nourishing andwefi-balaneed meals:
(3) Have limited mobility which may impair their capacity to shop and cookfor themselves: or
(4) Have feelings of rejection and loneliness which obliterate the incentivenecessary to prepare and eat a meal alone.

The spouses of such individuals are also considered eligible individuals.(b) "Minority individuals" are those persons who identify themselves as
American Who. Spanish language. Negro or Oriental.

(el "Project area" means the gelgraphic area for which a single project award
may be made. This project area may not be less in urea than a single county, a
single city with it population of at least 250,000, or u single Indian reservation.

(d) "State agency" means the agency designated by the Governor and ap-
proved pursuant to f 900.13 to administer the nutrition program under this part.

SMART arfir. WrATE PLAN
f 909.4 Purpose.

The beak conditions for receiving Federal funds under title VII of the Older
Americans Act is the submission by the State agency of a State plan. or an
amendment to the existing State plan under title III of the Act, meeting the
requirementc of title VII and of this part, in the form and containing the in-
formation prescribed by the Social and Rehabilitation Service. The State planis a commitment by the State to carry out the nutrition program in keeping with
the provisions of title VII of the Act and an regulations, policies and procedures
established by the Secretary. As used in this part. State plan refers either to an
amendment to the existing State plan under title III of the Act. or to a separateState plan for this program.
I 909.5 Plan development.

The State plan will be developed by the State agency designated under 1909.13.If this State agency is also the agency designated pursuant to section 303 of the
Older Americans Act. this State plan will be in the form of an amendment to
the State plan provided in section 3*) of the Act: and will fulfill only the require-
ments of this part which are not already fulfilled in compliance with Isort 903of this chapter.



g900.5 Plan submission and approval.
The State plan and all amendments thereto shall be submitted to the Secretary

by a duly authorised officer of the State agency through the Regional Commis-
sioner of the Social and Rehabilitation Service. The Regional Commissioner re-
views the plan or amendments and approves them within his delegated authority.
or forwards the plan or amendments, together with his comments and recom-
mendstions, to the Administrator. Social and Rehabilitation Service, hereinafter
referred to as the Admintstrator, for action. Any State plan or amendments
meeting the requirements of title VII of the Act and of this part shall be approved.
1900.7 Plan amendments.

The State agency's administration of the program shall be in conformity with
the State plan as approved. Whenever there-is toy material-change in thecon-
tent or admInistmtion of the State- plan as approved, or when there has been
a change in pertinent State law or in operations of the State agency affecting
the plan, the State plan shall be appropriately amended.
1 909.8 Plan review.

The approved State plan and all amendments shall be subject to review as the
Se etary may prescribe.
1 V00.9 Plan disapproval.

No State plan or any modification thereof submitted under title VII of the
Act shall be finally disapproved without first affording the State reasonable no-
tice and opportunity for a hearing.

909.10 Withholding of funds.
Whenever the Secretary, after reasonable notice and opportunity for hearing

to the State agency administering or supervising the administration of a State
plan approved under title VII of the Act finds that:

(a) The State plan no longer complies with the provisions of title VII of the
Act; or

(b) In the administration of the plan. there is a failure to comply sub-
stantially with any such provision or with an) requirements set forth in the
application of a recipient of a grant or contract approved pursuant to such plan,
the Secretary shalt notify such State agency that further payments will not be
made to the State under the provisions of title VII this Act (or in his dis-
cretion, that further payments to the State will be limited to programs or projects,
under the State plan, or portions thereof, not affected by the failure, or that the
State agency shall not make further payments under this part to specified local
agencies affected by the failure) until he icsatisfied that there is no longer any
such failure to comply. Until he is so satisfied, the Secretary shall make no
further payments to the State under title VII of the Act, or shall limit payments
to recipients of grants or contracts under, or parts of, the State plan not affected
by the failure or payments to the State agency under this part shall be limited
to recipients of grants or contracts not affected by the failure as the case may be.
1 909.11 Appeal procedures.

If any State is dissatisfied with the Secretary's final action with respect to the
approval of its State plan submitted under this part, or with respect to termina-
tion of payments in whole or in part under 1 909.10, such State may. within 00
days after notice of such action, file with the U.S. court of appeals for the cir-
cuit in which such State is located a petition for review of that action. A copy
of the petition shall be forthwith transmitted by the clerk of the court to the
Secretary. The Secretary thereupon shall file in the court the record of the
proceedings on which he based his action, as provided in section 2112 of title 29.
United States Code. The findings of fact by the Secretary, if supported by sub-
stantial evidence, shall be conclusive; but the court, for good cause shown, may
remand the case to the Secretary to take further evidence, and the Secretary may
thereupon make new or modified findings of fact and may modify his previous
action, and shall certify to the court the record of the further proceedings. Such
new or modified findings of fact shall likewise be conclusive if supported by
substantial evidence. The court shall have jurisdiction to affirm the action of the
Secretary or to set it aside. in whole or in part. The judgment of the court shall
be subject to review by the Supreme Court of the United States upon certiorari
or certification as provided In section 1254 of title 28, United States Code.
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§ 909.12 Review of plan by Governor.
The State plan shall provide that the office of the Governor will be given anopportunity to review the State plan, plan amendments and related material,

in accordance with the requirements of § 204.1 of this title.

SUBPART C-STATE AGENCY
§ 909.13 State agency.

(a) The State plan shall identify the single State agency that has been estab-lished or designated as the sole agency for administering or supervising theadministration of the State plan-under title VII -of the Act. and c.,ordinatingoperations under this plan with other agencies providing services to the elderly.(b) This State agency- iffiall--be the .agency designated.-pursuant -to section303(a) (1) of the Act, unless_the GoVernor of such State shall, with the_apProvalof the Secretary, designate another agency:Such "other agency -will be approvedby the Secretary only if the Governor shows that such agency is more capable
than the State agency designated under section 303(a) (1) of the Art to:

(1) Administer the Nutrition Program for the Elderly. including necessary
supporting social services. for the purposes described in this part; and(2) Coordinate this nutrition program with other programs for the aging inthe State.

(c) If another agency is so designated and approved by the Secretary, the Stateplan mast assure that the planning and implementation of the Program will
be conducted in close coordination with the title III program under this Act.

909.14 Authority of the State agency.
The State plan shall contain a certification by the State attorney general that

the State agency has the authority to submit the State plan; is the sole State
agency responsible for administering or supervising the administration of the
State plan ; and that nothing in the State plan is inconsistent with State law.
§ 909.15 Organization of the State agency.

The State plan shall provide that there will be a single organizational unit
within the State agency with delegated authority for the administration of the
State plan under title VII of the Act. If the State agency is an independent single
purpose agency, such agency in its entirety, may constitute the single unit. If
the State agency designated to administer the program under title VII of the
Act is the same agency designated to administer title III of the Act and this
agency is a multipurpose agency, the single organizational unit designated pur-
suant to this put shall be the same unit designated pursuant to 1r 903.12 of thischapter.

§ 909.16 Staffing.
(a) The State plan must assure that there will be adequate numbers of qual-

ified staff, including persons knowledgeable in nutrition services and social serv-
ices essential for the nutrition program, within the single organizational unit
designated under § 909.15.

(b) Such staff must be adequate to provide effective implementation of the
program at the State level, and to provide technical assistance to local projects,
in such program areas as planning, operations and evaluation.
§ 909.17 Advisory assistance

(a) The State plan shall provide that the State agency shall obtain advisory
assistance from consumers of service. including members of minority groups,
under this part and persons knowledgeable in the provision of nutrition services.

(b) The State plan shall set forth the method by which such advisory assist-ance shall be obtained.
(c) The advisory assistance for this program must be functional prior to the

approval by the State agency of awards under this part.
§ 909.18 Coordination with other agencies.

The State plan shall provide that in the development and implementation of
this program, the State agency shall consult with and utilize the resources of
appropriate public and private agencies, to the extent possible. Such agencies
shall include health and mental health, welfare, rehabilitation, education, eco-
nomic opportunity, and food and agricultural agencies. These relationships shall
include joint planning, the sharing of information, and the negotiation of work-

SUBPART D-STATE ADMINISTRATION



ing agreements necessary to carry out the purposes of this part, and specifically
the purposes of 1 909.39. The purpose of this activity shall be to assure the devel-
opment and delivery of comprehensive and coordinated services in connection
with the services provided under this part.
§ 909.19 Identification of target groups to be served.

(a) The State plan shall provide that the State agency will identify target
groupg of eligible individuals in the State having greatest need for nutrition serv-
ices. The criteria to be used by the State in selecting such target groups shall in-
clude those factors set forth in § 909.1.

(b) The State plan shall contain assurances that the projects approved under
this part will be designed to serve primarily those target group individuals
determined to be In greatest need of such services.
1909.20 Selection of areas for Project awards.

la) The State plan shall provide that each area selected to receive an award
will include major concentrations of older persons Whose income is below the
current Department of Commerce, Bureau of the Census poverty threshold.

(b) In selecting areas for project awards, the State agency should consider
the number of minority group eligible individuals in such areas, in order to as-
sure that of the total number of elderly served each fiscal year, minority in-
dividuals will be served, at least in proportion to thi:ir numbers of the eligible
individuals in the State.
*909.21 Project awards.

The State plan shall provide that :
(a) In implementing this program, the State agency may make awards in cash

or in kind in the form of grants to. or contracts with, any public or private non-
profit institution or organization, agency, or political subdivision of a State which
submits an application In keeping with guidelines established by the Social and
Rehabilitation Service and the State agency and which meets the other condi-
tions of this part

(b) The State agency will, to the extent feasible, make awards to projects,
or provide for subcontracts within such awards, to be operated by minority in-
dividuals, at least in proportion to their numbers of eligible individuals in the
State.

(c) For each project area selected by the State agency to receive funds under
this part, there shall be a single recipient of such award for the entire project
area. Any area selected may not be less in area than a single county, a single
city with a population of at least 250,000 or a single Indian reservation. There
may be more than a single award (and more than a single recipient of an award)
in cities with a population in excess of 250.000 only when such exception is ap-
proved by the Social and Rehabilitation Service. Within.any project, subcon-
tracts may be awarded to administer individual local nutrition sites within the
project area. Any recipient of a project award must have the capacity to assure
effective implementation of the program throughout the project area.

(d) If the applicant agency is not a public agency, the State agency shall se-
cure comments on the proposed project from the appropriate major unit(s) of
local general purpose government.

(e) Each project must serve an average of at least 100 meals daily through-
out the project area.
1900.22 Strengthening of existing programs.

In implementing this program in project areas selected by the State agency,
the State agency should, to the maximum extent feasible, strengthen existing
nutrition service programs. However, such projects must fully comply with all
standards prescribed in'this part and in guidelines issued by the Social and Re-
habilitation Service and the State agency. With respect to the demonstration
nutrition projects funded under title II of the Act, such projects shall have
until June 30, 1973, to conform to any standards, in addition to those prescribed
in the Act, in order to receive continued funding under this part.
1009.23 Annualoperating plan.

The State plan shall provide that the State agency will submit, by May 1 of
each year, an annual operating plan which will describe how the program will
be implemented throughout the State. Such plan will be developed and submitted
in accordance with guidelines Issued by the Social and Rehabilitation Service.
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§ 909.24 Opportunity for hearing.
The State plan shall provide that the State agency will provide that any nutri-v tion project applicant, whose application for approval is denied, will be afforded

an opportunity for a hearing before the State agency.
909.25 Public information.
The State plan must provide for a continuing program of public information

specifically designed to assure that information about the nutrition program,its objectives and its results, is effectively and appropriately promulgated
throughout the State in a manner designed to reach potential applicant agenciesfor nutrition projects.
§ 909.20 State administration costs.

The State plan shall provide that not more than 10,percent of the allotment
made available to each State for any fiscal year under title VII shall be avail-
able: to provide for the propei and efficient administration of the State plan
at the least possible administrative cost. Any such use of funds must be justified
on an annual basis. Only with 'the prior approval of the Secretrry may a largeramount be used for State plan administration.

909.27 Reports.
The State plan shall provide that the State agency will make such reports to

the Secretary in such. form and containing such information as may reasonablybe necessary to enable him to perform his functions under the Act, and will
keep such records and afford such access thereto as the Secretary may find neces-
sary to assure the correctness and verification of such reports.
§ 909.28 Fiscal control and accounting.

The State plan shall provide that the State agency will develop accounting sys-
tems and procedures as are adequate to control and support all fiscal activitiesender title III, in accordance with guidelines issued by the_Social and Rehabilita-
tion Service. The State agency and all recipients of nutrition project awards
shall maintain such accounts and documents as will serve to permit an accurate
and expeditions determination to be made at any time of the status of Federal
grants, including the disposition of all moneys received and the nature and
amount of all charges claimed to be against the allotments to the States.
§ 909.29 Program evaluation.

The State plan shall provide that the State agency will conduct an ongoing
evaluation of the nutrition program on a statewideas well as individual project
basis. The evaluation system developed and carried out by the State must be de-signed so as to measure the impact of the nutrition program on the target
group of eligible individuals determined by the State agency. As a part of its
evaluation, the State shall conduct onsite evaluations of each nutrition projectwithin the State at least quarterly.

909.30 Methods of administration.
The State plan shall provide that the State agency will provide for such meth-

ods of administration as are necessary for the proper and efficient operation ofthe plan.
1909.31 Standards of personnel administration.

(a) The State plan shall provide that methods of personnel administration willbe established and maintained in the State agency administering the Stateplan in conformity with the standards for a Merit System of Personnel Admin-
istration, Part 70 of this title and any standards prescribed by the U.S. Civil
Service Commission pursuant to section 208 of the Intergovernmental PersonnelAct of 1970 modifying or superseding such standards. Under this requirement,
laws, rules, regulations, and policy statements effectuating such methods of per-
sonnel administration are a part of the State plan. Citations of applicable State
laws, rules, regulations, and policies which provide assurance of conformity tothe standards in Part 70 of this title or to modifying or superseding standards
issued by the Commission must be submitted with the State plan. Copies of thematerials cited must be furnished on request.

(b) The State plan shall provide that the State agency will develop and im-
plement an affirmative action plan for equal employment opportunity in all as-



pects of personnel administration as specified in § 70.4 of this title. The affirmative
action plan will provide for specific action steps and timetables to assure equal
employment opportunity. This plan shall be made available for review upon
request.

( c) The Secretary shall exercise no authority with respect to the selection,
tenure of office or compensation of any individual employed in accordance with
such methods.

SUBPART E-STANDARDS FOR. NUTRITION PROJECTS

§ 909.32 Staffing of projects.
The State plan shall provide that:
(a) Each recipient of a grant or contract will provide for adequate numbers

of qualified staff to assure satisfactory conduct of the following functions:
(1) Projectleadership;
(2) Program planning;
(3) Provision of nutrition services;
(4) Outreach, transportation, information and referral, health and welfare

counseling, nutrition education and recreation to the project;
(5) Volunteer activities; and
(6) Financial management and data collection and analysis.

The project director must be a qualified individual working full-time on the
nutrition project. Preference must be given to persons aged 60 or over in the
hiring for all staff positions. Project staff must be, to the extent feasible, repre-
sentative of the minority individuals participating in the project.

(b) Each recipient of a grant or contract will encourage the voluntary par-
ticipation of other groups in the conduct of the project, such as college and high
school students.
§ 909.33 Project councils.

The State plan shall provide that:
(a) Each project shall have a project council. It shall be the responsibility

of the council to advise the recipient of a grant or contract on all matters relating
to the delivery of nutrition services within the project and to approve all policy
decisions related to:

(1) The determination of general menus;
(2) The establishment of suggested fee guidelines;
(3) The hours of operation of the project; and
(4) The decorating and furnishing of the meal setting.
(b) More than one-half of the membership of this council shall be actual con-

sumers of the nutrition services of the project. Consumer members shall be rep-
resentative of each major congregate meal site and be elected by participants in
such sites. Other members of the council shall include persons competent in the
field of service in which the nutrition program is being provided and persons who
are knowledgeable with regard to the needs of elderly persons.

(c) The State agency shall develop formal procedures, regarding the tenure
of members, responsibilities and operations of the project council prescribed in
this section, in keeping with guidelines established by the Social and Rehabili-
tation Service. .

; 909.34 Selection of congregate meal sites.
(a) The State plan shall provide that within project areas selected to receive

awards, congregate meal sites will be located in areas having major concentra-
tions of older persons whose income falls below the current Department of Com-
merce, Bureau of the Census poverty threshold.

(b) Such congregate meal sites shall be located as close as possible, preferably
within walking distance, to these concentrations of older persons. Such sites may
include schools, churches, senior centers and other appropriate facilities.

(c) The congregate meal sites selected must assure an atmosphere appropriate
for pleasant dining, and a setting conducive to expanding the project and for pro-
viding necessary and related social services to recipients of nutrition services.
§ 909.35 Identification of persons to be served.

The State plan shall provide that each project shall undertake those activities
necessary to identify :

1



360

(a) The total numbers of target group eligible individuals in the project area ;(b) The general locations of concentrations of such individuals; and(c) The nutrition and related social service needs of such individuals.
§ 909.36 Nutrition requirements.

The State plan shall provide that :
(a) Each congregate meal site established by the project must provide at leastone hot meal per day, 5 or more days a week, and any additional hot or coldmeals which the project may elect to provide. A hot meal for purposes of thisprogram is one in which the principal food item of the Weal is hot at the time ofserving.
(b) Each meal served must contain at least one-third of the current daily,rec-

ommended.dietary allowances as established by the Food and 'Nutrition Board ofthe National Academy -of Science- National Researehtothicil.
(c) Special- menus, where feasible and appropriate, shall be proVided at eachcongregate meal site for meeting the particular dietary needs arising frontthe health requirements, religious requirements, or ethnic backgrounds ofparticipants.

§ 909.37 Home delivered meals.
The State plan shall provide that recipients of grants of contracts will providehome delivered meals where necessary to meet the needs of target group eligibleindividuals who are homebound. Home delivered meals must meet standards setforth in § 909.36.

§ 909.38 Supporting social services.
The State plan shall provide that :
(a) Each recipient of a grant or contract must provide for the provision ofthe following supporting social services, to the extent that such services areneeded and are not already available and accessible to the individuals participat-ing in the nutrition project :
(1) Comprehensive and ongoing outreach activities from each major congre-gate meal site to assure that the maximum number of the hard-to-reach target

group eligible individuals participate in the nutrition project ;
(2) Transportation and personal escort services to and from the congregatemeal sites;
(3) Information and'referral services;
(4) Health and welfare counseling services ;
(5) Nutrition education; and
(6) Recreation activities incidental to the project
(b) Not more than 20 per centum of a State's allotment for a given fiscal year,

excluding that necessary for administering the State plan, shall be used for the
provision of the social services prescribed in this section.

(c) All such social services shall be in .keeping with program standards and
guidelines issued by the Social and Rehabilitation Service.
*909.39 Use of existing resources.

In order to assure the development and provision of needed social services, in-
cluding those set forth in 6 909.38. the State plan shall provide that each project
will undertake those activities necessary to assure maximum utilization of all
other public and private resources and services in the conduct of this program.
Such activities shall include joint planning, the sharing of information, and the
negotiation of agreements for joint funding and operation of the program.
§ 909.40 Charges to recipients for costs of meals.

The State plan shall provide that :
(a) Recipients of grants or contracts under this plan will provide opportunity

for the participants in nutrition projects to pay all or part of the cost of the meals
served under this program.

(b) Recipients of grants or contracts will establish schedules of suggested con-
tributions by participants toward the cost of the meal. Such schedules must
take into consideration the income ranges of eligible individuals. However,
each individual participant shall determine for himself what he is able to con-
tribute toward the cost of a meal. Each participant shall be informed of his re-
sponsibility to decide for himself what he should pay, including the right to ob-

i
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tain meals free of charge if the participant decides he is unable to pay for such
meals. No individual shall be denied participation in the nutrition program be-
cause of the inability to pay all or part of the cost of the meals served.

(c) Suggested contribution schedules shall in no case be used as means tests to
determine the eligibility of individuals to participate in the nutrition project.

(d) Methods of receiving contributions from individuals shall be handled in
such a manner so as not tedifferentiate among individuals' contributions publicly.

(e) Recipients of grants or contracts under this part will accept food stamps
from participants as contributions for meals delivered to individuals' homes.
§ 909.41 Food stamps and donated foods.

The State plan shall provide that recipients of grantsor contracts under this
part will, to-the maximum extent feaSible, provide for the certification for, ,and
the distribution of, food stamps -and- U.S. Department* of Agriculture -donated
foods and information relative to food = stamps -and- donated foods to persons
eligible for such-programs at all major congregate meal sites. Where possible, the
costs incurred by the project in administering these programs will be reimbursed
by the State agencies administering the donated food and food stamp programs.
§ 909.42 Confidentiality.

The State plan shall provide that each recipient of a grant or contract assure
that no personal information obtained from an individual in conjunction with the
project shall be disclosed in a form in which it is identified with him, without
written consent of the individual concerned.
§ 909.43 Training of personnel.

The State plan shall provide that each recipient of a grant or contract under
this part provide for such training as may be necessary to enable personnel pro-
viding services under the project to administer projects in accordance with the
purposes of this Act. All such training must be in conformance with training
standards prescribed by the Social and Rehabilitation Service in program guide-
lines, and include attendance at training specifically provided for by the Social
and Rehabilitation Service with regard to this program.
§ 909.44 Project objectives.

The State plan shall provide that each recipient of a grant or contract will
establish measurable program objectives for its nutrition and social service
activities and will monitor on a regular basis its progress against such objectives.
§ 909.45 Evaluation.

The State plan shall provide that recipients of grants or contracts will coop
erate and assist in efforts to evaluate the effectiveness, feasibility, and cost of the
nutrition projects.
§ 909.46 Local public information.

The State plan shall provide that each recipient of a grant or contract conduct
ongoing public information activities designed specifically to inform target group
eligible individuals in the project area of the services of the project.
§ 909.47 Project record keeping and reports.

The State plan shall provide that each recipient of a grant or contract will keep
such records and make such reports in such form and containing such information
as may be required in guidelines issued by the Social and Rehabilitation Service.
§ 909.48 State and local standards.

The State plan shall provide that recipients of grants or contracts will operate
fully in conformance with all applicable State and local standards, including
health and safety standards, prescribed in ,aw or regulations.
§ 909.49 Purchase of goods and services.

(a) None of the provisions of this part shall be construed to prevent a recipient
of a grant or contract from entering into as agreement, subject to the approval
of the State agency in accordance with guieslines issued by the Social and Re-
habilitation Service, with profitmaking orranizations to carry out activities
under a project.

(b) The State plan shall provide that recipients of project grants or contracts
must assure that costs for goods and services do not exceed the amounts reason-
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able and necessary to assure quality and that the sources from which goods or
services are purchased meet applicable State and local laws and standards, andall provisions of this part.

(c) The State plan shall provide that recipients of grants or contracts obliged
by State or local law to employ competitive bidding or other procedures for pur-
chases shall employ such procedures in purchases for the project. Other recip-ients of grants or contracts shall employ purchase procedures prescribed for
projects by the State agency.

SUBPART F- ALLOTMENT OF FUNDS

§ 909.50 Allotment formula.
The funds appropriated pursuant to section 708 of the Act for any fiscal

year shall be allotted among the States in the following manner :
(a) From the sums appropriated for any fiscal year under section 708 of the

Act, each State shall be allotted an amount which bears the same ratio to such
sum as the population aged 60 or over in such State bears to the populationaged 60 or over in all States, except that:

(1) No State shall be allotted less than one-half of 1 per centum of the sum
appropriated for the fiscal year for which the determination is made; and

(2) Guam, American Samoa, the Virgin Islands, and the Trust Territory ofthe Pacific Islands shall each be allotted an amount equal to one-fourth of 1 per
centum of the sum appropriated for the fiscal year for which the determination
is made. For the purpose of the exception contained in this paragraph, the
term "State" does not include Guam, American Samoa, the Virgin Islands, and
the Trust Territory of the Pacific Islands.

(b) The number of persons aged 60 or over in any State and for all States
shall be determined by the Secretary on the basis of the most satisfactory data
available to him.
§ 909.51 Reallotment.

The amount of any State's allotment under § 909.50 of any fiscal year which
the Secretary determines will not be required for that year shall be reallotted,
from time to time and on such dates during such year as the Secretary may
fix, to other States in proportion to the original allotments to such States under
§909.50 for that year, but with such proportionate amount for any other Statebeing reduced to the extent it exceeds the sum the Secretary estimates suchState needs and will be able to use for such year ; and the total of such reduc-
tions shall be similarly reallotted among the States whose proportionate amountswere not so reduced. Such reallotments shall be made on the basis of the Stateplan so approved, after taking into consideration the population aged 60 or over.Any amount reallotted to a State under this subsection during a year shall be
deemed part of its allotment under § 909.50 for that year.
§ 909.52 Withholding of funds.

If the Secretary finds that any State has failed to qualify under the State
plan requirements of section 705 of the Act, the Secretary shall withhold the
allotment of funds to such State referred to in § 909.50.
* 909.53 Disbursement of withheld allotment.

The Secretary, after giving the State reasonable opportunity to qualify. shalldisburse the funds so withheld directly to any public or private nonprofit institu-
tion or organization, agency or political subdivision of such State submitting
an approved plan in accordance with the provisions of this part, including therequirement that any such payment or payments shall be matched in the pro-portion specified in § 909.57 for such State, by funds or in kind resources from
non-Federal sources.
§ 009.54 Payments.

Payments under title VII of the Act may be made (after necessary adjust-ment on account of previously made overpayments) in advance or by way ofreimbursement, and in such installments, as the Secretary may determine.
§ 909.55 Obligation of allotments.

Allotments of funds made available under title VII which are not obligated
and expended prior to the beginning of the fiscal year succeeding the fiscal yearfor which such funds were appropriated shall remain available for obligation
and expenditure during such succeeding fiscal year.
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§ 909.56 Audit.
The State plan shall provide that all fiscal transactions by the State agency

and any other 'agency (if any) administering part of the plan and recipients
of grants or contracts under title VII of the Act are subject to audit by the
Department to determine whether expenditures have been made in accordance
with the Act and this part.

SUBPART G-PROGRAM COSTS
§ 909.57 Cost sharing.

The State plan shall provide that the Federal funds made available under title
VII of the Act for any fiscal year will be expended to pay not in excess of 90
percent of the administration and operations costs of the nutrition program
throughout the State. This total Federal allotment must be matched during each
fiscal year by a total of 10 per centum, or more, as the case may be, from funds
or in kind resources from non-Federal sources.
I 909.58 Maintenance of effort.

Reasonable assurance shall be provided by recipients of grants or contracts
that there will be expended for the nutrition project for the year for which
such payments are made, from non-Federal resources, not less than the amount
expended for nutrition programs for the elderly from such funds for the fiscal
year prior to the funding of the project under title VII of the Act.
§ 909.59 Allowable costs.

Allowable costs for Federal financial participation under title VII of the Act
must be both reasonable and necessary for the conduct of nutrition projects
within the State. The types of expenditures of grant funds which are recog-
nized and the conditions under which such expendtures are recognized are set
forth in Office of Management and Budget cost policies, and in. manuals and
other issuances of the Social and Rehabilitation Service.

SUBPART II-AVAILABILITY OF SURPLUS COMMODITIES

§ 909.60 Department of Agriculture donated foods.
(a) Agricultural commodities and products purchased by the Secretary of

Agriculture under section 32 of the Act of August 24, 1935 (7 U.S.C. 612c) may
be donated to public or nonprofit private agencies or organizations to be used for
providing nutritional services in accordance with the provisions of this part, to
the extent of the total number of elderly persons participating in the program.

(b) The Commodity Credit Corporation may dispose of food commodities
under section 416 of the Agricultural Act of 1949 (7 U.S.C. 1431) by donating
them to public or nonprofit private agencies or organizations to be used for pro-
viding nutritional services in accordance with the provisions of this part, to
the extent of the total number of elderly persons participating in the program.

(c) Dairy products purchased by the Secretary. of Agriculture under section
709 of the Food and Agriculture Act of 1965 (7 U.S.C. 1446a-1) mar be used to
meet the requirements of programs providing nutritional services in accordance
with the provisions o fthis part, to the extent of the total number of elderly
persons participating in the program.
§ 909.61 State agency purchase of commodities.

The State agency may, upon the request of one or more recipients of a grant
or contract, purchase agricultural commodities and other foods to be provided
to such nutrition projects assisted under this part. Reports from State agencies
concerning requests by recipients of grants or contracts for the purchase of such
agricultural commodities and other foods, and action taken thereon may be re-
quested by the Administrator in such form and detail as he may prescribe.

SUBPART I-TREATMENT OF INCOME

§ 909.62 Relationship to other laws.
No part of the cost of any project under this title may be treated as income

or benefits to any eligible individual for the purpose of any other program or
provision of State or Federal law.

[FR Doc. 72-8552 Filed 6 -5-72; 8:46 am]
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FROM THE NATIONAL COUNCIL OF SENIOR CITIZENS

STATEMENT OF IVitztAst R. HUTTON, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR

INTRODUCTION

The National Council of Senior Citizens welcomes this opportunity to presentits critique of the proposed rules and regulations for the Nutrition Program forthe Elderly.
The Council is deeply committed to seeing that this Nutrition Program for theElderly is implemented quickly and effectively.
Our support for this type of legislation goes back a number of years, culmi-nating when the National Council participated in the White House Conferenceon Food, Nutrition and Health where we actively backed a daily meal service forthe elderly. Later, in our testimony on S. 1163, we urged administration of aNutrition Program by the Administration on Aging, rather than, as proposedoriginally, the Department of Agriculture. We have found that the Departmentof Agriculture evidenced virtually no awareness of the particular needs of olderpeople.
We saw this Nutrition Program as the kind of a community service that would

not only provide nutritious meals for older people, but would develop and enlargeassociations among older people, and serve also as a source of employmentopportunities.
In the months prim' to the enactment of S. 1163, the National Council, throughits (Akers, Executive Board and clubs, provided solid support for this legislation.In the "Platform For The Seventies For Older Americans"isaued insubstantialnumbers to participants in the White House Conference on Aging, we set forwardthe following goal : "The nutritional well-being of the nation's elderly should beimproved but at the same time there should be programs to meet the social needsof the elderly"and emphasized that a meal service program was more effectivewhen meals are provided in a group setting which encourages social interactionand facilitates involvement of other services which directly relate to adequatenutrition.
In the development of the rules and regulations for the Nutrition Program forthe Elderly, the National Council has been represented in meetings conducted bythe Food Research and Action Center, and participated in a meeting of nationalorganizations called by Commissioner John Martin of the Administration onAging.

REVIEW OF ISSUES AND PROPOSED RULES

In these reviews several important issues were Identified which we would liketo discuss, relating them to the appropriate section of the proposed rules.
I. Coordination of Social and Nutritional Services

We support coordination of programs under Title IIISocial Services andprograms under Title VIINutritional Services, as suggested in the Administra-tion's amendments to the Older Americans Act, but hold that this is going totake some time to effect and argue therefore that there is a mandate for initi-ating now these nutritional services which have been in the planning stage forseveral months. The inauguration of these essential nutritional services shouldnot have to wait on the enactment of pending amendments to the Older Ameri-cans Act, which include the establishment of a White House Office on the Aging,the elevation pf the Administratibn on Aging to independent status, coordinationof Titles III and VII, and the resumption of the administrative responsibilityby the Administration on Aging from the Action Agency of the Foster Grand-parents of the Retired Senior Volunteer Program.
(364)
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As we will indicate later in this statement some modifications in the rules
proposed for the Nutrition Program for the Elderly, thus making the program
more responsive to the needs of low income older persons, and a dedicated
urgency on the part of federal and state agencies for the aging, officials should

i.make possible the initiation of the program by September 1, 1972. Even so, this
will still be five and a half months after the legislation got enacted and one and
a half years after 5.1163 was first introduced.
II. Involvement of Older People is the Planning and Administration of the

Program,
The National Council of Senior Citizens holds that the key purposes of this

legislation can only be adequately fulfilled if every opportunity is afforded to
involve older people in the planning and administration of the program. The
time has come, in our judgment, when we must insist that the fullest considers-
thm be given to having programs for older people o?, by and for older people.

Throughout this nutrition legislation there is constant emphasis on the equal
importance of socialising experiences with the provision of nutritious meals.
This process should begin with the signficant involvement of older people in
activities designed to serve them.
Sec. 909.17.Advisory Assistance

This section provides that the State agency shall obtain advisory assistance
from consumers of services, including members of minority groups.
Our Recommendation

We recommend that the State Plan specifically provide for the appointment
of an Advisory Council on Nutrition and related services composed of not less
than nine persons, of whom five shall be elderly individuals, including members
of minority groups.
Sec. 900.33.Project Council.

This section establishes a project council more than half of whose members
shall be consumers. These project council members are to be elected from each
major congregate site.
Our Recommendation

We commend the proposal that each project shall have a Project Council
more than one-half of whose members shall be actual consumers of nutrition
services of the project. However, the Council is not provided with any significant
control of the project.

In line with our belief that older persons should be significantly involved in the
planning and management of activities, we recommend that this Council have a
set of officers, a Chairman, Vice Chairman and Secretary, and that the sponsor-
ing agency, in selecting an Executive for the Nutrition project, shall consult
with the officers of this Advisory Council. This would provide the participants
with some management responsibilities for the project.
III. Definition of low- income elderly

The National Council holds that, since this legislation has the dual purpose of
providing nutritious meals and permitting socialization among the elderly, the
level of income should not be the sole criteria for eligibility.

The 1971 White House Conference on Aging held that the floor of income for
older persons should be the Intermediate Budget of the Bureau of Labor Statis-
tics for an elderly couple (about $4,500 a year in the spring of 1970). We bold
that the near poorthose between the poverty level and the BLS Intermediate
levelwho generally will not be eligible for welfare benefitsalso need to be
involved in the program for meals and socialization.
Sec. 909.20.Reketion of Areas for Project Awards

The proposed rule provides that the areas selected for project awards must
include "major concentrations of older persons whose income is below the current
Department of Commerce, Bureau of the Census poverty threshold." This in 1971
is $1,920 for a single person and $2,460 for a couple.
Our Recommendation

We recommend that the low-income be defined as those individuals whose
income is at or below the Bureau of Labor Statistics Intermediate Budget.
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IV. Charges to Recipients for Cost of Meals
Generally, the National Council of Senior Citizens favors the approach, asstated in our "Platform For The Seventies"that the great majority of theelderly cannot pay for essential services and so must receive them fre^, or bepartly subsidized. Many of these services are protectivenutritional and others

have significant preventative aspects and solike public health programs-.-oughtto be universally available.
Sec. 9119.40. Charges to Recipients for Cott of Meals

The rule further proposes that a schedule of sup.-eted contributions be estab-
lished with each individual determining for himself what he is able to contribute.
Our Recommendation

Since most of the participants will be in the poor or near poor category, we
would hold that no charge should be made. On the other hand, since, to many oldpeople this may seem like a "handout", we recommend a fiat fee, with the govern-
ing council for the project charged with determining what that fiat fee should be.We support fully the recommendations of this sectionthat no means test ofany form be employed to determine the eligibility of Individuals to participatein a nutrition project.
V. Employment Opportunities

In our testimony on the Nutrition Bill and in the Bill Itself, this program was,and is seen as providing substantial opportunities for employmentfull-time orpart-timeIn the administration of the project, in outreach and related social
service activities and in the preparation of meals. The Senior AIDES project
conducted by the National Council of Senior Citizens for several years, has
demonstrated the ability of older persons to provide significant social-welfareservices.
Staffing of Project.

This section provides "that preference must be given to persons aged en orover in the hiring for all staff positions."
Our Recommendation

We support this proposed rule but would like to extend this to apply also to
Profitmaking organizations by amending:

Sec. 949.49. -- Purchase of Goods and Servicesto require that contracts should
be awarded only to Proiltmakleg organizations which have not discriminated in
employment on account of age and produce evidence that they are employing or
prepared to employ older persons in their operation.



Appendix 3.

INFORMATION OF INTEREST

(The Washington Post, June 14, 1172)

THRIFT AT THE EXPENSE OF THE HUNGRY

Normally, when we in this country hear that some agency of the government is
turning money back to the Treasury, we breathe a sigh of relief figuring that
some effective statesmanlike government employees have given us a little good
government. And, normally, you'd think that the government agency responsible
for such savings would be anxious to broadcast the story loud and clear. Well,
the other day, the Senate Select Committee on Nutrition and Human Needs had
virtually to drag from Department of Agriculture officials that they were turn-
ing something like *401) million in food stamp funds back to the Treasury this
year. Curious.

But, as the facts dribble out, the strange reticence of the USDA oh the subject
becomes less mysterious. Last fall, it seemed that USDA was leaning toward
cutting the program back by some $200 millions, but after outcries by advocates
of the poor and legislators on the hill, and amidst denials by USDA officials that
they were following a punitive and flinty-hearted policy, the plan was scrapped
apparently. At that point, the projections of the administration and the advocates
of the hungry alike were that by the end of the fiscal year, 12.5 million people
would be nerved by the program. Yet, as the fiscal year is ending and the admin-
istration is turning money back to the treasury, only 11.5 million people are en-
rolled in the program.

Moreover, 1970 census figures show that some 25.9 million people are in poverty
in this country. These are the "nutritionally endangered", in the language of
the Select Committee. About 44% of them (11.5 million) participate in the food
stamp program, 13% (3.3 million) receive surplus commodities and 43% (10.8
million) receive nothing. So, neither in terms of its own projections nor in
terms of absolute human need can it be argued that this bit of government thrift
is the result of a job well, or completely done.

And there is also a question as to whether some of the returned money could
not have been usefully spent for the benefit of those U.S. millions currently
being served. The National Council on Hunger estimates that between January
1970 and April 1972 the cost of food consumed at home rose at a rate 500%
greater than the rise in the food stamp allotment. It is true that during the year,
the USDA did raise the allotment to reflect some rise in food prices but in many
instances, it also raised the cost of the stamps, sometimes more than the increase
in the allotment. Some elderly recipients testified that because of their advanced
ages, special diets were required. In some instances those diets are so costly that
the elderly exhaust their food stamp benefits in the first two weeks of the
month.

Thus. the Department of Agriculture had at band a number of ways in which
the $400 million "saving" could have been expended to alleviate human misery.
When it became fairly clear in late 1971 that the food stamp appropriation would
not be spent at the then current program level, USDA could have chosen to pro-
vide benefits to more hungry people, it could have enriched the benefits of the
people already enrolled in the program or it could have provided richer allot-
ments to the elderly. As far as can be seen at this point. it chose to do none
of these. Rather, it chose to "save" $400 millionat great human cost.

In a program that is designed to feed hungry Americans, all of that sounds
'.ike bad and punitive government to us and leads us to repeat a question put to
Senator Percy, who was chairing the hearings, by an elderly food stamp recipient,
"Senator, why are they going to give it back when I get so little?"

A good question, we think.

76-200 0-72pt. 2-10
(367)
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Public Law 92-258
92nd Congress, S. 1163

March 22, 1972

55111 Oct .

To amend the Older Anierkalts.Act of 1116 to provide grants to States for the
estaMiehtuent. nmintenance. operation, and expansion of lowcost mealprojects.
nutrition training and education projects, opportunity for social contorts, andfor other purposes.

Re it enacted by the Senate and House of Representatives of the
United States of America is Congress suembied,

Samoa I. Title VII of the Older Americans Ant of 1965 is redesig-
nated as title VIII, and sections 701 through 705of that Act are respec-
tively redesignated as sections 801 through 805.

Sze. t The Older Americans Act of 1963 is amended by inserting
the following new title immediately after title VI thereof:

"TITLE VIINUTRITION PROGRAM FOR THE ELDERLY

"memos AND PCMPOSE

"Sac. 701. (a) The Congress finds that the research and development
nutrition projects for the elderly conducted under title IV of the
Older Americans Act have demonstrated the effectiveness of, and the
need for, pernutnent nationwide projects to assist in meeting the
nutritional and social needs of millions of persons aged sixty or older.
Many elderly persons do not eat adequately because (1) they cannot
afford to do so- (2) they lack the skills to select and prepare nourish-
ing and wellbalanced meals; (3) they have limited nobility which may
impair their capacity to shop and cook for themselves; and (4) they
have feelings of rejection and loneliness which obliteratethe incentive
necessary to prepare and eat a meal alone. These and other physio-
logical, psychological, social, and economic changes that occur with
aging result in a pattern of living, which causes malnutrition and
further physical and mental deterioration.

"(b) In addition to the food stamp program, commodity distribu-
tion systems and oldage income benefits, there ts an acute need for a
national policy which provides older Americans, particularly those w
national policy which provides older Americans, particularly those
with low incomes, with low cost, nutritionally sound meals served in
strategically located centers such as schools, churches, community cen-
ters. senior citizen centers. and other public or private nonprofit
institutions where they can obtain other social and rehabilitative serv-
ices. Besides promoting better health among the older segment of our
population through improved nutrition, such a program would reduce
the isolation of old age, offering older Americans an opportunity to
live their remaining years in dignity.

"ADKINISTRATION

"Sac. 70 (a) In order to effectively carry out thepurposes of this
title, the Secretary shall

"(I) administer theprogram through the Administration on
Aging; and

(2) consult with the Secretary of Agriculture and make full
utilization of the Food and Nutrition Service, and other existing
services of the Department of Agriculture.

"(b) In carrying out the rovisions of this title, the Secretary is
authorized to remmat. the assistance and cooperation of the
Department of labor; the Office of Economic Opportunity, the
Department of Housing and Urban Development, the ,artmeat of
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Transportation, and such other departments and agencies of the
Federal Government as may be appropriate.

"(c) The Secretary is authorised to use, with their consent, the
services, equipment, personnel, and facilities of Federal and other
agencies with or without reimbursement and on a simile. basis to
cooperate with other public and private agencies and instrurattalities
in use of services, equipment, personnel, and facilities.

( ) In carrying out the purposes of this title, the Secretary is
authorized to provide consultative services and technical assistance
to any' public or private nonprofit institution or organization, agency,
or political subdivision of a State; to provide short-term training and
technical instruction; and to collect, prepare, publish, and disseminate
special educational or informational materials, including reports of
the projects for which funds are provided under this title.

"AU. Trani or FUNDS

"Ste. 703. (a) (1) From the sums appropriated for any fiscal year
under section 708, each State shall be allotted an amount which bears
the same ratio to such sum as the population aged 60 or over in such
State bears to the population aged 60 or over in all States, sneers
that (A) no State shall be allotted leas than one-half of 1 per centum
of the sum appropriated for the fiscal year for which the determi-
nation is made; and (B) Guam, American Samoa, the Virgin Islands,
and the Trust Territory,of the Pacific Islands shall each be allotted
an amount equal to one-fourth of 1 per centum of the sum appro-
priated for the fiscal year for which the determination is made. For
the purpose of the exception contained in this paragraph, the term
'State' does not include Guam, American Samoa, the Virgil, Islands,
and the Trust Territory of the Pacific Islands.

"(2) The number of persons aged sixty or over in any State and
for all States shall be determined by the Secretary on theUsis a the
most satisfactory data available to him.

"(b) The amount of any State's allotment under subsection (a) of
any fiscal year which the Secretary determines will not be required for
*hat year shall be reallotted, from time to time and on such dates during
such year as the Secretary may fix, to other States in proportion to the
original allotments to such States under subeeeth.n (a) for that year,
but with such proportionate amount for any of sucii other States being
reduced to the extent in exceeds the sum the Secretary estimates such
State needs and will be able to use for such year; and the total of such
reductions shall be similarly reallotted among the States whose propor
tionate amounts were not so reduced. Such reallotments shall be made
on the basis of the State plan so approved, after taking into considera-
tion the population aged sixty or over. Any amount nslotted to a State
under this subsection during a year shall be deemed part of its allot-
ment under subsection (a) for that year.

(c) The alIctment of any State under subsection (a) for any fiscal
year shall be available for grants to pay up to 00 per centum of the
costs of projects in such State described in section 706 and approved by
such State in accordance with its State plan approved under section
705, but only to the extent that such costs are both reasonable and
necessary for the conduct of such projects. as determined by the Secre-
tary in accordance with criteria prescribed by him in regulation: Such
allotment to any State in any fiscal year shall be madaupon the condi-
tion that the Federal allotment will be matched d each fiscal year
by 10 per centum, or more, as the case may bi, from lands or in kind
resources from non-Federal sources.
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"(d) If the Secretary finds that any State has failed to qualify
under the State plan requirements of section 705, the Secretary shall
withhold the allotment of .funds to such State referred to in sub-
section (a). The Secretary shall disburse the fundsso withheld directly
to any public or private nonprofit institution or organization, agency,
or political subdivision of such State submitting an approved plan
in accordance with the provisions of section 705, including the require-
ment that any such payment or payments shall be matched in the
proportion specified in subsection (c) -for such State, by funds or in
kind resources from non-Federal sources.

"(e) The State agency may, upon the request of one or more
recipients of a grant or contract, purchase agricultural commodities
and other foods to be provided to such nutrition projects assisted
under this part. The Secretary may require reports from Stateagencies,
in such form and detail as he may prescribe, concerning requests by
recipients of grants or contracts for the purchase of such agricultural
commodities and other foods, and action taken thereon.

ccPAT3tENT or GRAVES

"Sac. 701. Payments pursuant to grants or contracts under this title
may be made in installments, and in advance or by way of reimburse-
ment, with necessary adjustments on account of overpayments or
underpayment% as the Secretary may determine.

"STATE ruiss

"Sac. 705. (a) Any State which desires to receive allotments under
this title shall submit to the Secretary for approval a State plan for
purposes of this title which, in the case of z. State agency designated
pursuant to section 303 of this Act, shall be in the form of an amend-,
ment to the State plan provided in section 303. Such plan shall

"(1) establish or designate a single State agency as the sole
agency for administering or supervising the administration of the
plan and coordinating operations under the plan with other
agencies providing services to the elderly, which agency shall be
the agency designated pursuant to section 303(a) (1) of this Act,
unless the Governor of such State shall, with the approval of the
Secretary, designate another agency;

"(2) sets forth such policies and procedures as will provide
satisfactory assurance that allotments paid to the State under
the provisions of this title will be expended

"(A) to make grants in cash or in kind to any public or
private nonprofit institution or organization, agency, orpolit-
ical subdivision of a State (referred to herein as 'recipientof a grant or contract,

706
"(i) to carry out the program as described in section

"(ii) to provide up to 00 per centum of the costs of the
purchase and preparation of the food; delivery of the
meals; and such other reasonable expenses as may be
incurred in providing nutrition services to persons aged
sixty or over. Iteeivents of grants or contracts may
charge participating individuals for meals furnished pur-
suant to guidelines established by the Secretary, taking
into consideration the income ranges of eligible individ-
uals in local communities and other sources of income of
the recipients of a grant or a contract.

Unqualified
State's allot-
ment, disburse-
ment.

Agricultural
commodities,
purchase by
State agency.

79 Stat. 222;
83 Stat. 108.
42 USC 3023.
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"(iii) to provide up to 90 per centum of the costs of
such supporting services as may be necessary in each
instance, such as the costs of related social services and,
where appropriate, the costs of transportation between
the project site and the residences of eligible individuals
who could not participate in the project in the absence of
such transportation, to the extent such costs are not met
through othe Federal, State, or local programs.

"(B) to provide for the proper and efficient administration
of the State plan at the least possible administrative cost, not
to exceed an amount equal to 10 per centinn of the amount
allotted to the State unless a greater amount in any fiscal year
is approved by the Secretary. In administering the State plan,
the State agency shall

"(i) male reports, in such form and containing such
information, as the Secretary may require to carry out
his functions under this title, including reports of partici-
pation by the groups specified in subsection (4) of this
section; and keep such records and afford such access
thereto as the Secretary may find necessary to azsure
the correctness and verification of such reports and proper
disbursement of Federal funds under this title, and

"(ii) provide satisfactory assurance that such fiscal
control and fund accounting procedures will be adopted
as may be necessary to assure proper disbursement of,
and accounting for, Federal funds paid under this title to
the State, including any such funds paid by the State to
the recipient of a grant or contract

"(3) provide such methods of administration (including
methods relating to the establishment and maintenance of per-
sonnel standards on a merit basis, except that the Secretary shall
exercise no authority with respect to the selection, tenure of
office, and compensation of any individual employed in accord-
ance with such methods) as are necessary for the proper and
efficient operation of the plan.

"(4) provide that preference shall be given in awarding
grants to carry out the purposes of this title to projects serving
primarily low-income individuals and provide assurances that,
to the extent feasible, grants w: tie awarded to projects operated
by and serving the needs of minority, Indian, and limited English-
speaking eligible individuals in proportion to their numbers in
the State.

"(b) The Secretary shall approve any State plan which he deter-
mines meets the requirements and purposes of this section.

"(c) Whenever the Secretary, subject to reasonable notice and
opportunity for hearing to such State agency, finds (1) that the State
plan has been so changet: that it no longer complies with the provisions
of this title, or (2) that in the administration of the plan there is a
failure to comply substantially with any such provision or with any
requirements set forth in the application of a recipient of a grant or
contract approved pursuant to such plan, the Secretary shall notify
such State agency that further payments will not be made to the State
under thr, provisions of this title (or in his discretion, that further
payments to the State will be limited to programs or projects under
the State plan, or portions thereof, not affected by the failure, or that
the State agency shall not make further payments under this part to
specified local agencies affected by the failure) until he is satisfied
that there is no longer any such failure to comply. Until he is so
satisfied, the Secretary shall make no further payments to the State
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under this title, or shall limit payments to recipients of grants or
contracts under, or parts of, the State plan not affected by the failure
or payments to the State agency utvler this part shall be limited to
recipients of grants or contracts no affected by the failure, as the
case mar be.

"(d) (1) If any State is dissatisfied with the Secretary's final action Judicial review.
with respect to-the approval of its State plan submitted under sub-
section (a), or with respect to termination of payments in whole or
in part under subsection (c), such State may, within sixty days after
notice of rani) action, file with the United States court of appeals for
the circuit in which such State is located a petition for review of that
action. A copy of the petition shall be forthwith transmitted by the
cierk of the court to the Secretary. The Secretary thereupon shall file
in the court the record of the proceeding on which he bir.ed his action,
as provided in section 2112 of title 28, United States Code. 72 Stat. 941;

"(2) The findings of fact by the Secretary, if supported by sub- so Stat. 1323.
stautial evidence, shall be conclusive; but the Court for good cause
shown, may remand the case to the Secretary to take further evidence,
and the Secretary may thereupon make new or modified findings of
fact and may modify his previous action, and shall certify to the court
the record of the further proceedings. Suchnew or modified findings of
fact shall likewise be conclusive if supported by substantial evidence.

"(3) The court shall have jurisdiction to affirm the action of the
Secretary or to set. it aside, in whole or in part. The judgment of the u.s. Supreme
court shall be subject to review by the Supreme Court of the United Court, review.
States upon certiorari or certification as provided in section 1254 of
title 28, United States Code. 62 Stat. 928.

"NUTRITION AND OVUM PROGRAM REQUIREMENTS

"Sac. 706. (a) Funds allotted to any State during any fiscal year
pursuant to section 703 shall be disbursed by the Stateagency to recip-
ients of gmants or contracts who agree

"(1) to establish a project (referred to herein as a 'nutrition "Nutrition
project') which, five or more days per week, provides at least one project."
hot meal per day and any additional meals, not or cold, which the
recipient of a grant or contract may elect to provide, each of which
assures a minimum of one-third of the daily recommended dietary
allowances as established by the Food and Nutritiln Board of
the National Academy of Science-National Research Council;

"(2) to provide such nutrition project for individuals a
sixty or over who meet the specifications set forth in clauses 1),
(2), (3), or (4) of section 701(a) and their spouses (referre to Ante, p. es.
herein as 'eligible individuals') ; rrEligible indi-

" (3) to furnish a site for such nutrition project in as close prox- viduals."
imity to the majority of eligible individuals' residencesas feasible, Project site'
such as a school or a church, preferably within walking distance
where possible and, where appropriate, to furnish transportation
to such site or home-delivered meals to eligible individuals who are
homebound;

"(4) to utilize methods of administration, including outreach,
which will assure that the maximum number of eligible individ-
uals may have an opportunity to participate in such nutrition
project;

"(a) to provide special menus, where feasible and appropriate, Special menus.
to meet the particular dietary needs arising from the health
requirements, religious requirements or ethnic backgrounds of
eligible individuals;
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Supportive "(6) to provide a setting conducive to expanding the nutrition
senrioes. project and to include, as a part of such project, recreational

activities, informational, health and welfare counseling and
referral services, where such services are not otherwise available;

"(7) to include such training as may be necessary to enable the
personnel to carry out the, provisions of this title;

"(8) to establish and administer the nutrition project with the
advice of persons competent, in the field of service in which
the nutritionprogram is being provided, of elderly persons who
will themselves participate in the program and of persons who
are knowledgeable with regard to the needs of elderly persons;

Evaluation. "(9) to provide an opportunity to evaluate the effectiveness,
feasibility, and cost of each particular type of such project;

Sixtyorover "(10) to give preference to persons aged sixty or over for anypersonnel, pref staff positions, full- or part-time, for which such persons qualifyrenoe. and to encourage the voluntary participation of other groups,
such as college and high school students in the operation of the
project; and

"(11) to comply with such other standards as the Secretary
may by regulation prescribe in order to assure the high quality
of the nutrition project and its general effectiveness in attaining
the objectives of this title.

Records, "(b) The Secretary and the Comptroller General of the United
audit. States or any of their duly authorized representatives shall have access

for the purpose of audit and examination to any books, documents,
papers, and records that are pertinent to a grant or contract received
under this title.

"SURPLUS COMMODITIES

"SEC. 707. (a) Each recipient of a grant or contract shall, insofar
as practicable, utilize in its nutrition project commodities designated
from time to time by the Secretary of Agriculture as being in abun-
dance, either nationally or in the local area, or commodities donated
by the Secretary of Agriculture. Commodities purchased under the
authority of section 32 of the Act of August 24, 1935 (49 Stat. 774),

7 USC 612c. as amended, may be donated by the Secretary of Agriculture to the
recipient of a grant or contract, in accordance with the needs as
determined by the recipient of a grant or contract, for utilization in
the nutritional program under this title. The Secretary of Agriculture
is authorized to prescribe terms and conditions respecting the use of
commodities donated under section 32, as will maximize the nutri-
tional and financial contributions of such donated commodities in
such public or private nonprofit institutions or organizations, agencies,
or political subdivisions of a State.

"(b) The Secretary of Agriculture may utilize the projects author-
ized under this title in carrying out the provisions of clause (2) of
section 32 of the Act approved August 24, 1935, as amended (49 Stat.

53 Stat. 975. 774, 7 U.S.C. 612c).
"APPROPRIATIONS AUTHORIZE)

"Sic. 708. For the purpose of carrying out the provisions of this title
there are hereby authorized to be appropriated $100,000,000 for the
fiscal year ending June 30, 1973, and $150,000,000 for the fiscal year
ending June 30, 1974. In addition, there are hereby authorized to be
appropriated for such fiscal years, as part of the appropriations for
salaries and expenses for the Administration on Aging, such sums as
Congress may determine to be necessary to carry out the provisions
of this title. Sums appropriated pursuant to this section which are
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not obligated and expended prior to the beginning of the fiscal year
succeeding the fiscal year for which such funds were appropriated
shall remain available for obligation and expenditure during suchsuc-
ceeding fiscal year.

"RTIATIONSIMP TO mum Laws

"Sac. 709. No part of the cost of any project under this title may be
treated as income or benefits to any eligible individual for the purpose
of any other program or provision of State or Federal law.

"MISCELLANEOUS

"SEC. 710. None of the provisions of this title shall be construed to
prevent a recipient of *grant or a contract from entering into anaggrr -
ment, subject to the approval of the State agency a profitmakin
organization to carry out the provisions of this title and of the appro-
priate State plan."

Approved March 22, 1972.

LEGISLATIVE HISTORY:

HOUSE REPORT: No. 92 -726 (Comm. on Education and Labor).
SENATE REPORT: No. 92 -515 (Ccom. on Labor and Public Welfare).
CONGRESSIONAL RECORD:

Vol. 117 (1971): Nov. 30, oonsidered and passed Senate.
Dec. 1, considered in House.

Vol. 118 (1972): Feb. 7, considered and passed House,
amended.

Mar. 7, Senate concurred in House
amendment.

Profitrnaking
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agreements.
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S. 1588

IN THE SENATE OF THE UNITED STATES

APRIL 20,1971

Mr. PERCY (for himself and Mr. Rua) introduced the following bill; which
was read twice and referred to the Committee on Labor and Public Welfare

A BILL
To provide financial assistance for the construction and operation

of senior citizens' community centers, and for other purposes.

1 Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-

2 lives of the United States of America in Congress assembled,

3 Thnt this Act may ho cited as the "Senior Citizens Com-

4 triunity Centers and Services Act,''.

5 DECLARATION OF POLICY

6 SEC. 2. The Congress declares that it is the policy of the

7 United States-

8 (1) to better serve the specialized and often over-
:

9 looked needs of older Americans;

10 (2) to supplement and expand existing community

II

1
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1 services to older Americans supplied through housing

2 projects for the elderly and other means;

3 (3) to provide a focal point in a community for the

4 development and delivery of social services designed

5 primarily for older Americans;

6 (4) to provide an opportunity for older Americans

7 to realize the full potential of their retirement years;
8 (5) to provide assistance to senior citizens in over-

9 coming the financial hardships of retirement, the physical

10 hardships of declining health and decreasing mobility and

11 the psychological hardships of the loneliness and isola-

12 tion that often beset the older person;

13 (6) to build upon and expand the successful eom-

14 munity-based programs and demonstration projects
15 funded by titles III and IV of the Older Americans Act
16 of 1965"as amended; and

17 (7) to provide expanded opportunities for service
18 by senior citizens to other seniors and to the community,
19 including those opportunities provided by existing pro-
20 grams funded by the Department of Labor, the Office of

21 Economic Opportunity, and other Federal agencies.

,
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1 TITLE ICONSTRUCTION OF MULTIPURPOSE

2 COMMUNITY CENTERS FOR-SENIOR CITIZENS

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

AUTHORIZATION OF APPROPRIATIONS

SEC. 101. 1There are authorized to be appropriated for

grants for construction of public and other nonprofit com-

munity centers for senior citizens, $70,000,000 for the fiscal

year ending June 30, 1973, $140,000,000 for the fiscal year

ending June 30, 1974, and $200,000,000 for the fiscal year

ending June 30, 1975.

ALLOTMENTS TO STATES

SEC. 102. (a) For each fiscal year, the Secretary of

Health, Education, and Welfare shall, in accordance with

regulations, make allotments from the sums appropriated

under section 101 to the several States on the basis of (1)

the total population and the population of senior citizens,

(2) the extent of the need for community centers for senior

citizens, and (3) the financial need of the respective States;

except that no allotment to any State, other than the Virgin

Islands, American Samoa, and Guam, for any fiscal year

may be less than $100,000. Sums so allotted to a State for

a fiscal year and remaining unobligated at the end of such

1
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1 year shall remain available to such State for such purpose

2 for the next fiscal year (and for such year only) , in addition

3 to the sums allotted for such State for such next fiscal year.
4 (b) In accordance with regulations of the Secretary, any

5 State may file with him a request that a specified portion

6 of its allotment tinder this title be added to the allotment of

7 another State under this title for the purpose of meeting a

8 portion of the Federal share of the cost of a project for

9 the construction of a community center for senior citizens in

10 such other State. If it is found by the Secretary that coi-

n struetion of the center with respect to which the request

12 is made would meet needs of the Stare making the request

13 and that use of the specified portion of such State's allotment.

14 as requested by it, would assist in carrying out, the purposes

15 of this title, such portion of such State's allotment shall be

16 added to the allotment, of the other State under this title to

17 he used for the purpose referred to above.

18 REGULATIONS

19 SEC. 103. Within six mouths after enactment of this

20 Act, the Secretary shall, after consultation with Federal,

21 State. and local agencies concerned with services for senior

22 citizens as well as representatives of private groups eoneerned

23 with services for senior citizens, by general regulations appli-

24 cable uniformly tq all the States. prescribe
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1 (1) the kinds of community centers and community

2 services needed to provide adequate social services for

3 senior citizens residing in a State;

4 (2) the general manner in which the State agency

5 (designated as provided in the State plan approved

6 under this title) shall determine the priority of projects

7 based on the relative need of different areas, giving

8 special consideration to projects on the basis of the ex-

9 tent to which the centers to be constructed thereby will,

10 alone or in conjunction with other facilities owned or

11 operated by the applicant or affiliated or associated with

12 the applicant, provide comprehensive services (as de-

13 termmed by the Secretary in accordance with regulty-

14 tions) for senior citizens in a particular community or

15 communities or which will be an extension of or closely

16 associated with an existing senior citizen center or coin-

17 numity-bssod senior citizen program funded under title

18 III of the Older Americans Act;

19 (3) general standards of construction and equip-

20 ment for centers of different classes and in different types

21 of location; and

22 (4) that the State plan shall provide for adequate

23 community centers for senior citizens residing in the

24 State.
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1 STATE PLANS

2 Sig. 104. (a) After regulations pursuant to section

3 103 have been issued, any State desiring to take advantage

4 of this title shall submit a revised version of the State plan

5 required under title III of the Older Americans Act of 1965,

6 as amended, for carrying out the purposes of this title. Such

7 a revised State plan must

(1) designate a single State agency as the sole
9 agency for the administration of the plan, or designate

10 such agency as the sole agency for supervising the ad-
11 ministration of the plan;

12 (2) contain satisfactory evidence that the State

agency designated in accordance with paragraph (1)
14

hereof will have authority to carry out such plan in con -

15 with this title;

16
(3) provide for the designation of a State advisory

17
caning which shall include representatives of no»govern-

18
meat organizations or groups, and of State agencies con-

19
corned with planning, operation, or utilization of commu-

20
nity centers for senior citizens, including representatives

21
of consumers of the services provided by such centers and

22
facilities who are familiar with the need for such services,

23
to consult with the State agency in carrying out such

24
Plan;

25
(4) set forth a program' for construction of column-
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1 pity °eaten; (A) which is based on a statewide inventory

2 of existing facilities and survey of need; and (B) which

3 conforms with the regulations prescribed by the Secre-

4 Lary under section, 103 (1) ;

5 (5) set forth the relative need, determined in

6 accordance with the regulations prescribed under section

7 103 (2) , for the several projects included in such pro-

8 grams, and provide for the construction, insofar as

9 financial resources available therefor and for maintenance

10 and operation make possible, in the order of such Tele-

11 five need;

12 (6) provide such methods of administration of the

13 State plan, including methods relating to the establish-

14 meat and maintenance of personnel standards on a pterit

15 basis (except that the Secretary shall exercise no au-

16 thority with respect to the selection, tenure of office, or

17 compensation of any individual employed in accordance

18 with such methods) , as are found by the Secretary to be

19 necessary for the proper and efficient operation of the

20 Plan;

21 (7) provide minimum standards (to be fixed in
22 the discretion of the State) for the maintenance and

23 operation of centers which receive Federal aid under this

24 title;

25 (8) provide for affording every applicant for a con-
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1 struction project no opportunity for hearing before the

2 State agency;

3 (9) provide that the State agency will make such

4 reports in such form and containing such information

5 as the Secretary may from time to time reasonably re-

quire, and will keep such records and afford such access

7 thereto as the Secretary may find memory to assure
8 the correctness and verification Of such reports; and

9 (10) provide that the State agency will from time
lU to time, but not less often than annually, review its

11 State plan and submit to the Secretary and modifications
12 thereof which k considers necessary.

13 (b) The Secretary shall approve any State plan and

14 any modification thereof which complies with the provisions

15 of subsection (a). The Secretary shah not finally disapprove

16 a State plan except after reasonable Lattice and opportunity

17 for a hearing to the State.

18 APPROVAL OF PROJECTS

19 SEC. 105. (a) For each project for construction pursuant

20 to a State plan approved under this title, there shall be sub-

21 witted to the Secretary through the State agency an applica-

22 lion by the State or a political subdivision thereof or by a

23 public or other nonprofit agency. If two or more such

24 agetteies join in the construction of the project, the applica-

tion may be filed by one or more such agencies. Such applica-

26 tion shall set forth
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1 (1) a description of the site for such project;

2 (2) plans and specifications therefor in accordance

3 with the regulations prescribed by the Secretary under

4 section 103 (3) ;

5 (3) reasonable assurance that title to such site is or

6 will be vested in one or more of the agencies filing the

7 application or in a public or other nonprofit agency

8 which is to operate the community center;

9 (4) reasonable assurance that adequate financial

10 support will be available for the construction of the pmj-

11 ect and for the non-Federal share of its maintenance and

12 operation when completed;

13 (5) reasonable assurance that all laborers and me-

14 clanks employed by contactors or subcontractors in

1r the performance of work on construction of the project

16 will be paid wages at rates not less than those prevail-

17 ing on similar construction in the locality as determined

18 by the Secretary of Labor in accordance with the Davis-

19 Bacon Act, as amended (40 U.S.C. 276a-276a-5) ;

ri and the Secretary of Labor shall have with respect to

21 the labor standards specified in this paragraph the an-

22 thority and functions set. forth in Reorganization Plan

23 Numbered 14 of 1950 (15 F.R. 3176; 5 U.S.C. 133z-

2't 15) and section 2 of the Act of June 13, 1934. as

25 amended (40 U.S.C. 276c) ; and

74-300 0 - 72 -54.2 -11
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1 (6) a certification by the State agency of the

2 Federal share for the project.

3 The Secretary shall approve such application if sufficient

4 funds to pay the Federal share of the cost of construction of

5 such project are available from the allotment to the State,

6 and if the Secretary finds (A) that the application contains

7 such reasonable assunmee as to title, financial support, and

8 payment of prevailing rates of wages and overtime pay; (B)

9 that the plans and specifications are in accord with the regain-

10 tions prescribed pursuant to section 103; (C) that the appli-

11 cation is in conformity with the State plan approved under

12 section 104 and contains assurance that in the operation of

13 the center there will be compliance with the applicable re-
14 qui:rements of the State plan and with State standards for

15 operation and maintenance; (D) that the services to he pro-

18 vided by the center, alone or in conjunction with other facili-

17 ties owned or operated by the applicant or affiliated or sum-

19 elated with the applicant, will he part of n program providing,

19 principally for senior citizens residing in a particular com-

20 munity or communities in or near which such center is to be
21

situated a. comprehensive program of social services; and (E)

22 that the application has been approved and recommended by

23 the State agency and is entitled to priority over other pmj-

24 eels within the State in accordance with the regulations pre-

25 scribed pursuant to section 103 (2). No application shall be

4.

1

1
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I disapproved by the Secretary until he has afforded the State

2 agency an opportunity for a hearing.

3 (h) Amendment of any approved application shall be

4 subject to approval in the same manner as an original

5 application.

6 WITHHOLDING OF PAYMENTS

7 SEC. 106. Whenever the Secretary, after reasonable

8 notice and opportunity for hearing to the State agency desig-

9 nated as provided in section 104 (a) (1) , finds-
10 (1) that the State agency is not complying substan-

11 tially with the provisions required by section 104 to be
12 included in its State plan, or with regulations under this

13 title;

14 (2) that any assurance required to be given in an

15 application filed under section 105 is not being or cannot

16 he carried out;

17 (3) that there is a substo. .41 failure to carry out

18 plans and specifications approveny the Secretary under

19 section 105; or

20 (4) that adequate State funds are not being pro-

21 vided annually for the direct administration of the State

22 plan;

23 the Secretary may forthwith notify the State agency that

24 (1) no further payments will be made to the State

25 from allotments under this title; or

...
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(2) no further payments will be made from allot-

ments under this title for any project or projects desig-

nated by the Secretary as being affected by the action

or inaction referred to in paragraph (1) , (2) , (3), or

(4) of this section,

as the Secretary may determine to be appropriate under the

cireamstances; and, except with regard to any project for

which the application has already been approved and which

is not directly affected, farther payments from such allot-

ments may be withheld, in whole or in part, until there is

no longer any failure to comply (or to carry out the assur-

ance or plans and specifications or to provide adequate State

funds, as the ease may be) or, if such compliance (or other

action) is impossible, until the State repays or arranges for

15 the repayment of Federal moneys to which the recipient was

16 not entitled.

17 TITLE IIINITIAL STAFFING OF MULTIPUR-
18 POSE COMMUNITY CENTERS FOR SENIOR

19 CITIZENS

20 STATEMENT OF INTENTION

21 SEC. 201. It is Congress' intent that the community cen-

22 tees shall be staffed as much as possible by volunteers and

23 part-time employees from the ranks of senior citizens.

24 PERSONNEL STAFFING GRANT PROGRAM AUTHORIZED

25 SEC. 202. (a) For the purpose of assisting in the estab-
:,
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1 lishment and initial operation of community centers for senior

2 citizens the Secretary may, in accordance with the provisions

3 of this title, make grants to meet, for the temporary periods

4 specified in this title, a portion of the costs (determined pur-

5 errant to regulations under section 205 below) of compensa-

6 tiosi of professional and technical personnel for the initial op-

7 oration of new community centers for senior citizens and for

8 the delivery of social services established therein.

9 (b) Grants for such costs of any center under this title

10 may be made only for the peried beginning with the first day

11 of the first month for which such grant is made and ending

12 with the close of three years after such first day. Such grants

13 with respect to any center may not exceed 75 per centum of

14 such costs for the first fiscal year after the date of enactment

15 of this Act, 66f per centum of such rests for the second fiscal

16 year after such date, and 50 per centum of such costs for the

17 third fiscal year after such date.

18 (c) In making such grants, the Secretary shall take into

19 account the relative needs of the several States for community

20 centers for senior citizens, their relative financial nee ds, and

21 their population of persons over sixty-five years of age.

22 APPLICATIONS

23 Sao. 203. (a) Grants under this title with respect to any

24 oomnumity center for senior citizens may be made only

25 upon application and only if
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1 (1) the applicant is a public or nonprofit private

2 agency or organization which owns or operates the

3 center;

4 (2) the services to be provided by the center alone

5 or in conjunction with other facilities owned or operated

6 by the applicant or affiliated or associated with the ap-

7 plicant, will be part of a program providing, principally

8 for persons residing in a particular community or com-

9 munities in or- near which such center is situated, at
10 . least those essential elements of comprehensive social

11 services for senior citizens which are prescribed by

12 the Secretary;

13 (3) (A) a grant was made under title I of this Act

14 to assist in financing the construction of the center or

15 (B) the type of service to be provided as part of such

16 program with the aid of a grant under this title was not

17 previously being provided by the center with respect

18 to which such application is made;

19 (4) the Secretary determines that there is satis-

20 factory assurance that Federal funds made available

21 under this title for any period will be so used as to sup-

22 plement and, to the extent practical, increase the level

23 of State, local, and non-Federal funds that would be in

24 the absence of such Federal funds be male available for

25 the program described in paragraph (2) of this section,

1
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1 and will in no event supplant such State, local, and other

2 non-Federal funds.

3 LIMITATION

4 SEC. 204. No grant may be made under this title after

5 June 30, 1975, with respect to any community center for

6 senior citizens or with respect to any type of service provided

7 by such a center unless a grant with respect thereto was

8 made under this title prior to July 1, 1975.

9 REGULATIONS

10 SEC. 205. For the purpose of carrying out the provisions

11 of this title the Secretary may prescribe general regulations

12 concerning eligibilty of centers for grants, determination

13 of eligible costs with respect to which grants may be made,

14 and the terms and conditions required under section 203

15 relating to applications.

16 AUTHORIZATION OF APPROPRIATIONS

17 SEC. 206. There are hereby authorized to be appro-

18 priated $40,000,000 for the fiscal year ending June 30,

19 1972, and for each of the two succeeding fiscal years. For

20 subsequent fiscal years there are hereby authorized to be

21 appropriated such sums as may be necessary to make grants

22 to such centers which have previously received a grant under

23 this title and are eligible for such a grant for the year for

24 which sums are being appropriated under this sentence.



390

16

1 TITLE ILIPROGRAMS AND SERVICES OF THE

2 MULTIPURPOSE COMMUNITY CENTERS

3 STATEMENT OF INTENTION

4 SEC. 301. (a) It is the intent of Congress that-

5 (1) all programs assisted under title III and, where

6 applicable, title IV, eventually shall be absorbed into

7 the program activities of the new community centers,

8 if such centers are constructed in the community, and

9 that the centers should become the focal point of State

10 and locally funded programs as well as federally funded

11 programs;

12 (2) communities have maximum flexibility in de-

13 signing programs to meet the unique needs of older citi-

14 zens in these communities;

15 (3) senior citizens will be involved in the planning,

16 designing, organizing, end operating of all federally as-

17 sisted programs for senior citizens,

18 STATE PLANS PROVISION

19 SW. 302. (a) State plans required under tide III of

20 the Older Americans Act as amended by title I of this Act

21 shall be amended to contain provisions to assure that--

22 (1) programs under this title and all other related

23 programs for senior citizens, whenever practkable, will

24 be conducted in the multipurpose community centers

25 for senior citizens constructed or assisted under this Act;
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1 (2) procedures will be established for the distriba-

2 tion of grants to local communities within the State in-

3 eluding criteria for establishing priority among coin-

4 inanities within the State; and

5 (3) a description of programs and activities appro-

6 priate for multipurpose community centers for senior citi-

7 zees for which assistanoe under this title is sought.

8 (b) The Secretary shall by regulation in each fiscal year

9 establish the Federal share of the costs of that portion of the

10 State plan to be assisted under this title.

11 AUTHORIZATION AND ALLOTMENT

12 SEC. 303. (a) There are authorized to be appropriiiteJ

13 to carry out the provisions of this title $60,000,000 for the

14 fiscal year ending June 30, 1972, $100,000,000 for the fiscal

15 year ending June 30, 1973, and $150,000,000 for the fiscal

16 year ending June 30, 1974.

17 (b) Funds appropriated pursuant to subsection (a) of

18 this section shall be allotted to the extent practicable, in the

19 same manner and upon the same conditions as under section

20 102 of this Aot.

21 TITLE IVGENERAL PROVISIONS

22 DEFINITIONS

23 SEC. 401. For the purposes of this Ad-

24 (1) The term "senior citizen" means any individual who

25 has attained 55 years of age.
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1 (2) The term "State" includes Puerto Rico, Guam,

2 American Samoa, the Virgin Islands, and the District of

3 Columbia.

4 (3) The term "multipurpose community center for

5 senior citizens" means a facility providing a comprehensive

6 set of social services to any citizen of the community over the

7 age of fifty-five including but not limited to congregate dining

8 facilities and meal services at low cost (including a meal

9 service for shut-ins) , recreational, social, educational, and
10 cultural programs for senior citizens, informational and re-

11 ferral services, consumer education and protection services,

12 legal counseling, preretirement and retirement counseling,

13 employment counseling and referral for older citizens, trans-

14 portation services (including transportation aides), home

15 health services and counseling by paramedicals and nurses,

16 and community volunteer programs.

17 (4) The term "nonprofit community center" means a

18 community center for senior citizens which is owned and

19 operated by one or more nonprofit corporations or associa-

20 tions no part of the net earnings of which inures, or may

21 lawfully inure, to the benefit of any private shareholder or

22 individual; and the term "nonprofit private agency or organi-

zation" means an agency or organization which is such a

24 corporation or association or which. is owned and operated

25 by one or more such corporations or associations.

Oe
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1 (5) The term "construction" includes construction of

2 new buildings, acquisition, expansion, remodeling, and alters-

3 tion of existing buildings and initial equipment of any such

4 buildings; including architect's fees, but excluding the cost

5 of offsite improvements and the cost of the acquisition of

6 land.

7 (6) The term "cost of construction" means the amount

8 found by the Secretary to he necessary for the construction

9 of a project.

10 (7) The term "title", when used with reference to a

11 site for a project, means a fee simple, or such other estate

12 or interest (including a leasehold on which the rental does

13 not exceed 4 per cent= of the value of the land) as the

14 Secretary finds sufficient to assure for a period of not less

15 than fifty years undisturbed use and possession for the pur-

16 poses of construction and operation of the project.

17 (8) The term "Federal share" with respect to any

18 project means-
19 (A) if the State plan under which application for

20 such project is filed contains, as of the date of approval

21 of the project application, standards approved by the
22 Secretary pursuant to section 402 the amount deter-
23 mined in accordance with such standards by the State

24 agency designated under such plan; or

25 (B) if the State plan does not contain such stand-
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ards, the amount (not legs than 50 per centum and not

more than 90 per contain or the State's Federal percent-

age, whichever is the lower) established by such State

agency for all projects in the State: Provided, That

prior to the approval of the first such project in the

State during any fiscal year such State agency shall give

to the Secretary written notification of the Federal share

established under this paragraph for such ptojects in

such State to be approved by the Secretary during such

fiscal year, and the Federal share for such projects in

such State approved dining such fiscal year shall not he

changed after such approval.

(9) The Federal percentage for any State shall be 100

per centum left that percentage whit* hears the same ratio

to 50 per oentum as the per capita income of each State

bears to the per capita income of the United States, except

that the Federal percentage for Puerto Roo, Guam, Ameri-

can Samoa, and the Virgin Islands shall be 66* per centum.

(10) (A) The Federal percentages shall be promul-

gated by the Secretary between July 1 and August 31 of

each even-numbered year, on the basis of the average of

the per capita incomes of the States and of the United

States for the three most recent consecutive years for which

satisfactory data are available from the Department of Com-

merce. Such promulgation shall be conclusive for each of
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1 the two furl years in the period beginning July 1 next

2 succeeding such promulgetion; except that the Secretary

3 shall promulgate such percentages as soon as possible after

4 the enactment of this Act, which promulgation shafi be con-

5 elusive for the fiscal year ending June 30, 1965.

6 (B) The term "United States" means (but only for

7 purposes of this subsection and subsection (i) ) the lilt),

8 States and the District of Columbia.

9 (11) The term "Secretary" means the Seoretary of

10 Health, Education, and Welfare.

11 STATE STANDARDS FOR VARIABLE FEDERAL SHARE

12 SEC. 402. The State plan approved under title I may

13 include standards for detenuination of the Federal share of

14 the cost of projects approved in the State under such part

to or title, as the case may be. Such standards shall. provide

16 equitably (and, to the extent practicable, on the basis of

17 objective criteria) for variations between p rojects or classes

18 of projects on the basis of the economic status of areas and

19 other relevant factors. No such standards shall provide for

20 a Federal share of more than 90 per centum or less than 50

21 per centum of the cost of construction of any project. The

22 Secretary shall approve any such standards and any modi-

23 fications thereof which comply with the provisions of this

24 section.
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1 PAYMENTS FOR CONSTRUCTION

2 SEC. 403. (a) Upon certification to the Secretary by

3 the State agency, designated as provided in section 104,

4 based upon inspection by it, that work has been performed

5 upon a project, or purchases have been made, in accordance

6 with the approved plans and specifications, and that pay-
7 meat of an installment is due to the applicant, such install-

8 went shall be paid to the State, from the applicable allotment

9 of such State, except that (1) if the State is not authorized

10 by law to make payments to the applicant, the payment shall

11 be made directly to the applicant, (2) if the Secretary, after

12 investigation or otherwise, has reason to believe that any
13 act (or failure to act) has occurred requiring action pursuant

14 to section 106, as the case may be, payment may, after he

15 has given the State agency so designated notice of oppor-

16 tunity for hearing pursuant to such section, be withheld,

17 in whole or in part, pending corrective action or action based

18 on such hearing, and (3) the total of payments under this
19

subsection with respect to such project may not exceed an
20

amount equal to the Federal share of the cost of construction
21 of such project.
22

(b) In case an amendment to an approved application
23

is approved as provided in section 105 or the estimated cost
24

of a project is revised upward, any additional payment with
25

respect thereto maybe made from the applicable allotment
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of the State for the fiscal year in which such amendment or

revision is approved.

PAYMENTS GENERALLY

3E0. 404. Payments of grants under this Act may be

made (after necessary adjustments on account of previously

made overpayments or underpayments) in advance or by

way of reimbursement, and on such town and conditions and

in such installmenta, as the Secretary may determine.

JUDICIAL REVIEW

S20. 405. If the Secretary refuses to approve any appli-

cation for a project submitted under section 105, the State

agency through which such application was submitted, or if

any State is dissatisfied with his action under section 104 (b)

or section 106, such State, may appeal to the United States

court 4 appeals for the circuit in which such State is located,

by filing a petition with such court within sixty days after

such action. A copy of the petition shall be forthwith trans-

mitted by the clerk of the court to the Secretary, or any offi-

cer designated by him for that purpose. The Secretary there-

upon shall file in the court the record of the proceedings on

which be based his action, ss provided in section 2112 of

title 28, United States Code. 7fpon the filing of such petition,

the court shall have jurisdiction to affirm the action of the

Secretary or to set it aside, in whole or in part, temporarily

or permanently, but until the filing of the record, the Secre-

t)
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any may modify or set aside his order. The findings of the

Secretary as to the facts, if supported by substantial evidence,

shall be conclusive, but the court, for good cause shown, may

remand the case to the Secretary to take further evidence, arl

the Secretary may thereupon make new or modified findings

of fact and may modify his previous-action, and shall file in

the court the record of the further proceedings Such new or

modified findings of fact shall likewise be conclusive if sup-

ported by substantial evidence. The judgment of the court

affirming or setting aside, in whole or in part, any action

of the Secretary shall be final, subject to review by the Su-

preme Court of the United States upon certiorari or certifi-

cation as provided in section 1254.of title 28, United States

Code. The commencement of proceedings under this section

shall not, unless so specifically ordered by the court, operate

as a stay of the Secretary's action.

RECOVERY

Sze 406. If any facility or center with respect to which

funds have been paid under section 403 shall, at any time

within twenty years after the completion of construction

(1) be sold or transferred to any perm* agency,

or organization (A) which is not qualified to file an

appliaidon under section' 105, or (B) which is not

approved as a transferee by the State agency designated

pursuant to section.104, of its successor; or
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1 (2) cease to be a public or other nonprofit corer

2 nun* center, as the case may be, unless the Secretary

3 'determines, in accordance with regulations, that there

4 is good cause for releasing the applicant or other owner

5 from the obligation to continue such facility as a public

6 or other nonprofit center as a community center for

7 senior citizens;

8 the United States shall be entitled to recover from either the

9 transferor or the transferee (or, in the case of a center which

10 has ceasid to be a community mental health center, from

11 the owners thereof) an amount bearing the same ratio to

12 the then value (as determined by the agreeinent of the

13 parties or by action brought in the district court of the

11 United States for the district in which the center is situ -

15 of so much of such center as constituted an approved

16 project or projects, as the amount of the Federal participa-

17 tion bore to the cost of the construction of such project or

18 projects. Such right ofkcovery shall not constitute a lien

19 upon such center prior to judgment.

20 STATE CONTROL OF OPERATIONS

21 Sao. 407. Except as otherwise specifically provided,

22 nothing in this Act shall be construed as conferring on any

23 Federal officer or employee the right to exercise any super-

?1400 0 $.2 12
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1 vision or control over the administration, pertonnel, main-
2 defiance, or operation of any community center with respect

3 to which any funds have been or may be expended under

4 this Aet.
...,

...-
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No CONGRESS
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401

S. 3599

IN THE SENATE OF THE UNITED STATES

M: 11,1972
, Mr. Pane: (for himself, Mr. Om, and Mr. &Hiram') introduced the follow-

ing bill; which was read twice and referred to the Committee on Agricul-
ture and Forestry

A BILL
To expand and improve the direct food distribution program.

1 Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Bepresenta-

2 fives of the United States of America in Congress assembled,

3 That this Act may be cited as the "Food Distribution Act

4 of 1972".

5 STATEMBNT OF FINDINGS AND PVEPOSR

6 SEG. 2. (a) The Congress finds that- -

7 (1) millions of Americans living in low-income

8 households suffer from hunger and malnutrition because

9 their income is insufficient to enable them to purchase

10 a nutritionally adequate diet through normal channels

11 of trade;

n

s

. -
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(2) while the food stamp program enables some

low-income households to afford a nutritionally adequate

diet, many low-income households are not located, in

areas in which the food stamp program operates or are

otherwise unable to participate fully in that program;

(3) for those low-income households not assisted

by the food stamp program, the food distribution pro-

grain is the sole alternative source of Federal family

food assistance;

(4) the food distribution program now in effect

fails to eliminate hunger and malnutrition among low-

income households;

(5) the food distribution program now in effect is

said to be designed and administered for the benefit of

the producers of surplus agricultural commodities rather

than for the benefit of low-income households in need

of adequate nutritious food;

(6) the food distribution program now in effect

provides food at times that is either spoiled at the time

of distribution or spoils immediately after distribution;

that is unsuited to ethnic, religious, or other personal

preferences; that is in a form demanding extensive prep-

aration; and that is insufficient in quantity and variety

to meet minimum daily nutritional allowances, partial-
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1 larly given the problems of storage and handling con-

2 fronting low-income households; and

3 (7) in order fully to safeguard the health and well -

4 being of all low-income households by providing them

5 with adequate levels of food consumption and nutrition,

6 it is essential to expand and improve the present food.

7 distribution program so that it serves the low-income

8 households not reached by the food stamp program and

9 makes easily accessible to such households food that is

10 unimpaired in quality; that is consonant with the tastes

11 of the recipients; that is appropriately processed and

12 packaged to permit convenient use and storage; and that

13 is of sufficient quantity and variety to constitute a nutri-

14 tionally adequate diet as prepared and served.

15 (b) It is the purpose of this Act to expand and improve

16 the food distribution program so that it meets the criteria set

17 forth in subsection (a) (7) of this section and, in combina-

18 tion with the food stamp program, helps eliminate hunger

19 and malnutrition for every low-income household in the

20 United States.

21 DEFINITIONS

22 8E0. 3. As used in this Act-

23 (1) The term "distributing agency" means any State

24 agency or the Secretary or any public agency orprivate non-
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1 profit organization responsible for distributing food to recip-

2 Tent households either by virtue of delegation from a State

3 agency or action by the Secretary pursuant to the provisions

4 of section .7 (e) of this Act.

5 (2) The term "food distribution program" means the

6 program of distributing federally donated foods and agricul-

7 tare commodities and products to low-income households

8 under section 32 of the Act of August 24, 1935, as amended
9 (7 U.S.C. 612e) , or section 416 of the Agricultural Act of

10 October 31, 1949, as amended, or under any other provision

11 of law administered by the Secretary.

12 (3) The term "food stamp program" means the pro-

13 gram of distributing food coupons to low-income households

14 under the Food Stamp Act of 1964, as amended.

15 (4) The term "household" means one or more individ-
16 uals, related or nonrelated, who are not residents of an institu-

17 tion or boardinghouse, but who live together as one economic

18 unit and customarily eat meals together.

19 (5) The term "nutritional value" means the amount of

20 nutrients (protein, vitamins A, B, C, and D, carbohydrate,
21 fat, calories, calcium, iron, and such other nutrients as are

22 contained in the nutritional requirements established by the

23 recommended daily allowances of the Food and Nutrition

24 Board, National Academy of Sciences-National Research,
25 Council) contained in a food expressed in terms of the rela-
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1 tionship of the amount of each nutrient contained in such

2 food to such recommended daily allowances.

3 (6) The term "program subdivision" means any county

4 or other political unit or area smaller than a State in which

5 a food distribution program is in operation.

6 (7) The term "Secretary" means the Secretary of the

7 United States Department of Agriculture.

8 (8) The term "State" means each of the fifty States,

9 the District of Columbia, Puerto Rico, Guam, the Virgin

10 Islands, and the Trust Territories of the Pacific.

11 (9) The term "State agency" means the agency of the

12 State government, including the local offices thereof, which

13 has the responsibility for the administration of the food

14 distribution program within the State, except that after July

15 1, 1973, it shall mean the agency responsible for the admin-

16 istration of the federally aided public assistance programs

17 within the State.

18 (10) The term "food" has the meaning prescribed for

19 that term by section 201 of the Federal Food, Drug, and

20 Cosmetic Act, except that such term does not include any

21 fresh fruit.

22 (11) The term "perishable or semiperishable food"

23 means any food which the Secretary determines has a high

24 risk of any of the following as it ages: (A) spoilage; (B)

N
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significant loss of nutritional value; or (C)) significant loss of

palatability.

(12) The term "pull date" means the last date on

which a perishable or semiperishable food can be sold for

consumption without a high risk of spoilage or significant

loss of nutritional value or palatability, if stored by the

consumer after that date for the period which a consumer

can reasonably be expected to store that food.

ELIGIBLE HOUSEHOLDS

SEC. 4. (a) In the administration of the food distribution

program, the Secretary shall provide that any household

shall be eligible to participate in such program if its income

and. other financial resources are within the criteria estab-

lished by the Secretary under section 6 (a) of the Food. Stamp

Act of 1964, as amended, except that any household shall

be eligible to participate in such program if, on the basis of

its income and other financial resources, it would have been

eligible for food stamp coupons under the standards of eligi-

bility of the State plan of operation which was in effect,

immediately prior to the enactment of Public Law 91-671

(84 Stat. 2048) , for the food stamp program for the State

in which such household is located.

(b) In determining the eligibility of any household to

participate in the food distribution program, none of the

resources of such household, other than income, shall be

counted.
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1 (c) The Secretary may establish temporary emergency

2 standards of eligibility, without regard to income and other

3 financial resources, for households that are victims of any

4 disaster which has disrupted commercial channels of food

5 distribution when he determines* that such households are in

6 need of temporary food assistance.

7 NATURE AND QUANTITY OF FOOD DISTRIIIIITION

8 SEC. 5. (a) The food distributed pursuant to the food

9 distribution program shall not be restricted to commodities.

10 deemed to be in surplus, but shall include commodities that

11 (1) are suited to the particular ethnic, religious, or other

12 taste preferences of the recipient households as determined

13 by sample surveys conducted by the Secretary in each pro-

14 gram subdivision, and (2) are appropriately fortified with

15 vitamins and minerals to overcome proven nutritional

16 deficiencies.

17 (b) The food distributed pursuant to the food distribu-

18 tion program shall, when delivered to the recipient house-

19 holds, be in a condition fit for safe consumption and in a form,

20 processed or otherwise, that is convenient to prepare for

21 consumption.

22 (c) The food distribution pursuant to the food distribu-

23 tion program shall include as wide a range of commodities as

24 possible in keeping with the criteria set forth in subsections

25 (a) and (b) and shall be of sufficient quantity and variety

28 to provide fitilObtillitlasgholds with 125 per centum of their
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1 daily nutritional requirements as established by the recom-

2 mended daily allowances of the Food and Nutrition Board,

3 National Academy of Sciences-National B.esearch Council.

4 PACKAGING AND LABELING

5 Sec. 6. The food distributed pursuant to the, food dis-
6 tribution program shall be packed in containers that (1) are

7 sufficiently durable to withstand a storage period of six months

8 without breaking open or otherwise permitting the contents

9 to come in contact with the outside air; (2) are impervious

10 to vermin and insects; (3) are equal in every performance

11 characteristic to the containers used to hold comparable foods

12 distributed under title II of the Agricultural Trade Develop-

13 meat and Assistance Act of 1954, as amended; (4) can be,

14 when practicable and after the contents have been consumed,

15 used for a purpose other than that of food container; (5)
16 are, when practicable and prescribed by the Secretary, of a

17 size sufficient to hold no more than five average adult serv-

18 ings of the food contained therein; and (6) bear a label which

19 has type that is conspicuous and easily legible in distinct

20 contrast (by topography, layout, color, embossing, or mold-
21 ing) with other matters on the container, and which contains

22 a statement specifying IA) all ingredients contained in such

23 food in the order of their predominance, (B) the nutritional

24 value of each average serving of food contained therein, (C)

25 the number of servings of food contained therein, (D) the...._.. .
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1 name and address of the producer of the food contained

2 therein, and (E) in the case of perishable or semiperishable

3 food, tie pull date and the optimum temperature and humid-

4 ity conditions for storage by the ultimate Consumer.

5 AD3111416TRAMION

6 Sno. 7. (a) ( I) Subject to the conditions prescribed in

7 paragraphs (2); (3) , and (4) of this subsection, the dis-

8 tributing agency for any State or any subdivision of &State

9 shall assume responsibility for the certification of applicant

10 households and for the distribution of food allotments.

11 (2) Applicant households shall be certified for eligi-

bility solely on the basis of a simplified written statement,

13 conforming to standards prescribed by the Secretary, and

14 such statement shall be acted upon and eligibility certified

15 or denied within seven days following the date upon which

16 the statement is initially filed. A certification of eligibility

17 shall remain in effect for one year from the date thereof.

18 Thi Secretary shall, however,, provide for adequate and

19 effective methods of verification of the eligibility of recipients

20 subsequent to certification through the use of sampling and

21 other scientific techniques. Notwithstanding any other pro-

22 vision of law, if a household, certified as eligible for the food

23 stamp or food distribution program in any political sub-

24 division, moves to another political subdivision in which the

25 food stamp or food distribution program is operating, such
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1 household shall be eligible to participate in either the food

2 stamp or food distribution program, whichever is operating

3 in such other political subdivision, in accordance with the
4 prior certification.

5 (3) Food allotments under the food distribution pro-
6 gram shall be distributed in each subdivision in which such

7 program is in operation on a fixed schedule on a weekly
8 basis between 9 antemeridian and 6 postmeridian and
9 after 6 postmeridian on at least =one weekday and/or on

10 Saturday, and shall be distributed from a central location
11 within that subdivision so that no recipient shall have to
12 travel unreasonable distances or shall have to spend an
13 unreasonable length of time in travel. Each recipient house-
14 hold shall be informed of the times and locations of distribu-
13 tion by means of a monthly letter from the distributing
16 agency, and such times and locations shall be regularly an-

17 nounced in the newspapers that circulate in the subdivision

18 and, where feasible, on the radio and television stations op-
19 erating in the subdivision. Such times and locations shall
28 also be prominently posted in each public assistance office

21 in the subdivision.

22 (4) The distributing agency shall assure, in accordance

23 with regulations issued by the Secretary, that the distribu-
24 tion location and the site of each warehouse in the subdivi-

25 sion in which foods to be distributed are stored prior to
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L distribution (if different from said location) are inspected

2 at least twice a year by appropriate State or subdivision

3 health officials and certified by such officials as complying

4 with the State and/or subdivision health codes applicable to

5 restaurants and similar enterprises at which food is handled.

6 (b)- The State agency of each participating State shall

7 assume responsibility for the certification of applicant house-

8 holds and for the distribution of food allotments. There

9 shall be kept such records as may be necessary to ascertain

10 whether the program is being conducted in compliance with

11 the provisions of this Act and the regulations issued pursu-

12 ant to this Act. Such records shall be available for inspection

13 and audit at any reasonable time and shall be preserved for

14 such period of time, not in excess of three years, as may be

15 specified in regulations issued by the Secretary.

16 (c)\_,Participating States or participating political sub-

17 divisions thereekshall not decrease welfare grants or other

18 similar aid extended to any person or persons as a (*use-

19 quence of such person's or persons' participation in benefits

20 made available under the food distribution program.

21 (d) The State agency of each State shall submit for

22 approval a plan of operation specifying the manner in which

23 such State intends to conduct such program. Such plan of

24 operation shall provide, among such other provisions as may

25 by regulation be required, the following: (1)- for the use of
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the eligibility standards promulgated by the Secretary wider
section 3 of this Act and the certification procedures speci-
fied in subsection (a) (2) above; (2) safeguards which re-
strict the use of disclosure of information obtained from ap-

plicant households to persons directly connected with the
administration or enforcement of the provisions of this Act
or the regulations issued pursuant to this Act or to State or
local prosecuting attorneys; (3) that the State agency- shall

undertake to inform low-income households concerning the

availability and benefits of the food distribution program
and encourage the participation of all eligible households,

with use of bilingual materials and personnel wherever neces-

sary; (4) for the granting of a fair hearing and a prompt

determination thereafter to any household aggrieved by the
action of a State agency under any provision of its plan of
operation as it affects the participation of such household

in the food distribution program in accordance with the pro-
cedures set forth in the regulations issued pursuant to the
Food Stamp Act of 1964, as amended, and (5) for the sub-

mission of such reports and other information as may from
time to time be required.

(e) After the lapse of ninety days from the approval
of this Act, if a month should occur in the course of the
operation of the food distribution program in any subdivision

in which the number of persons participating in the program
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1 is less than one -half of the number of persons in that pro-

2 gram subdivision who are from households whose annuel

3 income is below the poverty level as determined by the

4 Secretary in consaltation with the Secretary of Health,- Edn-

5 cation, and Welfare (which number shall be determined

6 annually on the basis of the most recent available data from

7 the Secretary of Commerce), the Secretary shall &redly

8 administer such program in such subdivision or administer

9 we program through any appropriate Federal, State, or

10 county agency or through any public agency or private non-

11 profit organisation approved by the Secretary: When the

12 Secretary administers a food distribution program through

13 a public agency or private nonprofit organization, he shall

14 require the public agency or private nonprofit organisation

15 to observe all the appropriate provisions of this Act and

16 regulations issued pursuant thereto.

17 COOPERATION WITH DISTRZBUTINO AGENCIES

18 Sim 8. (a) The Secretary shall pay each distributing

19 agency an amount equal to all of the operating expenses in-

20 cuffed by the distributing agency in administering the food

21 distribution program, including, but not limited to, the cost

.22 of-determining the eligibility of households, of transporting

23 the food to be distributed from the points at which it is

24 received from the Secretary to the locations at which it is

25 distributed to recipient households (including the cost of
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1 delivering such food to the homes of recipient households

2 composed entirely of persona sixty years of age or over
3 and/co prisons who are too physically or mentally handi-
4 capped to travel to the distribution location for the purpose
5 of carrying such food to their homes), of storing such food
6 in warehouses under such conditions as may be necessary
7 to meet the distribution requirements prescribed in section
8 5 (b) of this Act, and of taking the action required under
9 the provisions of section 7 (d) (3) of this Act. In no event

10 shall funds be used to pay any portion of such expenses if
11 reimbursement or payment thereof is claimed or made avail-
12 able from any other Federal source.

13 (b) In addition to funds appropriated or otherwise
14 available under any other provision of law, the Secretary
15 is authorized to use for the fiscal year 1973 the sum of
16 $7400,000 and for each fiscal year thereafter the sum of
17 $100,000,000 in funds from section 32 of the Act of August
18 24, 1935 (7 U.S.C. 612c), to carry out the provisions of
19 subsection (a).
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